Geometry of Families of Elliptic Complexes, Duality and Anomalies

Alexander Cardona

Laboratoire de Mathématiques Appliquées Université Blaise Pascal (Clermont II) Complexe Universitaire des Cézeaux 63177 Aubière Cedex, France. cardona@ucfma.univ-bpclermont.fr

a la memoria de Julio Alba 17-07-1930 / 17-04-2002

Abstract

This thesis is devoted to the study of the relation between (weighted) trace anomalies and:

- anomalies in Quantum Field Theory –illustrated by Chern-Simons models– on one hand,
- duality in antisymmetric field theories with a discussion of the factorization of the geometry of determinant line bundles associated to families of elliptic complexes, on the other hand.

It is shown that the anomaly coming from a phase ambiguity for ζ -regularized determinants, modelling partition functions in Chern-Simons theory, can be seen as a tracial anomaly. These arise from the fact that weighted traces fail to commute with exterior differentiation. Since they can be expressed in terms of Wodzicki residues, it follows that they have a local feature.

Following Schwarz's Ansatz for partition functions in antisymmetric field theories, duality can be interpreted as a factorization of the analytic torsion, which can be seen as a metric on the determinant line associated to a de Rham acyclic complex. We extend this to a "factorization" of the geometry of the determinant line bundle associated to a family of elliptic complexes, showing how the curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection decomposes as a sum of two forms which, as a consequence of the locality of trace anomalies, carry the same locality feature as the Bismut-Freed curvature.

The thesis also presents a Fresnel integral approach to path integrals underlying formal computations used by physicist to establish duality between partition functions in antisymmetric field theories.

Résumé

Cette thèse est consacrée à l'étude des relations entre des anomalies traciales et:

- des anomalies en théorie des champs quantiques —illustrés par le cas de modèles de Chern-Simons— d'une part,
- la dualité en théorie des champs antisymétriques, avec l'étude de la factorisation de la géométrie des fibrés déterminants associés à des familles de complexes elliptiques, d'autre part.

On montre que l'anomalie provenant d'une ambiguité de phase pour les déterminants ζ -regularisés, qui décrivent des fonctions de partition de théories de Chern-Simons, peut être interprétée comme une anomalie traciale. Ceci s'explique par le fait que les traces régularisées ne commutent pas avec la différentiation extérieure. Pouvant s'exprimer en termes de résidus de Wodzicki, ces anomalies traciales héritent d'une propriété de localité.

En appliquant l'Ansatz de Schwarz pour des fonctions de partition en théorie des champs antisymétriques, la dualité peut s'interpréter comme factorisation de la torsion analytique, qui peut être vue comme métrique sur l'espace déterminant associé à un complexe de de Rham acyclique. On étend ceci à une "factorisation" de la géométrie du fibré déterminant associé à une famille de complexes elliptiques en montrant que la courbure de la connexion de Bismut-Freed se décompose en une somme de deux formes qui, en consequence de la localité des anomalies traciales, sont elles-mêmes porteuses de cette propriété de localité.

Cette thèse présente de plus une approche utilisant l'outil des intégrales de Fresnel pour donner un sens aux intégrales de chemin qui sous-tendent les calculs formels utilisés par les physiciens pour établir une dualité entre des fonctions de partition de théorie des champs antisymétriques. **Remerciements.** Je voudrais tout d'abord remercier ma directrice de thèse, Sylvie Paycha, pour son enthousiasme, sa disponibilité, sa génrosité, sa confiance et son exemple qui m'ont tant aidé pendant l'élaboration de ce travail. Je remercie aussi vivement Saad Baaj, Daniel Bennequin et Sheung Tsun Tsou de m'avoir fait l'honneur de faire partie du jury.

Je remercie l'ensemble du département de mathématiques de l'Université Blaise Pascal pour leur accueil, en particulier Jean-Yves Le Dimet et les membres du groupe de travail "géométrie, topologie et analyse fonctionelle" qui m'ont tant appris pendant ces dernières années.

Merci beaucoup à Annick Montori pour son aide dans mes nombreuses quêtes bibliographiques, ainsi qu'à Noëlle Rouganne, Danielle Courageot, Marie-Paule Bressoulaly, Geneviève Bernard pour leur constante collaboration au quotidien. Je tiens également à exprimer mes remerciements à Pascale Lefort et Damien Ferney pour leur inestimable aide informatique, et à mes collègues Florent Nicaise, Lionel Richard, Jean-Pierre Magnot, Catherine Ducourtioux, Marusia Rebolledo et Jérome Dubois pour leur amitié et leur soutien. Finalement une pensée pour Salim, et bien sûr un grand merci à Emmanuelle.

Acknowledgements. Thanks to Sergio Albeverio and Jouko Mickelsson for the careful reading they made of this work and their many suggestions to improve it. I am very grateful to Steven Rosenberg and Tilmann Wurzbacher for reading parts of the work and for their valuable comments.

Thanks to *ECOS-Nord*, the Institut Henri Poincar (Paris), the International Center for Theoretical Physics (Trieste), the Mathematisches Forschungsinstitut (Oberwolfach) and the Institut für Angewandte Mathematik (Bonn) for their financial support at various stages of this work and/or for giving me the opportunity to present parts of it. I am also thankful to the organizers and participants of the Villa de Leyva summer schools (1999, 2001) for the stimulating atmosphere and the opportunity I was given there to discuss and present parts of my work.

Agradecimientos. Muchas gracias a mis colegas y amigos Andrés Caicedo, Fabian Torres, Andrés Reyes y Jesús Zapata por su apoyo y ayuda antes y durante la realización de este trabajo, así como a Ana Cristina González por el impulso inicial, a Mario Valderrama por la asistencia permanente, y a Alvaro González, Juan Camilo Vargas, Henry Forero y Carlos Vargas por haberme acompañado a lo lejos todo este tiempo. También recuerdo y agradezco especialmente a mis profesores de antaño, en particular a Carlos Luque, Rolando Roldan, Sergio Adarve, Sergio Fajardo y Xavier Caicedo.

Por último, pero sobretodo, mil gracias a toda mi familia por su cariño y su apoyo, en particular a mis padres y hermanos.

Contents

Ι	Mathematical Tools and Physical Prerequisites					
1	Ma	thematical Tools	19			
	1.1 Weighted Traces of Pseudo-differential Operators, Regularize					
		Determinants and Tracial Anomalies	19			
		1.1.1 The Wodzicki Residue, Weighted Traces and Tracial	1.0			
		Anomalies	19			
		1.1.2 Weighted Traces and ζ -Determinants of invertible ad-	94			
		1 1 3 Variations of determinants of invertible self-adjoint op-	24			
		erators	26			
	1.2 Elliptic Complexes and Analytic Torsion		$\frac{-0}{29}$			
		1.2.1 Determinant and Torsion of a Chain Complex	29			
		1.2.2 Elliptic Complexes	34			
		1.2.3 Analytic Torsion of a Riemannian Manifold	37			
	1.3	Dirac Operators and Index Theorems	43			
		1.3.1 Dirac operators on Clifford bundles	43			
		1.3.2 Index Theorems	45			
2	Physical Prerequisites					
	2.1 Fresnel Integrals		49			
		2.1.1 Infinite Dimensional Gaussian Integrals	49			
		2.1.2 Fresnel Integrals	50			
	2.2 The Partition Function of a Degenerate Gaussian Action					
	0.0	$\operatorname{tional} \ldots \ldots$	53			
	2.3	Anomalies	55			
II Tracial Anomalies and Geometry 5'						
	T					
3	cial Anomalies and Index Theorems	58				
	ა.1	A nomalies	50			
	3.2	The Signature Operator on an odd Dimensional Manifold	59 63			

4	Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles and Tracial Anom-						
	alies						
	4.1 Determinant Line Bundles in Finite Dimensions						
	4.2 Regularized Traces, Regularized Determinants and Quillen's						
	$construction \ldots \ldots$						
		4.2.1	Some Geometry of Families of Fibrations	68			
		4.2.2	Tracial Anomalies and the Locality of the Curvature of				
			Determinant Line Bundles	71			
		4.2.3	The Determinant Line Bundle Associated to a Family				
			of Dirac Operators	78			
	_						
II.	ΙE	lliptic	Complexes, Gauge Anomalies and Duality	81			
5	Pha	se And	omalies in Chern-Simons Models	82			
	5.1	The C	hern-Simons Model and Analytic Torsion	82			
	5.2	Tracia	l Anomalies, Phase Anomalies and the Chern-Simons Term	85			
6	Splitting of the Geometry of Determinants of Families of						
	Con	nplexe	s and Duality	89			
	6.1	Dualit	y and Fresnel Integrals	91			
		6.1.1	Heuristics of Duality	91			
		6.1.2	Duality through Fresnel Integrals	93			
	6.2 Analytic Torsion on Riemannian Manifolds and Duality 6.3 Splitting of the Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles in Fi-						
	nite Dimensions			97			
		6.3.1	Milnor's Duality and Splitting of the Torsion	98			
		6.3.2	Factorization of the Torsion of a Chain Complex of Vec-				
			tor Bundles	101			
	6.4	Splitti	ng of the Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles in In-				
	finite Dimensions						
\mathbf{A}	Pse	udodif	ferential Operators	110			
в	The	e Partit	tion Function in Quantum Field Theory	117			
			-				

Introduction and Statement of Results

In order to describe physical systems at very short distances, Quantum Field theorists use "path integrals", which are objects without a rigorous mathematical definition due mainly to the infinite-dimensional character of the spaces of fields (vector valued functions, or sections of fibrations on a Riemannian or Mikowskian *space-time manifold* M) on which these objects must be defined. These "integrals" model probability amplitudes, and formal manipulations –which rely on classical facts and properties of finite-dimensional integrals (Gaussian integrals, change of variable formulae, Fourier transforms,...)– lead to numerical data which are in extraordinary accordance with experiments. This phenomenological success has encouraged mathematical physicists to search for a mathematical theory of path integrals, but at present this goal has not yet been reached.

The general form of a path integral is

$$Z(F) = \frac{1}{Z_o} \int_{\Phi} F(\phi) \exp\left\{-S(\phi)\right\} \ [\mathcal{D}\phi],$$

where Φ is the space of configurations of the fields ϕ , $F(\phi)$ a functional on Φ , $[\mathcal{D}\phi]$ a formal Lebesgue-type measure on Φ and $S: \Phi \to \mathbb{R}$ (or \mathbb{C}) the classical action of the theory under consideration. Here Z_o denotes the partition function of the theory, given by the integral at the right hand side of this equation when $F(\phi) = 1$, a normalization factor. Φ is typically an infinite-dimensional manifold, so that the formal Lebesgue-type measure $[\mathcal{D}\phi]$ is generally ill-defined.

Roughly speaking, there are mainly two approaches to path integrals. The first one tries to describe path integrals as properly defined integrals, through the study of measure theory on functional spaces. This approach, known as the "constructive approach", uses in an essential way the fact that Gaussian measures (unlike Lebesgue measures) on infinite-dimensional spaces do exist. Another approach, known as the "non-perturbative approach", uses heuristic manipulations of path integrals and their "semiclassical" limits. Important examples of this second kind of approach are the so-called *Topological Quantum Field Theories*, born from pioneering work of A. Schwarz and E. Witten in the late 70's and the 80's. The search for a "regularized" definition of the partition function for some particular models led them to set up links with topological invariants of combinatorial type, such as the *analytic torsion* defined by D. Ray and I.M. Singer in the early 70's.

The basic idea is to interpret a partition function as a "regularized" determi-

nant, imitating the Gaussian integral identity

$$\int_{V} e^{-\frac{1}{2}S(v)} \, dv = (\det T_s)^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$

valid for Lebesgue-type integrals on a finite-dimensional euclidean vector space V, where $S(v) = \langle T_s v, v \rangle$ is a symmetric and positive quadratic form defined on V, and dv denotes the "Lebesgue measure".

ζ -Regularization of Determinants and Traces

In the case of action functionals defined by elliptic differential operators with positive order acting on infinite-dimensional spaces of sections, the ordinary determinant on the right hand side of the previous equality is replaced by the *regularized determinant*, defined by Ray and Singer through ζ -function regularization [RS71]. Combining this with the Faddeev-Popov procedure led A. Schwarz to a definition for the partition function associated with a degenerate action functional. The latter mimicks Milnor's definition of the Reidemeister torsion of a complex of vector spaces, and therefore yields a relation with the Ray-Singer torsion, a secondary topological invariant used to classify topological spaces with the same homotopy type. Using this approach in his study of three-dimensional Chern-Simons theories, E. Witten showed that in this context the corresponding partition function must contain (a phase given by) another secondary invariant: the η -invariant defined by Atiyah, Patodi and Singer in order to state an index theorem for manifolds with boundary, which corresponds to a ζ -function regularization of the "signature" of an operator.

Regularization techniques used to define determinants of elliptic positive-order differential operators are also used to regularize other ill-defined extensions of finite dimensional concepts, such as traces (see Section 1.1). The classical identity $\det(AB) = \det(A) \det(B)$, that holds for finite-dimensional determinants, breaks down for ζ -regularized determinants, giving rise to the so-called "multiplicative anomalies" for ζ -determinants. This is closely related to the fact that the fundamental tracial identity $\operatorname{tr}(AB) = \operatorname{tr}(BA)$ which holds for ordinary matrices breaks down for ζ -regularized traces. As a matter of fact, it is well-known that the only trace on the algebra $\mathcal{Cl}(E)$ of classical pseudodifferential operators acting on sections of the vector bundle E over a closed connected manifold M of dimension > 1 is the Wodzicki residue which, for $A \in \mathcal{Cl}(E)$, is defined by

$$\operatorname{res}(A) = q \operatorname{Res}_{z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr}(AQ^{-z}) \right),$$

where Q is any invertible admissible pseudo-differential operator and q denotes the order of Q. An important feature of the Wodzicki residue of a classical pseudo-differential operator A is its *locality*, i.e. it can be described as an integral of local density on M, namely

$$\operatorname{res}(A) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^n} \int_M \operatorname{res}_x(A) d\mu_M(x)$$

where n is the dimension of M, μ_M the volume measure on M. A drawback of the Wodzicki residue is that it vanishes on finite-rank operators and hence it is not an extension of the usual trace. We therefore consider instead other linear functionals that extend the finite-dimensional trace.

Weighted Trace Anomalies

Weighted traces of classical pseudo-differential operators are linear functionals on the algebra of such operators, which were investigated in [P][CDMP] and implicitly used, both in theoretical physics and mathematics, under the name of ζ -regularized traces. By weighted trace of a classical admissible pseudodifferential operator A we mean the complex number given by

$$\operatorname{tr}^Q(A) := \operatorname{f.p.}|_{z=0} \operatorname{tr}(AQ^{-z}),$$

where f.p. refers to the finite part, the weight Q being an admissible invertible elliptic operator of positive order. It follows from the definition that weighted traces extend usual finite-dimensional traces, i.e. $tr^Q(A) = tr(A)$, whenever A is a finite rank operator. Taking the finite part and leaving out the divergences leads to discrepancies, which we refer to as weighted trace anomalies or tracial anomalies [CDMP][CDP]. These give rise to Wodzicki residues, and hence have some locality features (see Section 1.1.1).

One of the purposes of this work is to relate logarithmic variations of regularized determinants of certain families of admissible operators with tracial anomalies, thus giving an a priori explanation for the locality of these variations. For families of self-adjoint elliptic operators, such as Dirac operators in odd dimensions, ζ -determinant functions can be defined using the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer eta invariant [APSI] (see Section 3.1). For other types of elliptic operators, such as chiral Dirac operators, one works instead with determinant sections, namely sections of determinant line bundles.

Let us first turn to the self-adjoint case. Consider a family $\{A_x\}_{x\in[0,1]}$ of elliptic self-adjoint positive order operators parametrized by [0,1]. Then, the η -invariant $\eta(A_x) = \eta_{A_x}(0)$ varies smoothly in x modulo integers, i.e. except for jumps coming from eigenvalues of A_x "crossing zero", and we prove in Section 3.1 the following **Theorem 7** [CDP] Let A_0 and A_1 be two elliptic invertible self-adjoint operators and $\{A_x\}_{x\in[0,1]}$ a smooth family of elliptic self-adjoint operators interpolating them, then

$$\eta(A_1) - \eta(A_0) = 2\Phi(\{A_x\}) + \int_0^1 \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{A_x}(\operatorname{sign}(A_x)) \, dx,$$

where $\Phi(\{A_x\})$ denotes the spectral flow of the family and $\dot{\operatorname{tr}}^{A_x} = \left[\frac{d}{dx}, \operatorname{tr}^{A_x}\right]$ is the variation of the weighted trace tr^{A_x} .

The local term given by the Wodzicki residue coming from the weighted trace anomaly $\int_0^1 \dot{\operatorname{tr}}^{A_t}(\operatorname{sign}(A_t)) dt$ corresponds to the local term in the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer index theorem. Furthermore, since the ζ -determinant of a (non necessarily positive) self-adjoint elliptic operator is given by

$$\det_{\zeta} A = \det_{\zeta} |A| e^{\frac{\pi}{2} \left(\eta_A(0) - \zeta_{|A|}(0) \right)},$$

this leads to

Corollary 1 Let $\{A_x\}_{x\in[0,1]}$ be a smooth family of self-adjoint elliptic operators with vanishing spectral flow and such that A_0 and A_1 are invertible. Then, if $\det_{\zeta} |A_x|$ and $\zeta_{|A_x|}(0)$ are constant,

$$\log \frac{\det_{\zeta} A_1}{\det_{\zeta} A_0} = \frac{\pi}{2} \int_0^1 \operatorname{tr}^{A_x}(\operatorname{sign}(A_x)) \, dx$$
$$= -\frac{\pi}{2a} \int_0^1 \operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} A_x \right] \, dx.$$

Thus, under the above assumptions, the logarithmic variation of the ζ -determinant is expressed as a weighted trace anomaly and is therefore local. Although these assumptions seem strong, they are fulfilled in the case of families of signature operators (Section 3.2).

Families of Signature Operators. Let M be a Riemannian manifold of odd dimension n = 2k + 1, and W a Hermitian vector bundle over M with flat connection. Given a smooth family of connections $\{\nabla_t^W, t \in [0, 1]\}$ on the exterior bundle W, there is an associated family of operators $\{*d_t, t \in [0, 1]\}$, where d_t is the exterior differential on M coupled with the connection ∇_t^W and * the Hodge star operator. Let $*d_{k,t}$ denote their restriction to k-forms. If n = 2k + 1, for k odd, $*d_{k,t}$ is self-adjoint, elliptic and det $_{\zeta} *d''_{k,t}$ is welldefined, where $*d''_{k,t} = *d_{k,t}|_{\ker(*d_{k,t})^{\perp}}$ (see Section 3.2.2). Since the signature of the manifold $M \times [0, 1]$ is zero, then (using the results of [APSI, APSIII]) the index of the operator $A = *d''_{k,t} \otimes \frac{d}{dt}$ is zero and hence the spectral flow of the family $\{*d''_{k,t}\}$ vanishes. Theorem 7 shows that

$$\eta(*d_{k,1}'') - \eta(*d_{k,0}'') = \int_0^1 \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{*d_{k,t}''}(\operatorname{sign}(*d_{k,t}'')) \, dt$$

so that the difference of the eta invariants is given by a tracial anomaly, and hence is local. Furthermore, in the case k = 1 (n = 3), if the family $\{*d''_{k,t}\}$ is build from a family $\{g_t\}_{t \in [0,1]}$ of Riemannian metrics, the modulus of the ζ -determinant det_{ζ} $|*d_{1,t}|$ is independent of t on the grounds of the topological invariance of the analytic torsion. Therefore, in view of the above Corollary,

$$\log \frac{\det_{\zeta}(*d_{1,1}'')}{\det_{\zeta}(*d_{1,0}'')} = \frac{\pi}{2} \left\{ \eta(*d_{1,1}'') - \eta(*d_{1,0}'') \right\} \\ = -\frac{\pi}{2} \int_{0}^{1} \operatorname{res} \left[|*d_{1,t}''|^{-1} \frac{d}{dt} * d_{1,t}'' \right] dt$$

being an integrated tracial anomaly, and hence a Wodzicki residue, is the integral of a local term on the base manifold. This example plays a fundamental role in phase anomaly computations in Chern-Simons theory, as we explain in the sequel.

Weighted Trace Anomalies and Phase Anomalies in Chern-Simons theory

Using the results previously stated, in Chapter 5 we relate phase anomalies in odd dimensions –coming from logarithmic variations of ζ -determinants of Dirac operators– to weighted trace anomalies, thus giving an apriori explanation for the locality we expect from these anomalies. In QFT an *anomaly* occurs when a transformation in the fields, leaving invariant the action functional, changes the corresponding path integral. In particular, when the classical action is quadratic, $S(\phi) = \langle T\phi, \phi \rangle$, transformations in the path integral can be read off the transformations of the regularized determinant associated to the corresponding partition function $Z = (\det_{\zeta} T)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$. The "anomaly" is defined to be the logarithmic variation of such partition function and hence of the corresponding regularized determinants. Thus, the difference of logarithms of ζ -determinants (log det_{$\zeta} T_1 - log det_{<math>\zeta$} T_0) in Corollary 1, seen as an anomaly of partition functions, can be seen as an "integrated tracial anomaly" $(\int_0^1 \operatorname{tr}^{T_x}(\operatorname{sign}(T_x)) dx)$, under the assumptions of the Corollary, in which case the anomaly term comes from the phase of the determinant.</sub>

The variation of the partition function of the Chern-Simons model in dimension 3 –under a change of metric– gives rise to an "anomaly", which can be written as an integrated tracial anomaly. Indeed, the Chern-Simons theory in dimension n = 2k + 1 (see [S79][W89]) is modelled by the metric invariant action functional $S_k^{CS}(\omega_k) = \langle \omega_k, *d_k \omega_k \rangle$, which is degenerate on the space Ω^k of W-valued k-forms. Applying Schwarz's Ansatz to S_k^{CS} yields the corresponding partition function

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k'') = \left[\prod_{l=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta}(\Delta_l'')\right)^{(-1)^{k-l+1}}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \det_{\zeta}\left(*d_k''\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$

which is well defined since in n = 2k + 1 dimensions, for k odd, the operator $*d''_k$ is self-adjoint and hence has a well-defined ζ -determinant. We show in Section 5.1 that

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k'') = (T(M))^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} e^{-i\frac{\pi}{4}\eta(*d_k'')},$$

where $\eta(*d_k'')$ denotes the eta invariant of the operator $*d_k''$ and T(M) the analytic torsion of the manifold M. Note that the classical action functional S_k^{CS} is metric independent, but its associated partition function has a phase which depends on the metric on M, i.e. there is a *phase anomaly*. Specializing to the case k = 1, n = 3 the logarithmic variation of the partition function under such transformation reads

$$\log \frac{Z_1^{CS}(*d_{1,1}')}{Z_1^{CS}(*d_{1,0}'')} = -\frac{\pi}{2} \int_0^1 \operatorname{res} \left[|*d_{1,t}''|^{-1} \frac{d}{dt} * d_{1,t}'' \right] dt,$$

so that the anomaly $\log \frac{Z_1^{CS}(*d''_{1,1})}{Z_1^{CS}(*d''_{1,0})}$ corresponds to an integrated weighted trace anomaly. This leads (in Section 5.2) to the following

Theorem 12 The Chern-Simons phase anomaly between two Riemannian metrics g_0 and g_1 is an integrated weighted trace anomaly, i.e.

phase anomaly = integrated weighted trace anomaly

$$\log \frac{\downarrow}{Z_k(*d_{k,1}'')}_{Z_k(*d_{k,0}'')} = -i\frac{\pi}{4} \int_0^1 \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{*d_{k,t}''}(\operatorname{sign}(*d_{k,t}'')) \, dt$$

Using the APS index theorem [APSI], this anomaly is given by the Chern-Simons term $i\frac{32}{\pi^2}\int_M tr(A \wedge dA + \frac{2}{3}A \wedge A \wedge A)$.

Factorization of the Geometry of Determinant Bundles and Topological Field Theory

In [S79] and [ST84] the relation between the partition function of degenerate action functionals and the analytic torsion of the underlying space-time manifold M is considered in the cases of Chern-Simons theories and antisymmetric field theories. In [ST84] (see also [C01]) the Ansatz of Schwarz is used to study *duality* in antisymmetric quantum field theories, i.e. the equivalence between two a priori different antisymmetric field theories. We riview these facts in Section 6.2.

Let us consider two antisymmetric field theories defined by the action functionals

$$S(\omega_{k-1}) = \langle d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}, d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} \rangle$$

and

$$S(\omega_{n-k+1}) = \langle d_{n-k+1}\omega_{n-k+1}, d_{n-k+1}\omega_{n-k+1} \rangle,$$

where d_k denotes the restriction to *W*-valued *k*-forms of the exterior differential coupled to the connection ∇^W . Hodge star duality implies the equivalence between the action functionals $S(\omega_{n-k+1})$ and $S^*(\omega_{k+1}) = \langle d_k^*\omega_{k+1}, d_k^*\omega_{k+1} \rangle$. The partition functions $Z_k(M)$ for $S(\omega_{k-1})$ and $Z_k^*(M)$ for $S^*(\omega_{k+1})$, are defined using Schwarz Ansatz's here again. $Z_k(M)$ and $Z_k^*(M)$ combine to give back the analytic torsion.

Proposition 17 [S79] *For any* $k \in \{0, 1, ..., n\}$ *,*

$$Z_k(M) \cdot Z_k^*(M)^{-1} = T(M)^{(-1)^k}.$$

Thus, the analytic torsion of the underlying space-time manifold M factorizes as a product of the partition functions associated to degenerate "dual" actions. In the even dimensional case this yields $Z_k(M) = Z_k^*(M)$, for all k, and hence an identification of the two dual partition functions.

Proposition 17 can also be interpretated as follows. T(M) is the Quillen metric $|\cdot|_Q$ on the determinant line associated to the acyclic elliptic de Rham complex

$$0 \to \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \to \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xrightarrow{d_k} \Omega^{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{n-1}} \Omega^n \to 0,$$

 $Z_k(M)$ the Quillen metric $|\cdot|_{(k)}$ on the determinant line associated to the elliptic resolvent

$$0 \to \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \to \Omega^{k-2} \xrightarrow{d_{k-2}} \Omega'_{k-1} \xrightarrow{d^*_{k-1}d_{k-1}} 0,$$

 $Z_k^*(M)$ the Quillen metric $|\cdot|_{(k)*}$ on the determinant line associated to "dual" elliptic resolvent

$$0 \to \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_{n-1}^*} \cdots \to \Omega^{k+2} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}^*} \Omega_{k-1}'' \xrightarrow{d_k d_k^*} 0.$$

Proposition 17 can be read as a factorization of the metric $|\cdot|_Q$ in terms of the metrics of the two dual resolvents. Our next goal is to extend this factorization to families of acyclic elliptic complexes, thus working on determinant line bundles.

Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles. Let $\mathbb{I}\!M \xrightarrow{\pi_M} X$ be a smooth locally trivial fibration of manifolds, where X is a smooth manifold of finite dimension and the fibre $M_x = \pi_M^{-1}(x)$ a closed Riemannian manifold. To a Hermitian vector bundle $E \rightarrow M$ we associate the infinite-rank vector bundle $\mathcal{E} \to X$ whose fibre above $x \in X$ is the space of smooth sections $\mathcal{E}_x = \Gamma(M_x, E_x)$, where $E_x \to M_x$ denotes the restriction to M_x of E. Following [Q86] and [BF88], in section 4.2 we consider the determinant line bundle DetT associated to a family $\{T_x\}_{x \in X}$ of positive-order elliptic differential operators $T_x: \mathcal{E}_x \to \mathcal{E}_x$. In particular, we recall the construction — by ζ -function regularization— of the Quillen metric on DetT and, assuming the existence of a connection on \mathcal{E} , that of the Bismut-Freed connection ∇^{BF} , which is unitary for the Quillen metric. In Theorem 10, along the lines of [PR], we prove that the curvature Ω^{BF} of the Bismut-Freed connection is local, i.e. it can be written as the integral of a local density on the fibre M/X. This is a consequence of the fact that the Bismut-Freed connection is built point-wise from a family of unitary connections on the Hermitian bundles $\{E_x\}_{x\in X}$.

Consider an acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathbb{I}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ of positive-order differential operators acting on sections of Hermitian vector bundles over the manifold $\mathbb{I}_{\mathcal{M}}$,

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \to E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} E_k \xrightarrow{T_k} E_{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0.$$

For $0 \leq k \leq n$, let $\mathcal{E}_k \to X$ be the infinite-rank vector bundle associated to E_k . The acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathbf{E}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ gives rise to an acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet})$ of positive-order differential elliptic bundle maps on infiniterank vector bundles over X, namely

$$0 \to \mathcal{E}_0 \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_0} \cdots \to \mathcal{E}_{k-1} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_{k-1}} \mathcal{E}_k \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_k} \mathcal{E}_{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_{n-1}} \mathcal{E}_n \to 0,$$

where each map \mathbf{T}_k corresponds to a family $\{T_{k,x}\}_{x \in X}$ of elliptic positive-order differential operators, parametrized by the manifold X. Quillen's construction associates to each positive-order differential elliptic bundle map \mathbf{T}_k a determinant line bundle $\operatorname{Det}\mathbf{T}_k \to X$ with smooth Quillen metric and, assuming the existence of a unitary connection on \mathcal{E}_k , a Bismut-Freed connection unitary for the Quillen metric. From the determinant line bundles $\operatorname{Det}\mathbf{T}_k$, for each k, we define in Section 6.4 the determinant line bundle of the acyclic complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\operatorname{Det}\mathbf{T}_{k})^{(-1)^{k+1}}$$

Let $|\cdot|_{Q,k}$ denote, for $0 \leq k \leq n$, the Quillen metric on the line bundle Det $\mathbf{T}_k \to X$. Then, the natural metric on $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}$, $|\cdot|_{\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^n |\cdot|_{Q,k}^{(-1)^{k+1}}$, is the analytic torsion. Let us denote by $\nabla_{(k)}^{BF}$, for each $0 \leq k \leq n$, the Bismut-Freed connection on Det \mathbf{T}_k , whose curvature $\Omega_{(k)}^{BF}$ is local. This implies that the curvature of the connection $\nabla^{\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}}$, induced by the unitary connections $\{\nabla_{(k)}^{BF}\}_{0\leq k\leq n}$, also has a local curvature, denoted by $\Omega^{\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}}$. Let $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet})$ and $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}^*)$ be the acyclic elliptic complexes given by

$$(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}) \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{E}_0 \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_0} \cdots \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{k-1} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_{k-1}} \mathbf{T}_{k-1} \mathcal{E}_{k-1} \to 0,$$

and

$$(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}) \qquad 0 \leftarrow \mathbf{T}_{k}^{*} \mathcal{E}_{k+1} \xleftarrow{\mathbf{T}_{k}^{*}} \mathcal{E}_{k+1} \leftarrow \cdots \xleftarrow{\mathbf{T}_{n-1}^{*}} \mathcal{E}_{n} \leftarrow 0,$$

respectively. In Section 6.4 we show that the splitting of the geometry of the determinant line bundle associated to the complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ holds as in the finite-dimensional case (considered in Section 6.3), and the locality property of the curvature is conserved.

Theorem 13 Let $\mathcal{L}_{T} \to X$ be the determinant line bundle associated to the family $\{\mathcal{E}_{\bullet,x}, T_{\bullet,x}\}_{x \in X}$ of acyclic elliptic complexes. Then,

The Quillen metric factorizes according to (6.19), in terms of the metrics of the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes E_●^(k) and E_●^{(k)*}, as

$$|\cdot|_Q = |\cdot|_{(k)}|\cdot|_{(k)*}^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

where $|\cdot|_{(k)}$ and $|\cdot|_{(k)*}$ denote the curvature of the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, respectively.

2. The curvature splits

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{T}}^{\mathcal{L}} = \Omega_{(k)} \oplus (-1)^{k+1} \Omega_{(k)}^*, \qquad (1)$$

where $\Omega_{(k)}$ and $\Omega_{(k)}^*$ denote the curvature of the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, respectively.

3. This splitting respects the locality properties of the curvature given by Theorem 10.

The text is organized in three parts; although the heart of the thesis is contained in the second and third part, Part I is essential to set up the framework used in Parts II and III.

In Part I we introduce the mathematical tools used throughout the text (Chapter 1) and some physical prerequisites (Chapter 2) aimed to give a selfcontained exposition of the physical applications.

In Chapter 1, Section 1.1, we define weighted traces, and we show how weighted trace anomalies give rise to Wodzicki residues of pseudo-differential operators, and hence are "local". We also consider variations of ζ -regularized determinants of invertible admissible pseudo-differential operators and eta invariants. Elliptic complexes and the analytic torsion are considered in Section 1.2. The first part of this section is devoted to the study of the three types of algebraic torsions of a chain complex of finite-dimensional vector spaces (namely, the Reidemeister torsion, the Torsion and the Analytic Torsion), their properties and the relation between them. The analytic torsion for general elliptic complexes is defined in Section 1.2.3, where its topological invariance is proven, as well as the main features of the Ray-Singer analytic torsion of a Riemannian manifold. Finally, in Section 1.3, we recall the definition of Dirac operators on Clifford bundles and two index theorems for Dirac operators we use in the sequel.

In Chapter 2, Section 2.1, we introduce the Fresnel integral approach to path integrals along the lines of [AlH76], in which a mathematically rigorous definition can be given of heuristic infinite-dimensional integrals arising in quantum physics. This approach to path integrals is used later (in Section 6.1) to give a measure theoretical interpretation of duality in antisymmetric tensor fields. In Section 2.2 we describe Schwarz's Ansatz to define the partition function of a degenerate action functional. This heuristic treatment of partition functions underlies the geometric approach we follow in the rest of the work. The Ansatz used to define anomalies in quantum fields is discussed in Section 2.3.

In Part II weighted trace anomalies are used as a geometrical tool. In Chapter 3, Section 3.1, we prove Theorem 7 on logarithmic variations of regularized determinants and tracial anomalies, and discuss in Section 3.2 its application to the case of families of signature operators –relevant in the analysis of phase anomalies in Chern-Simons models.

Chapter 4 is devoted to the study of the geometry of determinant line bundles through ζ -regularization tools. In Section 4.1 the geometry of the determinant line bundle in finite dimensions is reviewed, as background material for the ex-

tension in Section 4.2 to the infinite-dimensional case. We carry out there the construction of the determinant line bundle associated to a family of elliptic positive-order differential operators and, following Quillen [Q86] and Bismut and Freed [BF88], we study its geometry. Finally, by means of weighted trace anomalies, we prove Theorem 10 [PR] concerning the *locality* of the curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection on the determinant line bundle.

In Part III we describe the physically relevant applications of the mathematical theory developed in the two previous parts, namely the study of *phase anomalies* in Chern-Simons theories (Chapter 5), on one hand, and the *splitting* of the geometry of determinant line bundles associated to families of acyclic complexes (Chapter 6), on the other hand. Chern-Simons models, the relation between the partition function –defined through Schwarz's Ansatz– and the analytic torsion are considered in Section 5.1, and Theorem 12 is proven in Section 5.2.

In the last chapter, after a brief introduction to the heuristic manipulations involved in path integral interpretations of duality, we give in Section 6.1 a measure theoretical interpretation of this fact in terms of Fresnel integrals. In Section 6.2 we state Proposition 17 and interpret it as a splitting in the metric of a determinant line. Section 6.3 is devoted to the study of the splitting of determinant line bundles associated to complexes of finite-rank vector bundles, and the situation in infinite dimensions is considered in Section 6.4, where we prove Theorem 13.

Appendices A and B cover some basic background on pseudo-differential operators and the path integral approach in quantum physics, respectively, frequently used in the text.

Part I

Mathematical Tools and Physical Prerequisites

Chapter 1

Mathematical Tools

In this chapter we define weighted traces, weighted trace anomalies and we show how they give rise to Wodzicki residues of pseudo-differential operators, and hence are given by local terms. We also consider variations of ζ -regularized determinants and eta invariants of invertible admissible pseudo-differential operators, Dirac operators on Clifford Bundles and the Analytic Torsion of an elliptic complex of bundles over a Riemannian manifold.

1.1 Weighted Traces of Pseudo-differential Operators, Regularized Determinants and Tracial Anomalies

1.1.1 The Wodzicki Residue, Weighted Traces and Tracial Anomalies

Let E be a vector bundle above a smooth n-dimensional closed Riemannian manifold M, and let Cl(E) denote the algebra of classical pseudo-differential operators acting on smooth sections of E. Let as before Ell(E), $Ell^*(E)$ and $Ell^*_{ord>0}(E)$ denote the set of elliptic, invertible elliptic and invertible elliptic with positive order operators acting on sections of E, respectively, and Ad(E)the subset of $Ell^*_{ord>0}(E)$ containing the invertible admissible elliptic classical pseudo-differential operators which have positive order.

For $Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ and $A \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$, the map $z \mapsto \operatorname{tr}(AQ^{-z})$ is meromorphic with a simple pole at zero [KV]. Given $Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$, the *Wodzicki residue* of $A \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$ is defined by

$$\operatorname{res}(A) = q \operatorname{Res}_{z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr}(AQ^{-z}) \right), \tag{1.1}$$

where q denotes the order of Q. The definition of res(A) is independent of the choice of Q. Among the many remarkable properties of the Wodzicki residue

(for a review see [K89]), let us point out some which will be relevant in this work:

1. Traciality. If M is connected, the Wodzicki residue is (up to a constant) the only trace on the algebra $\mathcal{C}l(E)$, i.e.

$$\operatorname{res}([A,B]) = 0, \tag{1.2}$$

for any $A, B \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$.

2. Locality. The Wodzicki residue of a classical pseudo-differential operator A can be described as an integral of local expressions involving the symbol of the operator [W69]

$$\operatorname{res}(A) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^n} \int_M \int_{|\xi|=1} \operatorname{tr}_x \left(\sigma_{-n}(x,\xi)\right) d\xi d\mu_M(x), \qquad (1.3)$$

where n is the dimension of M, μ_M the volume measure on M, tr_x the trace on the fibre above x and σ_{-n} the homogeneous component of order -n of the symbol of A.

3. Triviality in finite dimensions. If A is of finite rank, or if its order is less than -n, then

$$\operatorname{res}(A) = 0. \tag{1.4}$$

Even though property (1.2) is mathematically satisfactory, property (1.4) is not what we want for our purposes. We should keep in mind –as recalled in the introduction– that the heuristic objects considered by physicists in the quantum description of field theories are built extending and imitating finitedimensional objects and relations between them; namely measures, integrals, change of variable formulae, etc. But the Wodzicki residue "hides" the finitedimensional objects; it is *not* an extension of the finite-dimensional trace, and extensions to the algebra Cl(E) of the ordinary trace on trace class operators do not exist. Instead, we shall define an object –called weighted trace– that, even if is no longer tracial on Cl(E), extends the usual trace on finite-rank operators (matrices), allowing us to regard our work as an extension of the finite-dimensional theory in the same line of thought as [P]. Nevertheless, Wodzicki residues and their properties, in particular traciality and locality, will play a very important role in the study of weighted traces.

In what follows by a *weight* we shall mean an element of $\mathcal{A}d(E)$, often denoted by Q, and by q we shall denote its order. We shall very often take complex powers Q^{-z} of operators $Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$, which involves a choice of spectral cut for the operator Q. However, in order to simplify notations, we shall drop the explicit mention of the spectral cut. In the case when Q is a positive operator, any ray in \mathbb{C} different from the positive real half line serves

as a spectral cut ray of the leading symbol.

Recall that the finite part at z = p of a meromorphic function φ with a simple pole at z = p is given by

f.p.
$$|_{z=p} \varphi = \lim_{z \to p} \left(\varphi(z) - \frac{\operatorname{Res}_{z=p}\varphi(p)}{(z-p)} \right).$$

For $A \in Cl(E)$ and $Q \in Ad(E)$ the map $z \mapsto tr(AQ^{-z})$ is a meromorphic function with a simple pole at z = 0 and we can set

Definition 1 [CDMP] Let Q be a weight and A in Cl(E). We call Q-weighted trace of A the expression

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = \operatorname{f.p.}|_{z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr}(AQ^{-z}) \right).$$
 (1.5)

This definition can be extended to $\mathcal{C}l(E)$ -valued forms on M by

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\omega) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\alpha \otimes A) = \alpha \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A), \qquad (1.6)$$

where α denotes a form on M and the Cl(E)-valued form ω on M is given by $\omega = \alpha \otimes A$. It follows from the definition that weighted traces extend usual finite-dimensional traces, i.e.

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = \operatorname{tr}(A) \tag{1.7}$$

whenever A is a finite rank operator.

Weighted Trace Anomalies

Unlike Wodzicki residues, weighted traces are not tracial and depend on the weight Q. As a matter of fact both $\operatorname{tr}^Q([A, B])$ and $\operatorname{tr}^{Q_1}(A) - \operatorname{tr}^{Q_2}(A)$, for $Q, Q_1, Q_2 \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ and $A, B \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$, can be expressed in terms of Wodzicki residues (see Proposition 1 below). This is the price we pay for having left out divergences when taking the finite part of otherwise diverging expressions, and we call these obstructions weighted trace anomalies. Weighted trace anomalies play an important role in Chapters 3, 4 and 5, where we shall use them in the study of the geometry of the determinant line bundle, and we shall show how they relate to phase anomalies in Chern-Simons theories.

Recall that although the logarithm of a classical pseudo-differential operator is not classical, the bracket $[\log Q, A]$ and the difference $\frac{\log Q_1}{q_1} - \frac{\log Q_2}{q_2}$ of two such logarithms lie in Cl(E) (see Appendix A).

Definition 2 1. For $A, B \in Cl(E)$ and $Q \in Ad(E)$, we define the coboundary anomaly by

$$\partial \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A,B) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q}([A,B]), \qquad (1.8)$$

where ∂tr^Q denotes the coboundary of the linear functional tr^Q on the Lie algebra $\mathcal{Cl}(M, E)$ in the Hochschild cohomology¹.

2. We define the weight anomaly, which expresses how weighted traces depend on the choice of the weight, by

$$\Delta_{Q_2}^{Q_1}(A) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q_1}(A) - \operatorname{tr}^{Q_2}(A), \qquad (1.9)$$

where $Q_1, Q_2 \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$.

The following proposition shows how these tracial anomalies can be written in terms of Wodzicki residues.

Proposition 1 1. Given $A, B \in Cl(E), Q \in Ad(E)$ with positive order q, we have [CDMP][MN]

$$\partial \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A,B) = -\frac{1}{q} \operatorname{res}\left(A[\log Q,B]\right).$$
(1.10)

2. For $Q_1, Q_2 \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ with positive orders q_1, q_2 we have [CDMP]

$$\Delta_{Q_2}^{Q_1}(A) = -\text{res}\left(A\left(\frac{\log Q_1}{q_1} - \frac{\log Q_2}{q_2}\right)\right).$$
 (1.11)

Proof. It follows from the properties of the canonical trace established by Kontsevich and Vishik (see [KV], Proposition 3.4) applied to the holomorphic families $\frac{1}{z}[Q^{-z}, A]B$ and $A\left(\frac{1}{z}(Q_1^{-z} - Q_2^{-z})\right)$, which yields (1.10) and (1.11), respectively. \Box

We can extend these results to variations of traces of one parameter families of operators, which gives rise to another tracial anomaly. Let $\{Q_x\}_{x \in X} \subset \mathcal{A}d(E)$ be a smooth family of weights, with constant positive order q and common spectral cut, parametrized by a smooth manifold X. We define for a *fixed* operator $A \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$

$$(d\operatorname{tr}^Q)(A) = d(\operatorname{tr}^Q(A)).$$
(1.12)

Proposition 2 Let $\{Q_x\}_{x \in X}$ be a smooth family in $\mathcal{A}d(E)$ with constant order q, parametrized by a smooth manifold X. Then, for a fixed $A \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$ we have [CDMP] [P]

$$d\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = -\frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(A\,d\log Q\right). \tag{1.13}$$

Proof. It follows from the fundamental property of the canonical trace of Kontsevich and Vishik [KV] applied to the family $\frac{1}{t}A\left(\frac{1}{z}(Q_x^{-z}-Q_{\gamma_t(x)}^{-z})\right)$, where $\gamma_t(x)$ is a 1-parameter curve starting at $x, t \ge 0$ generated by a tangent

 $^{^1{\}rm This}$ coboundary extends the Radul cocycle in the physics literature [R][M][MN][CDMP].

vector h. \Box

Thus, if we consider a smooth family $\{A_x\}_{x \in X}$ in $\mathcal{C}l(E)$, it follows that

$$d\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = (d\operatorname{tr}^{Q})(A) + \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(dA)$$
$$= -\frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}(A d \log Q) + \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(dA).$$
(1.14)

This extends to $\mathcal{C}l(E)$ -valued k-forms on M by

$$d\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\omega) = \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q} \operatorname{res}\left(\omega \, d\log Q\right) + \operatorname{tr}^{Q}\left(d\omega\right). \tag{1.15}$$

An important observation in view of what follows is that all these weighted trace anomalies being Wodzicki residues of some operator, can be expressed in terms of integrals on the underlying manifold M of local expressions involving the symbols of that operator.

Remarks.

1. For $C \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$ invertible, $A \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$ and Q any weight [CDMP]

$$\operatorname{tr}^{C^{-1}QC}(A) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(CAC^{-1}).$$
 (1.16)

We shall refer to this property as the *covariance* property of weighted traces.

2. When Q has positive leading symbol, we can recover the ζ -regularized trace (1.5) using a heat-kernel expansion. Let us first recall some results about the Mellin transform of a smooth C^{∞} function on the positive real line (here we follow [BGV92]). Let $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+)$ decaying exponentially at infinity, then the *Mellin Transform* of f is the function defined by

$$M[f](z) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(z)} \int_0^\infty f(t) t^{z-1} dt.$$
 (1.17)

Integration by parts shows that

$$M[t f'](z) = -z M[f](z).$$
(1.18)

If f has an asymptotic expansion for small t of the form

$$f(t) \sim \sum_{k \ge -n} f_k t^{\frac{k}{q}} + c \log t, \qquad (1.19)$$

then its Mellin transform M[f] is a meromorphic function with poles contained in the set $\frac{n}{q} - \frac{\mathbb{N}}{q}$, and with a Laurent series around zero of the form $-c s^{-1} + (f_0 - \gamma c) + O(s)$, where γ is the Euler constant. For $A \in Cl(E)$ let $f(t) = tr(Ae^{-tQ})$, then f(t) behaves as in (1.19), where q = ordQ and (1.17) yields

 $f.p.|_{z=0} (tr(AQ^{-z})) = f.p.|_{z=0} M[f](z) = f.p.|_{t=0} (tr(Ae^{-tQ})) - \gamma \cdot res(A)$

where γ is the Euler constant. Thus, if res(A) = 0,

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = \operatorname{f.p.}|_{t=0} \left(\operatorname{tr}(Ae^{-tQ}) \right).$$
 (1.20)

When Q is a differential operator and A = I we have, as $t \to 0$, tr $(e^{-tQ}) \sim \sum_{k \ge -\frac{\dim M}{q}} a_k t^{\frac{k}{q}}$ (see e.g. [G95]), so tr^Q(I) = f.p.|_{t=0} (tr(e^{-tQ})).

3. The notion of weighted trace can be extended to the case when Q is a non injective self-adjoint elliptic with positive order. Being elliptic, such an operator has a finite dimensional kernel and the orthogonal projection P_Q onto this kernel is a pseudodifferential operator of finite rank. Since Q is an elliptic operator so is the operator $\bar{Q} = Q + P_Q$, for the ellipticity is a condition on the leading symbol which remains unchanged when adding P_Q . Moreover, Q being self-adjoint the range of Q is given by $R(Q) = (\ker Q^*)^{\perp} = (\ker Q)^{\perp}$ so that \bar{Q} is onto. \bar{Q} being injective and onto is invertible and being self-adjoint, then $\bar{Q} \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ (it has the same order as Q). We set

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = \operatorname{f.p.}|_{z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr}(A(\bar{Q})^{-z}) \right).$$
 (1.21)

1.1.2 Weighted Traces and ζ -Determinants of invertible admissible operators

Given $A, Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ with common spectral cut, the map $z \mapsto \operatorname{tr}((\log A)Q^{-z})$ is meromorphic on the complex plane with a simple pole at the origin [KV]. In order to define determinants in infinite dimensions we now extend weighted traces to logarithms of pseudo-differential operators.

Definition 3 Given $A, Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ we set

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\log A) := \operatorname{f.p.}|_{z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr}(\log AQ^{-z}) \right).$$

As before, Q is referred to as the weight and $\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\log A)$ as the Q-weighted trace of $\log A$. We shall not make explicit mention in the notation of the determination of the logarithm underlying this definition. Extending (1.11) to logarithms we set $\triangle_{Q_2}^{Q_1}(\log A) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q_1}(\log A) - \operatorname{tr}^{Q_2}(\log A)$.

Theorem 1 [OI], (see also [D]) For $Q_1, Q_2, A \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ with positive orders q_1, q_2 and a respectively,

$$\Delta_{Q_2}^{Q_1}(\log A) = \operatorname{res}\left(\left(\log A - \frac{a}{q_1}\log Q_1\right)\left(\frac{\log Q_2}{q_2} - \frac{\log Q_1}{q_1}\right)\right) - \frac{a}{2}\operatorname{res}\left(\left(\frac{\log Q_2}{q_2} - \frac{\log Q_1}{q_1}\right)^2\right).$$

Let us recall here the definition and some basic properties of ζ -determinants of admissible operators. Let $A \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$, then the spectrum of A is discrete and it is entirely contained in the real line, $\{\lambda_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \subset \mathbb{R}$. The ζ -function of A is defined as the Mellin transform of its heat kernel or, which is equivalent, the trace of the operator A^{-z} , i.e.

$$\zeta_A(z) = M[tr(e^{-tA})](z) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(z)} \int_0^\infty t^{z-1} tr(e^{-tA}) dt$$
$$= tr(A^{-z}) = \sum_{\lambda \in \text{spec}A} \lambda^{-z}, \qquad (1.22)$$

which is an analytic function for $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re(z) >> 0$, and extends by analytical continuation to a meromorphic function on \mathbb{C} , regular at z = 0, as can seen from the previous remarks about the Mellin transform.

Definition 4 [RS71] The ζ -determinant of A, denoted by $\det_{\zeta} A$, is the complex number given by

$$\det_{\zeta} A = \exp\left\{-\zeta'_A(0)\right\} = \exp\operatorname{tr}^A(\log A). \tag{1.23}$$

Remarks.

1. Given $Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ and $C \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$ invertible, then $\log CAC^{-1} = \log A$ and from (1.16) it follows that

$$\operatorname{tr}^{CQC^{-1}}(C\log AC^{-1}) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\log A).$$

Thus,

$$\det_{\zeta}(CAC^{-1}) = \det_{\zeta}(A), \tag{1.24}$$

so the ζ -determinant is invariant under inner automorphisms of $\mathcal{C}l(E)$.

2. Note that the operator A is used as a weight to define $\det_{\zeta} A$. This is a source of anomaly. In particular, ζ -determinants are not multiplicative. In fact the *multiplicative anomaly* [KV], defined by the expression $F_{\zeta}(A, B) = \frac{\det_{\zeta}(AB)}{\det_{\zeta}(A)\det_{\zeta}(B)}$ which generally differs from one, is given in terms of Wodzicki residues, namely (see [Wo] for the case [A, B] = 0, [D] for the general case)

$$\log F_{\zeta}(A,B) = \frac{1}{2a} \operatorname{res}\left(\left(\log A - \frac{a}{a+b}\log(AB)\right)^{2}\right) + \frac{1}{2b} \operatorname{res}\left(\left(\log B - \frac{b}{a+b}\log(AB)\right)^{2}\right) + \operatorname{tr}^{AB}\left(\log(AB) - \log A - \log B\right)$$

for any two operators $A, B \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ of order a and b, respectively. Specializing to $B = A^*$, the formal adjoint of A for the L^2 -structure induced by a Riemannian metric on M and a hermitian one on E, in general we have $F_{\zeta}(A, A^*) \neq 0$ and hence

$$\det_{\zeta}(A^*A) \neq |\det_{\zeta}(A)|^2.$$

However, if A is self-adjoint this multiplicative anomaly vanishes, i.e. $\det_{\zeta}(A^2) = \det_{\zeta}(A^*A) = |\det_{\zeta}(A)|^2$.

3. The ζ -determinants extends of the usual determinant in finite-dimensional vector spaces, i.e. if A is a finite-rank operator (a matrix) then

$$\det_{\zeta}(A) = \prod_{i=1}^{N} \lambda_i, \qquad (1.25)$$

where λ_i , $1 \leq i \leq N$, are the eigenvalues of A.

Lemma 1 [RS71] Let $\{A_x\}_{x \in X} \subset \mathcal{A}d(E)$ be a one parameter smooth family of admissible operators with constant order and common spectral cut, parametrized by a manifold X. Then

$$d\log \det_{\zeta} A_x = \operatorname{tr}^{A_x} \left(A_x^{-1} dA_x \right). \tag{1.26}$$

Proof. Follows from Theorem 1, using the covariance property and the commutativity of A_x with any power of itself (see [CDP]). \Box

1.1.3 Variations of determinants of invertible self-adjoint operators

Let $A \in Ell_{ord>0}^*(E)$ be a self-adjoint elliptic (classical) pseudo-differential operator. If A is not positive, its spectrum contains negative eigenvalues but its ζ -function can still be defined by (1.22), taking now λ_k^{-z} to be $|\lambda_k|^{-z}e^{-i\pi z}$ if λ_k is negative. In [APS73] Atiyah, Patodi and Singer define, for large $\Re(z)$, the η -function of A as the trace of the operator $A|A|^{-z-1}$, i.e.

$$\eta_A(z) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} (\operatorname{sign} \lambda_k) \lambda_k^{-z}.$$
(1.27)

They showed that this function extends meromorphically to the whole z-plane and, moreover, that $\eta_A(z)$ is finite at z = 0. Its value at z = 0 measures the *asymmetry* of the spectrum of A. Following [APS73] we define the η -invariant of A by

$$\eta_A(0) = \text{f.p.}|_{z=0} \operatorname{tr} \left(\operatorname{sign} A |A|^{-z} \right) = \operatorname{tr}^{|A|}(\operatorname{sign}(A)),$$
 (1.28)

where the sign of A is the classical pseudo-differential operator defined by $sign(A) = A|A|^{-1}$.

The following well-known result (see e.g. [Si] [AS95]) shows that the phase of the ζ -determinant of a self-adjoint operator can be expressed in terms of its η -invariant.

Proposition 3 Let $A \in Ell_{ord>0}^*(E)$ be any self-adjoint elliptic pseudo-differential operator. Then

$$\det_{\zeta} A = \exp \operatorname{tr}^{|A|} (\log A) = \det_{\zeta} |A| \cdot \exp\{\frac{i\pi}{2} (\eta_A(0) - \zeta_{|A|}(0))\}.$$
(1.29)

Proof. Let us give a proof here in the language of weighted traces. Let A be an elliptic self-adjoint operator and let a be the order of A, then [APSIII]

$$\operatorname{res}(U_A) = 0,$$

where $U_A = \operatorname{sign}(A) = A|A|^{-1}$ denote the sign of A. Using the polar decomposition $A = |A|U_A = U_A|A|$ it follows that

$$\log A = \log |A| + \log U_A$$

since $[|A|, U_A] = 0$. Applying the results of Theorem 1, and using the fact that $U_A = \exp\left(\frac{i\pi}{2}(U_A - I)\right)$, we get

$$\operatorname{tr}^{A}(\log A) - \operatorname{tr}^{|A|}(\log A) = -\frac{a}{2}\operatorname{res}\left((\log U_{A})^{2}\right)$$

= $a\frac{\pi^{2}}{8}\operatorname{res}((U_{A} - I)^{2}).$

But $U_A^2 = I$ for A self-adjoint, so

$$\operatorname{tr}^{A}(\log A) - \operatorname{tr}^{|A|}(\log A) = a \frac{\pi^{2}}{4} \operatorname{res}(I - U_{A}) = -a \frac{\pi^{2}}{4} \operatorname{res}(U_{A}) = 0.$$

Thus,

$$\det_{\zeta}(A) = \exp \operatorname{tr}^{A}(\log A) = \exp \operatorname{tr}^{|A|}(\log A) = \det_{\zeta} |A| e^{i\phi(A)}$$

where $\phi(A) = -i \operatorname{tr}^{|A|} \log_{(\frac{\pi}{2})} U_A = \frac{\pi}{2} \left(\eta_A(0) - \zeta_{|A|}(0) \right)$ is the "phase" of the zeta determinant of A. The equality $\eta_A(0) = tr^{|A|}(U_A)$ yields (1.29). \Box

As a consequence of this, using the fact that $\zeta_{|A|}(0) = 0$ when A is a differential operator acting on sections of some vector bundle based on an odddimensional closed manifold [S][Si], it follows that

$$\det_{\zeta}(A) = \det_{\zeta} |A| \cdot e^{\frac{i\pi}{2} \operatorname{tr}^{|A|}(U_A)} = \det_{\zeta} |A| \cdot e^{\frac{i\pi}{2}(\eta_A(0))}, \qquad (1.30)$$

whenever n is odd.

Example 1 [BBW] Consider the operator

$$A_t = i\frac{d}{dx} + t \tag{1.31}$$

on $C^{\infty}(S^1)$, where S^1 is identified with $\mathbb{R}/[0, 2\pi]$ and $0 \le t \le 1$. Then, if $f \in C^{\infty}(S^1)$, $A_t f(x) = \lambda f(x)$ if and only if $f(x) = \exp\{-i(\lambda - t)x\}$ which, under the given boundary condition, implies that $\lambda = n + t$ where $n \in \mathbb{Z}$, or $\lambda = \pm n + t$ where $n \in \mathbb{Z}^+$. Thus, the spectrum of A_t is the set $\{\pm n + t\}_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^+}$, so that

$$\zeta_{A_t}(z) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^+} (n+t)^{-z} + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^+} (n-t)^{-z} e^{-i\pi z}$$

and

$$\eta_{A_t}(z) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^+} (n+t)^{-z} - \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^+} (n-t)^{-z}.$$

In terms of the Riemann-Hurwitz zeta function $\zeta(z,t) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (n+t)^{-z}$ these equations can be written as

$$\zeta_{A_t}(z) = \zeta(z, t) - e^{-i\pi z} \zeta(z, -t)$$

and

$$\eta_{A_t}(z) = \zeta(z,t) - \zeta(z,-t).$$

Hence the ζ -determinant of A_t reads

$$\det_{\zeta} A_t = \frac{2\pi}{\Gamma(t)\Gamma(-t)} \exp\left\{\frac{i\pi}{2}(1-2t)\right\},\tag{1.32}$$

where $\Gamma(z)$ denotes the gamma function

$$\Gamma(z) = \int_0^\infty e^{-t} t^{z-1} dt, \qquad (1.33)$$

and

$$\eta_{A_t}(0) = 1 - 2t. \tag{1.34}$$

This shows that when $t = \frac{1}{2}$ and the spectrum of A_t is symmetric, $\eta_{A_t}(0) = 0$.

Finally, note that

$$\zeta_{|A_t|}(z) = \zeta(z,t) + \zeta(z,-t)$$

so $\zeta_{|A_t|}(0) = 0$, which is in accordance with our previous result for the ζ -determinant of A_t .

Remark. The definition of $\eta(A)$ extends to non invertible operators in a similar way as weighted traces do, i.e. replacing A by $\overline{A} = A + P_A$, where P_A denotes the projection on ker A (see Remark 2 at the end of Section 1.1.1).

1.2 Elliptic Complexes and Analytic Torsion

1.2.1 Determinant and Torsion of a Chain Complex

In this section we review the theory of determinants and torsions for chain complexes of finite-dimensional vector spaces. Three types of algebraic "torsions" arising in the literature are considered (Reidemeister torsion, Torsion and Analytic torsion) and the relation between them are described.

Determinants in Finite Dimensions. Let E be a finite dimensional complex vector space. The *determinant* of E is the one dimensional complex vector space det $E = \Lambda^m E$, where $m = \dim E$. If there exists a \mathbb{Z} -grading on E, i.e. if $E = E_0 \oplus E_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus E_n$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, where E_k is a finite dimensional complex vector space for all $k \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n\}$, its determinant is defined by the tensor product

$$\det E = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det E_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

where we denote by $V^{-1} = V^* = \text{Hom}(V, \mathbb{C})$ the dual vector space to V, letting det $V = (\det V)^{-1} = (\det V)^* = \mathbb{C}$ if V = 0.

Recall that given a linear map $T : E \to E$, the determinant of T is the complex number given by the equality

$$(\det T)(e_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge e_n) = Te_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge Te_n,$$

i.e. det $T = \langle T\mathbf{e} | \mathbf{e}^* \rangle$, where $\{e_1, \ldots, e_n\}$ is an oriented basis for E, \mathbf{e}^* the dual of $\mathbf{e} = e_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge e_n$, $T\mathbf{e} = Te_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge Te_n$ and $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$ denote duality pairing between det E and its dual vector space. It is equal to the product of the eigenvalues of T, independently of the chosen basis. However, if we consider a linear map between different finite-dimensional complex vector spaces (of the same dimension)

$$T: E \to F,$$

the complex number given by

$$(\det T)(f_1 \wedge \dots \wedge f_n) = Te_1 \wedge \dots \wedge Te_n, \tag{1.35}$$

where f_1, \ldots, f_n is an oriented basis for F, and $f_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge f_n$, $Te_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge Te_n$, are elements of the one-dimensional complex vector space det F, is no longer independent of the chosen basis for E and F. Thus, in this case the *determinant* of T must be regarded as an element of the one-dimensional complex vector space det $E^* \otimes \det F$. A canonical representation of det T is giving by taking any $\mathbf{x} \in \det E$ such that $T\mathbf{x} \neq 0$, then the element $\mathbf{x}^* \otimes T\mathbf{x}$ of det $E^* \otimes \det F$ is independent of the \mathbf{x} chosen.

Algebraic Torsions of a Chain Complex

Consider a chain complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ of finite-dimensional vector spaces, i.e. a set of finite-dimensional vector spaces $\{E_k\}_{k=0,...,n}$ (which we assume equipped with a Hermitian inner product) and linear maps $\{T_k\}_{k=0,...,n}$,

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \to E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} E_k \xrightarrow{T_k} E_{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0, \quad (1.36)$$

such that

$$T_k \circ T_{k-1} = 0. (1.37)$$

Associated to a complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ we shall define three objects, its *Reidemeister Torsion*, its *Torsion* and its *Analytic Torsion*, which generalize the idea of determinant of a given linear map.

Reidemeister Torsion. The Reidemeister torsion of a complex was introduced by Reidemeister, Franz and de Rham in the 30's in order to distinguish topological spaces with the same homotopy type, and measures -in some sense- the volume of the complex. (for a historical reference containing original references see Milnor's *Collected Works* [M95]).

Given a complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ consider the vector space $\mathbb{E} = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} E_k$. The standard short exact sequences

$$0 \to Z_k \longrightarrow E_k \xrightarrow{T_k} B_{k+1} \to 0 \tag{1.38}$$

and

$$0 \to B_k \longrightarrow Z_k \longrightarrow H_k \to 0, \tag{1.39}$$

where $B_k = \text{Im}T_{k-1}$, $Z_k = \ker T_k$ and H_k is the k^{th} -cohomology space of complex, induce canonical isomorphisms det $E_k \cong \det Z_k \otimes \det B_{k-1}$ and det $Z_k \cong \det B_k \otimes \det H_k$. Combining these isomorphisms gives an isomorphism

$$\Phi: \det \mathbb{E} \to \det \mathbb{H},$$

between the *determinant space* of the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, defined as the determinant space of \mathbb{E} ,

$$\det \mathbb{E} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det E_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

and the determinant of its cohomology det $\mathbb{H} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det H_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}}$. Let **e** be an ordered basis for E_{\bullet} , i.e. an ordered basis $\mathbf{e}_k = \{e_k^1, e_k^2, \dots, e_k^{n_k}\}$, where $n_k = \dim E_k$, for each E_k . Let **h** be an ordered basis for H_{\bullet} . Let $[\mathbf{e}] \in \det \mathbb{E}$ and $[\mathbf{h}] \in \det \mathbb{H}$ denote the resulting volume forms.

Definition 5 [M62] The Reidemeister torsion of the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ is the non-zero complex number given by

$$\tilde{\tau}_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}, \mathbf{h}) = \langle \Phi([\mathbf{e}]) | [\mathbf{h}]^{-1} \rangle$$

where the power -1 stands for dual and $\langle | \rangle$ denotes duality pairing in det II. We also define $\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}) = \tilde{\tau}_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}, 1)$ if the complex is acyclic, i.e. $H_{\bullet} = 0$, $\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}) = 0$ otherwise. Note that we omit in the notation the dependence of the chain maps (T_{\bullet}) , although the torsion depends on it.

The canonical isomorphism Φ can be described as follows [M62] [T01]. Let $\mathbf{e} = (\mathbf{e}_0, \mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2, \dots, \mathbf{e}_n)$ be the given ordered basis of E_{\bullet} , and consider, for each k, the volume element $\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_k} = e_k^1 \wedge e_k^2 \wedge \dots \wedge e_k^{n_k} \in \det E_k$ associated to the basis \mathbf{e}_k of E_k . Then $[\mathbf{e}] = \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_0}^{-1} \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_1} \otimes \dots \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_n}^{(-1)^{n+1}} \in \det \mathbb{E}$, where the -1 power denote the dual element, and $[\mathbf{h}] = \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{h}_0}^{-1} \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{h}_1} \otimes \dots \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{h}_n}^{(-1)^{n+1}}$ is the corresponding ordered basis \mathbf{h} of H_{\bullet} .

By exactness of the short exact sequences (1.38) and (1.39), there is a canonical isomorphism $E_k \cong B_k \oplus H_k \oplus B_{k+1}$. Let us choose, for each k, a subset $\mathbf{b}_{k-1} = \{b_{k-1}^1, \ldots, b_{k-1}^{l_k}\}$ of E_{k-1} such that $T_{k-1}\mathbf{b}_{k-1} = \{T_{k-1}b_{k-1}^1, \ldots, T_{k-1}b_{k-1}^{l_k}\}$ is a basis of $B_k = \operatorname{Im} T_{k-1}$, where $l_k = \dim B_k$. Then, the collection $\tilde{\mathbf{e}}_k = \{T_{k-1}\mathbf{b}_{k-1}, \mathbf{h}_k, \mathbf{b}_k\}$ is a basis of E_k . Let us denote by \widetilde{T}_k the transition matrix taking the basis \mathbf{e}_k into the basis $\tilde{\mathbf{e}}_k$ of E_k . Then [T01],

$$\Phi([\mathbf{e}]) = (-1)^{n_E} \prod_{k=0}^{n} \left(\det \widetilde{T}_k \right)^{(-1)^{k+1}} [\mathbf{h}],$$

where $\mathbf{n}_E = \sum_{k=0}^n \chi_k^E(\mathbb{E}) \bar{\chi}_k^H(\mathbb{E}) \pmod{2}$, with $\chi_k^E(\mathbb{E}) = \sum_{k=0}^k \dim E_k \pmod{2}$ and $\bar{\chi}_k^H(\mathbb{E}) = \sum_{k=0}^k \dim H_k \pmod{2}$. The definition is of course independent of the basis \mathbf{b}_k used in the calculations.

In what follows we shall be interested in the acyclic case (so in τ_R rather than $\tilde{\tau}_R$). Observe that if $H_{\bullet} = 0$ then $n_E = 0$, and the previous discussion shows that we can compute the Reidemeister torsion τ_R in terms of an alternating product of determinants, as given by the following:

Lemma 2 If $H_{\bullet} = 0$, the Reidemeister torsion of the chain complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ is given by

$$\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}) = \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} (\det \bar{T}_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}}.$$

where \bar{T}_k is the isomorphism taking the subcollection \mathbf{b}_k into the subcollection $\{e_{k+1}^1, \ldots, e_{k+1}^{l_{k+1}}\}$ of the basis \mathbf{e}_{k+1} .

Indeed, acyclicity implies that, for any $0 \le k \le n$,

$$0 \to B_k \hookrightarrow E_k \xrightarrow{T_k} B_{k+1} \to 0, \tag{1.40}$$

is a short exact sequence. The result follows taking $[\mathbf{h}] = 1$ in our previous discussion.

In the acyclic case a \mathbb{Z}_2 -grading is defined naturally on the vector spaces appearing in the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, and the torsion can also be computed from the determinant of a map induced canonically for such a grading.

Lemma 3 [T01] Any acyclic chain complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ of finite-dimensional vector spaces induces a canonical isomorphism

$$\iota^{R}_{\tau(E_{\bullet},\mathbf{e})}:\mathbb{E}^{+}\to\mathbb{E}^{-},$$

where $\mathbb{E}^+ = \bigoplus_{k \text{ even}} E_k$ and $\mathbb{E}^- = \bigoplus_{k \text{ odd}} E_k$, such that

$$\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}) = \det \iota^R_{\tau(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e})}.$$
(1.41)

(see also [N01] and references therein).

The Torsion. As for the determinant of a linear map between different vector spaces, to the Reidemeister torsion (which depends on the chosen basis **e** and **h** involved in the computation) we can associate a canonical element of the determinant line det \mathbb{E} . Let $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ be an acyclic complex and let, for each $0 \leq k \leq n-1$, $\mathbf{x}_k \in \Lambda^{l_{k+1}} E_k$ be such that $T_k \mathbf{x}_k \neq 0$. Then, since dim $E_{k+1} = l_k + l_{k+1}$, $T_k \mathbf{x}_k \wedge \mathbf{x}_{k+1} \in \det E_{k+1}$ is a non-zero element.

Definition 6 The Torsion of the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ is the canonical element of det \mathbb{E} given by

$$\tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) = \mathbf{x}_0^{-1} \otimes (T_0 \mathbf{x}_0 \wedge \mathbf{x}_1) \otimes (T_1 \mathbf{x}_1 \wedge \mathbf{x}_2)^{-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes (T_{n-1} \mathbf{x}_{n-1})^{(-1)^{n+1}}.$$
 (1.42)

Here, as before, canonical means independent of the $\mathbf{x}_0, \mathbf{x}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{x}_{n-1}$ chosen. The relation between the torsion and the Reidemeister torsion of $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ is given by a duality pairing. Indeed, observe that taking an ordered basis \mathbf{e} of E_{\bullet} and the dual of the induced element $[\mathbf{e}]$ in det \mathbb{E} , $[\mathbf{e}]^{-1} = \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_0} \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_1}^{-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_n}^{(-1)^n} \in \det \mathbb{E}^{-1}$, then

$$\langle \tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) \mid [\mathbf{e}]^{-1} \rangle$$

$$= \langle \mathbf{x}_{0}^{-1} \otimes (T_{0}\mathbf{x}_{0} \wedge \mathbf{x}_{1}) \otimes \cdots \otimes (T_{n-1}\mathbf{x}_{n-1})^{(-1)^{n+1}} | \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{0}} \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{1}}^{-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{n}}^{(-1)^{n}} \rangle$$

$$= \langle \mathbf{x}_{0}^{-1} | \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{0}} \rangle_{E_{0}} \langle (T_{0}\mathbf{x}_{0} \wedge \mathbf{x}_{1}) | \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{1}}^{-1} \rangle_{E_{1}} \cdots \langle (T_{n-1}\mathbf{x}_{n-1})^{(-1)^{n+1}} | \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{n}}^{(-1)^{n}} \rangle_{E_{n}}$$

where $\langle | \rangle_V$ denotes duality pairing between the vector spaces det V and $(\det V)^{-1}$. Splitting $\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_k} = \mathbf{v}'_{\mathbf{e}_k} \wedge \mathbf{v}''_{\mathbf{e}_k}$, where $\mathbf{v}'_{\mathbf{e}_k} \in \Lambda^{l_k} E_k$ and $\mathbf{v}''_{\mathbf{e}_k} \in \Lambda^{l_{k+1}} E_k$, this gives

$$\langle \tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) \mid [\mathbf{e}]^{-1} \rangle = \langle \mathbf{x}_{0}^{-1} | (\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{0}}'') \rangle_{E_{0}} \langle (T_{0}\mathbf{x}_{0} \wedge \mathbf{x}_{1}) | (\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{1}}' \wedge \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{1}}'')^{-1} \rangle_{E_{1}} \cdots \langle (T_{n-1}\mathbf{x}_{n-1})^{(-1)^{n+1}} | (\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{e}_{n}}')^{(-1)^{n}} \rangle_{E_{n}}$$

Using the fact that $\tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ is independent of the \mathbf{x}_k , taking $\mathbf{x}_k = \mathbf{v}''_{\mathbf{e}_k}$ we find that

$$\langle \tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) \mid [\mathbf{e}]^{-1} \rangle = \langle (T_0 \mathbf{x}_0) | (\mathbf{v}'_{\mathbf{e}_1})^{-1} \rangle \cdots \langle (T_{n-1} \mathbf{x}_{n-1})^{(-1)^{n+1}} | (\mathbf{v}'_{\mathbf{e}_n})^{(-1)^n} \rangle,$$

and comparing with equation (1.35), which can be written det $T = \langle T \mathbf{e} | \mathbf{f}^{-1} \rangle$, we recover the alternating product of determinants appearing in the expression for $\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e})$ given by Lemma 2. This leads to

Proposition 4

$$\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}) = \langle \tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) \mid [\mathbf{e}]^{-1} \rangle.$$

Note that the advantage of the torsion $\tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ over the Reidemeister torsion $\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e})$ is that the former does not involve the choice of a basis.

Analytic Torsion. Given a complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, consider the family (T_{\bullet}^*) of formal adjoints of the family of linear maps (T_{\bullet}) . The map $T_k^* : E_{k+1} \to E_k$ is defined by

$$\langle T_k e_k, e_{k+1} \rangle_{k+1} = \langle e_k, T_k^* e_{k+1} \rangle_k,$$

where \langle , \rangle_k and \langle , \rangle_{k+1} denote the inner products in E_k and E_{k+1} , respectively.

Definition 7 Let $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ be an acyclic chain complex of finite dimensional vector spaces, and let, for $0 \le k \le n$, $\Delta_k : E_k \to E_k$ be the Laplacian, defined by

$$\Delta_k = T_k^* T_k + T_{k-1} T_{k-1}^*$$

The Analytic Torsion of the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ is the positive real number given by [BGS88]

$$\mathcal{T}(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) = \prod_{k=0}^{n} (\det \Delta_k)^{\frac{k}{2}(-1)^{k+1}}$$
(1.43)

The relation between the torsion and the analytic torsion of an acyclic chain complex is given by the following:

Proposition 5 [BGS88] Let $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ be an acyclic complex of vector spaces, then

$$\mathcal{T}(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) = |\tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})|, \qquad (1.44)$$

where $|\cdot|$ denotes the norm on det \mathbb{E} induced by the norms on the vector spaces E_k .

Note that, through Proposition 4, Lemma 2 gives us an expression of $\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e})$ as a contraction of $\tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, an element of det $\mathbb{E} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det E_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}}$, with an element of $(\det \mathbb{E})^{-1}$. In the same way, Lemma 3 can be seen as a contraction of an element of $(\det \mathbb{E}^+)^* \otimes \det \mathbb{E}^-$, where

$$\det \mathbb{E}^+ = \bigotimes_{k \text{ even}} \det E_k \quad , \quad \det \mathbb{E}^- = \bigotimes_{k \text{ odd}} \det E_k$$

with an element of its dual. In fact, these complex lines (one-dimensional complex vector spaces) are isomorphic, the isomorphism being given by

$$\mathbf{i}_{\pm}: \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det E_{k})^{(-1)^{k+1}} \to \left(\bigotimes_{k \text{ even}} \det E_{k}\right)^{*} \otimes \left(\bigotimes_{k \text{ odd}} \det E_{k}\right)$$
$$e_{0}^{-1} \otimes e_{1} \otimes e_{2}^{-1} \otimes \ldots \otimes \epsilon_{n}^{(-1)^{n+1}} \mapsto (e_{0} \otimes e_{2} \otimes \ldots)^{*} \otimes e_{1} \otimes e_{3} \otimes \ldots (1.45)$$

There is a canonical element in det \mathbb{E} , namely the torsion $\tau(E_{\bullet})$, and the determinant of the isomorphism $D^+_{(E_{\bullet},T_{\bullet})} = \bigoplus_{k=0}^n (T_k + T_k^*) : \mathbb{E}^+ \to \mathbb{E}^-$ (which we shall denote simply by D^+ when no explicit reference to the complex be necessary) gives us a canonical element in $(\det \mathbb{E}^+)^* \otimes \det \mathbb{E}^-$. However, these canonical elements do not correspond under isomorphism (1.45). As a matter of fact [BGS88]

$$\det D^{+} = \left[\prod_{k \text{ even}} \det \Delta'_{k}\right] \mathbf{i}_{\pm} \left(\tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})\right), \qquad (1.46)$$

where $\Delta'_k = \Delta_k |_{\operatorname{Im} T_{k-1}}$.

Let $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ be an acyclic complex of finite dimensional vector spaces. Consider the decomposition $E_k = E'_k \oplus E''_k$, where $E'_k = T_{k-1}E_{k-1}$ and $E''_k = T_k^*E_{k+1}$, at each level of the complex. Let $\Delta_k = \Delta'_k \oplus \Delta''_k$ be the corresponding decomposition of the Laplacians, so that

$$\det \Delta_k = \det \Delta'_k \, \det \Delta''_k. \tag{1.47}$$

Proposition 6

$$\mathcal{T}(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left(\det \Delta'_{k} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} = \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} \left(\det \Delta''_{k} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k}}{2}}.$$

Proof. It follows from the definition of the analytic torsion and equation (1.47). \Box

1.2.2 Elliptic Complexes

A complex of Hilbert spaces $\{E_k\}_{k=0,1,\dots,n}$ and continuous linear maps $\{T_k\}_{k=0,1,\dots,n}$

$$(\mathbb{IE}, \mathbf{T}): \quad 0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \longrightarrow E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} E_k \longrightarrow \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0,$$
(1.48)

is called *Fredholm* if dim $H^k < \infty$ for all k = 1, ..., n, where $H^k = Z^k/B^k$ is the *cohomology* of the complex (**E**, **T**). This is equivalent to all the Laplacians of the complex

$$\Delta_k = T_k^* T_k + T_{k-1} T_{k-1}^*$$

being Fredholm operators in their respective spaces E_k . If this is the case, Hodge's theorem says that the dimension of the kernel of Δ_k coincides with that of H^k . The *Euler characteristic* of the complex is defined as

$$\chi(E) = \sum_{i=0}^{n} (-1)^k \dim H^k, \qquad (1.49)$$

which, in the case in which dim $E_k < \infty$, coincides with $\sum_{i=0}^n (-1)^k \dim E_k$.

Let us now consider hermitian vector bundles $\{E_k\}_{k=0,1,\dots,n}$ over a manifold Mand, for each k, let $D_k : \Gamma(E_k) \to \Gamma(E_{k+1})$ be classical differential operators of the same positive order l. Then, if the sequence

$$0 \to \Gamma(E_0) \xrightarrow{D_0} \cdots \longrightarrow \Gamma(E_{k-1}) \xrightarrow{D_{k-1}} \Gamma(E_k) \longrightarrow \cdots \xrightarrow{D_{n-1}} \Gamma(E_n) \to 0,$$
(1.50)

is a complex (i.e. $D_k \circ D_{k-1} = 0$ for $0 \le k \le n$), it is called an *elliptic complex* whenever the sequence of vector bundles

$$0 \to \pi_o^* E_0 \xrightarrow{\sigma_{D_0}} \cdots \longrightarrow \pi_o^* E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{\sigma_{D_{k-1}}} \pi_o^* E_k \longrightarrow \cdots \xrightarrow{\sigma_{D_{n-1}}} \pi_o^* E_n \to 0,$$
(1.51)

is exact, where $\pi_o: T_o^* M \to M$ denotes the cotangent bundle to M without the zero section and the maps

$$\sigma_{D_k}: \pi_o^* E_{k+1} \to \pi_o^* E_k$$

are defined by the principal symbols of the operators D_k between sections of the pull-back bundles over T_o^*M defined by π_o (see Appendix A). This means that, for every $(x, \xi) \in T_o^*M$, the sequence of vector spaces

$$0 \to E_0^x \xrightarrow{\sigma_{D_0}(x,\xi)} \cdots \longrightarrow E_{k-1}^x \xrightarrow{\sigma_{D_{k-1}}(x,\xi)} E_k^x \longrightarrow \cdots \xrightarrow{\sigma_{D_{n-1}}(x,\xi)} E_n^x \to 0,$$
(1.52)

where E_k^x is the fibre above x in $\pi_o^* E_k$, is exact.

This definition of ellipticity of the complex (1.50) is equivalent to the ellipticity of *all* the laplacians

$$\Delta_k = D_k^* D_k + D_{k-1} D_{k-1}^*,$$

where D_k^* is the pseudo-differential operator formal adjoint to D_k , defined with respect to the Riemannian structure on M and the Hermitian structure on each bundle E_k .
Example 2 Consider a closed n-dimensional Riemannian manifold M and let $\rho : \pi_1(M) \to \operatorname{End}(V)$ be a representation of the fundamental group of Mon an inner product vector space V. The representation ρ defines a hermitian vector bundle V_{ρ} over M, with fibre V, by taking pairs (m, v), (m', v') in $M \times V$ to be equivalent iff $\gamma \cdot m = m'$ and $v = \rho(\gamma^{-1}) \cdot v'$ for some $\gamma \in \pi_1(M)$. V_{ρ} comes with a flat connection ∇^{ρ} which we couple with exterior differentiation of k-forms on M to define a complex of differential forms on M with values in V_{ρ} . Indeed, consider the vector bundle of twisted k-forms $\Lambda^k T^*M \otimes V_{\rho}$ and the operator $d_k^{\rho} = d_k \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^{\rho}$ acting on the space of sections of this bundle $\Omega^k(M, \rho) = \Gamma\left((\Lambda^k T^*M)^* \otimes V_{\rho}\right); d_k^{\rho^2} = 0$ for all k, as a consequence of the flatness of ∇^{ρ} . We say that the representation ρ is acyclic if the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0^{\rho}} \cdots \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}^{\rho}} \Omega^k \xrightarrow{d_k^{\rho}} \Omega^{k+1} \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}^{\rho}} \cdots \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_n^{\rho}} 0, \qquad (1.53)$$

is an acyclic complex, i.e. all the de Rham cohomology groups of the complex are trivial $(H^k(M, \rho) = \{0\}, 0 \le k \le n)$. The representation of $\pi_1(M)$ will be fixed and no specific reference to it will be given (in the notation) in the sequel (we shall denote $\Omega^k(M, \rho)$ simply by Ω^k , and d_k^{ρ} by d_k , for all k). The impermediate on k formed by the Riemannian metric on M through

The inner product on k-forms defined by the Riemannian metric on M through the Hodge-star map $*: \Omega^k(M) \to \Omega^{n-k}(M)$,

$$\langle \alpha_k, \beta_k \rangle = \int_M \alpha_k \wedge *\beta_k$$

and the Hermitian structure on each fibre of V_{ρ} , also couple to define an inner product on Ω^k . From it we define the formal adjoints to d_k , $k = 0, 1, \ldots, n$, by

$$\langle d_k \omega_k, \eta_{k+1} \rangle = \langle \omega_k, d_k^* \eta_{k+1} \rangle,$$

from which it follows that $d_k^* = (-1)^{nk+1} * d_{n-k-1}^*$. The Laplacians acting on twisted k-forms are given by

$$\Delta_k = d_k^* d_k + d_{k-1} d_{k-1}^*.$$

The operators d_k are differential operators of order 1 (see Example 10 in Appendix A), and hence so are the maps $d_k^{\rho} = d_k \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^{\rho}$ (note that the V_{ρ} component does not affect the ellipticity of d_k^{ρ}). The sequence

$$\cdots \to \Lambda^{k-1} T_m^* M \xrightarrow{\xi} \Lambda^k T_m^* M \xrightarrow{\xi} \Lambda^{k+1} T_m^* M \to \cdots,$$

where the maps are left exterior multiplication by ξ , is exact. From Example 10 in Appendix A we know that $\sigma_{d_k}(m,\xi)$ is left exterior multiplication by ξ . On the other hand, from the definition of the *-operator (which, at each $m \in M$ is given by $\langle \omega, \omega' \rangle = *(\omega \wedge *\omega')$) it follows that

$$(-1)^{nk} * \xi * : \Lambda^{k+1} T_m^* M \to \Lambda^k T_m^* M$$

is the adjoint to $\Lambda^k T_m^* M \xrightarrow{\xi} \Lambda^{k+1} T_m^* M$. Thus, d_k^* is also a first order elliptic differential operator for k = 0, 1, ..., n, and hence the Laplacian Δ_k is elliptic. In fact

$$\sigma_{\Delta_k}(m,\xi) = |\xi|^2,$$

which is clearly non-singular for $(m,\xi) \in T_m^*M - \{0\}$. Note that, because of the acyclicity assumption on ρ , we have at each level of the complex the Hodge decomposition

$$\Omega^k = \Omega'_k \oplus \Omega''_k \tag{1.54}$$

where $\Omega'_k = \operatorname{Im} d_{k-1} = \operatorname{Ker} d_k$ and $\Omega''_k = \operatorname{Im} d^*_k = \operatorname{Ker} d^*_{k-1}$.

1.2.3 Analytic Torsion of a Riemannian Manifold

Consider a closed *n*-dimensional Riemannian manifold M and let $(\mathbb{I}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ denote the complex

$$0 \to \Gamma(E_0) \xrightarrow{D_0} \cdots \to \Gamma(E_k) \xrightarrow{D_k} \Gamma(E_{k+1}) \to \cdots \xrightarrow{D_{n-1}} \Gamma(E_n) \to 0, \quad (1.55)$$

where the maps D_k are fixed positive-order differential operators acting on spaces of sections of the Hermitian vector bundles E_k over M. Let $\Delta_k = D_k^* D_k + D_{k-1} D_{k-1}^*$ be the elliptic self-adjoint positive Laplacian operator acting on sections of E_k . The formal adjoint operators D_k^* are defined with respect to the Hermitian inner product h_k on the spaces of smooth sections $\Gamma(E_k)$ induced by the Hermitian structure $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_k$ on E_k , and the Riemannian metric g on M, namely

$$h_k(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) = \int_M \langle \sigma_1(m), \sigma_2(m) \rangle_k \, d\mu_M(m). \tag{1.56}$$

Thus, the Laplacians Δ_k , their spectra and ζ -regularized determinants are functions of the Riemannian structure on M and the Hermitian structure on the vector bundles. In [RS71], Ray and Singer define, when the elliptic complex is acyclic and from a combination of ζ -determinants of the Laplacians, a topological invariant of M – its *Analytic Torsion*, i.e. a quantity independent of the Riemannian structure on M. They consider the case in which $E_k = \Gamma\left((\Lambda^k T^*M)^* \otimes V_\rho\right)$, the space of differential k-forms with values in the vector bundle V_ρ associated to a representation ρ of the fundamental group of M on an inner product vector space, and D_k is the flat connection (exterior differentiation of forms coupled to the flat connection on V_ρ) on sections of this vector bundle (see Example 2). This construction can be extended to the case of general (acyclic) elliptic complexes, as observed by Schwarz in [S79]. In this section we shall review their main features. **Definition 8** [RS71] Let Δ_k denote the Laplacian operator at the level k in the acyclic elliptic complex (\mathbb{E}_{\bullet} , \mathbb{D}_{\bullet}) given by (1.55). The Analytic Torsion of the complex (\mathbb{E}_{\bullet} , \mathbb{D}_{\bullet}) of vector bundles over the manifold M is the complex number given by

$$T(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{D}_{\bullet}) = \exp\left\{\frac{1}{2}\sum_{k=0}^{n} (-1)^{k} k \zeta_{\Delta_{k}}'(0)\right\}.$$
(1.57)

Note that, using the definition of the ζ -determinant of an elliptic differential operator (1.23), this expression yields the same equality as in the finitedimensional case (Definition 7).

Theorem 2 [S79] If dim M is odd, then $T(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{D}_{\bullet})$ is independent of the Riemannian metric on M and the Hermitian structure on the bundles E_k .

Proof. Let us consider a family $\{g_u, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_k^u\}_u$ of Riemannian metrics and Hermitian structures on E_k , respectively, parametrized by $u \in [0, \infty)$. Let

$$h_k(u)(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) = \int_M \langle \sigma_1(m), \sigma_2(m) \rangle_k^u \, d\mu_{M_u}(m), \qquad (1.58)$$

be the induced Hermitian inner product on sections of E_k , where μ_{M_u} is the Riemannian volume element on M defined by the metric g_u . Then, for $u \neq 0$, $h_k(0)(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) = h_k(\sigma_1, \sigma_2)$ and $h_k(u)(\sigma_1, \sigma_2)$ are related by

$$h_k(u)(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) = h_k(A_u\sigma_1, \sigma_2),$$

where $A_u : \Gamma(E_k) \to \Gamma(E_k)$ is a zero order self-adjoint positive operator, uniquely determined by the variation of the metrics. Thus, since $h_{k+1}(D_k\sigma_k,\varphi_{k+1}) = h_k(\sigma_k,(A_u^{-1}D_k^*A_u)\varphi_{k+1})$, where $\sigma_k \in \Gamma(E_k)$ and $\varphi_{k+1} \in \Gamma(E_{k+1})$, then

$$D_k^*(u) = A_u^{-1} D_k^* A_u$$

and $\Delta_k(u) = A_u^{-1} D_k^* A_u D_k + D_{k-1} A_u^{-1} D_{k-1}^* A_u$. Consider now the function

$$f(u,t) = \sum_{k=0}^{n} (-1)^k k \operatorname{tr} \left(e^{-t\Delta_k(u)} \right),$$

where tr $(e^{-t\Delta_k(u)})$ is the heat kernel of the Laplacian $\Delta_k(u)$. We are interested in the variation of this function with respect to the parameter u. Let $\dot{\Delta}_k(u) = \frac{\partial \Delta_k(u)}{\partial u}$, then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial u}f(t,u) = -t\sum_{k=0}^{n}(-1)^{k}k \operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-t\Delta_{k}(u)}\dot{\Delta}_{k}(u)\right),$$

and

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial u}D_k^*(u) = D_k^*(u) X - X D_k^*(u),$$

where $X = A_u^{-1} \dot{A}_u$. It follows that

$$\dot{\Delta}_k(u) = D_{k-1}D_{k-1}^*(u) X - D_{k-1} X D_{k-1}^*(u) + D_k^*(u) X D_k - X D_k^*(u) D_k,$$

which, through the relations $\Delta_k(u)D_k^*(u)D_k = \Delta_{k+1}(u)D_kD_k^*(u)$, implies

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial u}f(t,u) = -t\sum_{k=0}^{n} \operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-t\Delta_{k}(u)}\Delta_{k}(u)X\right)$$
$$= t\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\left\{\sum_{k=0}^{n}(-1)^{k} \operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-t\Delta_{k}(u)}X\right)\right\}.$$

Thus, letting

$$F(t) = \sum_{k=0}^{n} (-1)^k \operatorname{tr} \left(e^{-t\Delta_k(u)} X \right),$$

for $\Re(z)$ large enough, (1.18) implies that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left\{ \sum_{k=0}^{n} (-1)^k \zeta_{\Delta_k(u)}(z) \right\} = \mathbf{M}[tf'(t)](z) = -z\mathbf{M}[F(t)](z).$$

It follows from (1.20) applied to $Q = \Delta_k(u) + \lambda X$ (since X is a multiplication operator) that

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-t\Delta_{k}(u)}X\right) = -\frac{1}{t}\frac{d}{d\lambda}\operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-t(\Delta_{k}(u)+\lambda X)}\right).$$

Then for $t \to 0$, the function F(t) has an asymptotic expansion of the form

$$F(t) = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} a_j t^{j-\frac{n}{2}},$$

where $n = \dim M$, so M[F(t)] is holomorphic at z = 0 and $M[F(t)](0) = a_{\frac{n}{2}}$. On the other hand, since

$$\log\left(T(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{D}_{\bullet})(u)^2\right) = \sum_{k=0}^n (-1)^k \, k\zeta'_{\Delta_k(u)}(0),$$

it follows that

$$\mathbf{M}[F(t)](0) = -\frac{\partial}{\partial u} \log \left(T(\mathbf{\mathbb{E}}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})(u)^2 \right),$$

where $T(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{D}_{\bullet})(u)$ denotes the analytic torsion defined by the ζ -determinants of the Laplacians $\Delta_k(u)$, which implies that for n odd $T(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{D}_{\bullet})$ is constant. \Box

Ray-Singer Torsion. Let us now consider the analytic torsion in the context of Ray and Singer, i.e taking the twisted de Rham complex described in Example 2,

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xrightarrow{d_k} \Omega^{k+1} \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}} \cdots \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_n} 0,$$
(1.59)

where ρ denote a (fixed) representation of the fundamental group of M on an inner product vector space, d_k is the flat connection (exterior differentiation of forms coupled to the flat connection on V_{ρ}) on sections of the vector bundle $\Omega^k(M,\rho) = \Gamma\left((\Lambda^k T^*M)^* \otimes V_{\rho}\right)$ (that we shall denote by Ω^k) of differential k-forms with values in V_{ρ} . We assume that the complex (1.59) is acyclic. In this case the formal adjoint to the first-order differential operator d_k , denoted d_k^* and defined through the Hodge-star map $*: \Omega^k \to \Omega^{n-k}$, acts on Ω^{k+1} by

$$d_k^* = (-1)^{nk+1} * d_{n-k-1} * . (1.60)$$

The Ray-Singer Torsion corresponds to the analytic torsion of the complex (1.53), and we shall denote it by $T_{RS}(M)$. It follows from Theorem 2 that $T_{RS}(M)$ is independent of the Riemannian structure on M when n is odd. Other important properties of the Ray-Singer torsion of M follow from the particular form of the inner product on Ω^k , which is defined in terms of the Hodge star map, and the Hodge decomposition in each level of the complex. Recall that acyclicity of (1.53) implies, for any $1 \leq k \leq n-1$, a Hodge decomposition (1.54)

$$\Omega^k = \Omega'_k \oplus \Omega''_k$$

where $\Omega'_k = \text{Im } d_{k-1} = \text{Ker } d_k$ and $\Omega''_k = \text{Im } d_k^* = \text{Ker } d_{k-1}^*$, while $\Omega^0 = \Omega''_0$ and $\Omega^n = \Omega'_n$. Hence, the spaces Ω^k of k-forms are completely determined by their neighbors in the complex

$$\Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xleftarrow{d_k^*} \Omega^{k+1}.$$

By restriction on the respective domains of the maps d_k and d_k^* , it follows that

$$d_k|_{\Omega''_k}: \Omega''_k \to \Omega'_{k+1}$$
 and $d^*_k|_{\Omega'_{k+1}}: \Omega'_{k+1} \to \Omega''_k$

are isomorphisms, giving rise to the bijective maps

$$d_k^*d_k:\Omega_k'' \ \to \ \Omega_k'', \quad \text{ and } \quad d_kd_k^*:\Omega_{k+1}' \to \Omega_{k+1}'.$$

Thus, Hodge decomposition yields an isomorphism

$$\Omega^k \cong \Omega_{k-1}'' \oplus \Omega_{k+1}'.$$

Let us consider the Laplacian operator on k-forms,

$$\Delta_k = d_{k-1}d_{k-1}^* + d_k^*d_k, \tag{1.61}$$

and the restricted Laplacians, w.r.t. the decomposition (1.54),

$$\Delta'_{k} = \Delta_{k}|_{\Omega'_{k}} \quad \text{and} \quad \Delta''_{k} = \Delta_{k}|_{\Omega''_{k}}. \tag{1.62}$$

Note that, since $\Delta'_k = d_{k-1}d^*_{k-1}|_{\Omega'_k}$ and $\Delta''_k = d^*_k d_k|_{\Omega''_k}$, we have

$$\Delta_k = \Delta'_k + \Delta''_k. \tag{1.63}$$

Moreover, $\Omega^0 = \Omega_0''$ and $\Omega^n = \Omega_n'$ imply that $\Delta_0 = \Delta_0''$ and $\Delta_n = \Delta_n'$, so that we have 2n positive selfadjoint elliptic operators $\Delta_1', \ldots, \Delta_n', \Delta_0'', \ldots, \Delta_{n-1}''$. Finally, the identities

$$*d_{k-1}d_{k-1}^* = d_{n-k}^*d_{n-k}*$$
(1.64)

$$*d_k^*d_k = d_{n-k-1}d_{n-k-1}^*, (1.65)$$

imply that

which yields for the Laplacian on Ω^k the well-known equality

$$*\Delta_k = \Delta_{n-k} *. \tag{1.67}$$

As consequence of acyclicity, and the corresponding Hodge decomposition, the zeta-regularization techniques used to define the determinant of the Laplacian operators can also be used to define regularized determinants for the restricted Laplacians Δ'_k and Δ''_k . As the restriction to Ω'_k and Ω''_k of a self adjoint elliptic operator on a closed manifold, the operators Δ'_k and Δ''_k have purely discrete real spectrum. Indeed, from (1.54) and the nilpotency of the d^*_k and d_k operators, it follows that the set of eigenvalues of the Laplacian Δ_k is the union of the eigenvalues of $d_{k-1}d^*_{k-1}$ and $d^*_k d_k$. Hence,

$$\zeta_{\Delta_k}(z) = \zeta_{\Delta'_k}(z) + \zeta_{\Delta''_k}(z), \qquad (1.68)$$

where $\zeta_{\Delta'_k}(z)$ and $\zeta_{\Delta''_k}(z)$ are the ζ -functions of the restricted Laplacians (1.62), defined by

$$\zeta_{\Delta'_k}(z) = \operatorname{tr}\left(\Delta'^{-z}_k\right) = \sum_{\lambda' \in \operatorname{Spec}\Delta'_k} \lambda'^{-z}$$

and

$$\zeta_{\Delta_k''}(z) = \operatorname{tr}\left(\Delta_k''^{-z}\right) = \sum_{\lambda'' \in \operatorname{Spec}\Delta_k''} \lambda''^{-z},$$

where λ'' and λ' denote non-zero eigenvalues of Δ'_k and Δ''_k , respectively.

Let us set $\mathcal{E}_k(\lambda) = \text{Ker } (\Delta_k - \lambda)$, then the Hodge decomposition (1.54) induces a decomposition of such eigenspaces $\mathcal{E}_k(\lambda) = \mathcal{E}'_k(\lambda) \oplus \mathcal{E}''_k(\lambda)$, where $\mathcal{E}'_k(\lambda) = \mathcal{E}_k(\lambda) \cap \Omega'_k$ and $\mathcal{E}''_k(\lambda) = \mathcal{E}_k(\lambda) \cap \Omega''_k$. Let $\omega_{k-1} \in \mathcal{E}_{k-1}(\lambda)''$, then $d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} \in \Omega'_k$ and

$$\Delta_k d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} = d_{k-1}d_{k-1}^*d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} = d_{k-1}\Delta_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} = \lambda d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1},$$

so d_{k-1} maps $\mathcal{E}_{k-1}''(\lambda)$ bijectively into $\mathcal{E}_{k}'(\lambda)$, leading to a bijective correspondence between (non-zero) eigenvalues (and their corresponding eigenvectors) of the operators $d_{k-1}^* d_{k-1}$ and $d_k d_k^*$, which implies

$$\zeta_{\Delta'_{k}}(z) = \zeta_{\Delta''_{k-1}}(z). \tag{1.69}$$

Using (1.68) and (1.69) we have,

$$\zeta_{\Delta_k''}(z) = \zeta_{\Delta_k}(z) - \zeta_{\Delta_{k-1}}(z) + \zeta_{\Delta_{k-2}}(z) - \dots + (-1)^k \zeta_{\Delta_0}(z).$$

Hence, from the properties of the zeta-function of the Laplacian, it follows that, for all k, $\zeta_{\Delta'_k}$ and $\zeta_{\Delta''_k}$ are well defined and analytic for $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re(z) >> 0$, and extend by analytic continuation to meromorphic functions on \mathbb{C} , regular at the origin. Thus, the operators Δ'_k and Δ''_k have honest ζ -determinants.

Proposition 7

$$T_{RS}(M) = \prod_{k=0}^{n} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}k}{2}} = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k}' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} = \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k}'' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k}}{2}}.$$

Proof. From (1.68) and the definition of ζ -determinant for Δ'_k and Δ''_k it follows that

$$\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k = \det_{\zeta} \Delta'_k \, \det_{\zeta} \Delta''_k. \tag{1.70}$$

Since $\log \det_{\zeta} \Delta_k = -\zeta'_{\Delta_k}(0)$, from the definition of $T_{RS}(M)$ we find,

$$\log T_{RS}(M) = \sum_{k=0}^{n} \log \left\{ \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}k}{2}} \right\}$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$T_{RS}(M) = \prod_{k=0}^{n} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}k}{2}}$$

Notice that (1.69) implies that $\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{k} = \det_{\zeta} \Delta''_{k-1}$ which, combined with (1.70), yields

$$T_{RS}(M) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{k} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} = \prod_{k=0}^{n-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta''_{k} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k}}{2}}.$$

 \Box

As a consequence of these relations we find the following

Lemma 4 [RS71] If dim M is even, then $T_{RS}(M) = 1$.

Proof. Let n = 2m be the dimension of M, Proposition 7 shows that

$$T_{RS}(M) = \prod_{k=1}^{2m} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k}' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} = \prod_{k=1}^{m} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k}' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} \prod_{l=m+1}^{2m} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{l}' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{l+1}}{2}}$$

and (1.69) implies that $\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_k = \det_{\zeta} \Delta''_{k-1}$ which, by *-Hodge duality (1.66), yields

$$\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_k = \det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{n-k+1}.$$

Putting this into the previous equality yields

$$T_{RS}(M) = \prod_{k=1}^{m} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{n-k+1} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} \prod_{l=1}^{m} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{m+l} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{m+l+1}}{2}} = 1.$$

1.3 Dirac Operators and Index Theorems

1.3.1 Dirac operators on Clifford bundles

Let M be a closed Riemannian manifold of dimension n and let $C(M) \to M$ be the bundle of Clifford algebras over M, whose fibre above $m \in M$ is the Clifford algebra $C(T_m^*M)$ of the Euclidean space T_m^*M . A *Clifford module* over M is a \mathbb{Z}_2 -graded Hermitian vector bundle $E = E^+ \oplus E^- \to M$ with an odd action

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \Gamma(M,C(M)) \times \Gamma(E) & \to & \Gamma(E) \\ (a,\sigma) & \to & c(a)\sigma \end{array}$$

of the bundle of algebras C(M) on sections of E, i.e. $c(a)E^{\pm} = E^{\mp}$, such that

$$\langle c(a)\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \rangle + \langle \sigma_1, c(a)\sigma_2 \rangle = 0,$$

where \langle , \rangle denotes the inner product on $\Gamma(E)$ induced by the Hermitian structure on E and the Riemannian metric on M, namely

$$\langle \sigma_1, \sigma_2 \rangle = \int_M \langle \sigma_1(m), \sigma_2(m) \rangle_m \, d\mu_M(m). \tag{1.71}$$

Let $L^2(E)$ be the completion of $\Gamma(E)$ with respect to the induced norm. We say that the Clifford module E is self-adjoint when $c(a^*) = -c(a)$ for any $a \in \Gamma(M, C(M))$.

Let ∇ be a *Clifford connection* on E i.e. a connection ∇ on E such that, $\forall a \in C(M), \sigma \in \Gamma(E)$ and any $X \in \Gamma(TM)$,

$$[\nabla_X, c(a)]\sigma = \nabla_X(c(a)\sigma) - c(a)\nabla_X\sigma = c(\nabla_X^{L.C.}a)\sigma,$$

where $\nabla^{L.C.}$ denotes the extension of the Levi-Civita connection to the bundle C(M). From a Clifford connection ∇ and the Clifford multiplication, we build an associated *Dirac operator* D_{∇} acting on sections of the Clifford module Eby composition,

$$\Gamma(E) \xrightarrow{\vee} \Gamma(M, T^*M \otimes E) \xrightarrow{c} \Gamma(E).$$

In local coordinates it reads

$$D_{\nabla}\sigma = \sum_{i=1}^{n} c(dx_i) \nabla_{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}}\sigma, \qquad (1.72)$$

where $\sigma \in \Gamma(E)$, $\{x_i\}$, and where $\{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}\}$ and $\{dx_i\}$ denote local coordinates for M, its tangent bundle and its cotangent bundle, respectively. D_{∇} is a (formally) self-adjoint first order differential operator on $\Gamma(E)$.

With respect to the \mathbb{Z}^2 -grading of the Clifford module, i.e. the direct sum decomposition $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$, the Dirac operator D_{∇} can be written as

$$D_{\nabla}: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(E)$$

$$\sigma \mapsto \begin{bmatrix} 0 & D_{\nabla}^{-} \\ D_{\nabla}^{+} & 0 \end{bmatrix} \sigma,$$

where $D_{\nabla}^{\pm}: \Gamma(E^{\pm}) \to \Gamma(E^{\mp})$ denote its corresponding components, with respect to the induced \mathbb{Z}_2 -graduation on $\Gamma(E)$.

The operator $\Delta_{\nabla} = D_{\nabla}^2$ is a generalized Laplacian, in the sense that its leading symbol $\sigma_L(\Delta_{\nabla})$ satisfies the relation $\sigma_{\Delta_{\nabla}}(x,\xi) = |\xi|^2$ for any $(x,\xi) \in T_o^*M$.

Example 3 If M is an oriented spin manifold then any Clifford bundle is a twisted spinor bundle $F = S \otimes W \to M$, where S is the spinor bundle on M and W an exterior vector bundle on M. The Clifford connection ∇ arises in that case from coupling the connection ∇^S on S induced by the Levi-Civita connection with a connection ∇^W on W, $\nabla = \nabla^S \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^W$. The Dirac operator thus obtained is the twisted classical Dirac operator. In the case of an even-dimensional manifold M, the \mathbb{Z}_2 grading on E is the one induced by the \mathbb{Z}_2 -grading $S = S^+ \oplus S^-$ of the spinor bundle, the decomposition being orthogonal for the inner product induced from the metric on M, the Dirac operator reads $D = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & D^- \\ D_+ & 0 \end{bmatrix}$.

Example 4 In the context of Example 2 let M be a closed Riemannian manifold, ρ a representation of the fundamental group of M on an inner product space V and let V_{ρ} be the vector bundle over M defined by ρ . Then, the bundle $\mathbf{E}_{\rho} = \bigoplus_{k} \Lambda^{k} T^{*} M \otimes V_{\rho}$ is a Clifford module for the Clifford multiplication given by

$$\begin{split} \Gamma(T^*M) \times \Gamma(\mathbf{E}_{\rho}) &\to & \Gamma(\mathbf{E}_{\rho}) \\ (a, \alpha) &\mapsto & \epsilon(a) \wedge \alpha - i(a)\alpha, \end{split}$$

where $\epsilon(a)$ and i(a) denotes exterior and interior product, respectively. This Clifford bundle is naturally graded by the parity on forms:

$$\mathbf{E}_{\rho} = \mathbf{E}_{\rho}^{+} \oplus \mathbf{E}_{\rho}^{-} = \left(\bigoplus_{k \text{ even}} \Lambda^{k} T^{*} M \otimes V_{\rho} \right) \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{k \text{ odd}} \Lambda^{k} T^{*} M \otimes V_{\rho} \right).$$

The bundle V_{ρ} comes with a flat (self-adjoint) connection ∇^{ρ} that couples with the Levi-Civita connection ∇^{LC} to give a (self-adjoint) connection $\nabla =$ $\nabla^{LC} \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^{\rho}$ on \mathbf{E}_{ρ} from which we can construct a Dirac operator D_{∇} , which we also call the de Rham operator. On the other hand, as seen in Example 2, exterior differentiation d couples with the connection ∇^{ρ} to yield a twisted exterior differential $d_{\rho} : \Gamma(\mathbf{E}_{\rho}) \to \Gamma(\mathbf{E}_{\rho})$. Identifying d_{ρ} with $\epsilon \circ \nabla^{LC}$, d_{ρ}^{*} identifies to $-i \circ \nabla^{LC}$ from which it easily follows that $d_{\rho} + d_{\rho}^{*} = (\epsilon - i) \circ \nabla =$ $c \circ \nabla^{LC}$, and hence

$$D_{\nabla} = d_{\rho} + d_{\rho}^*.$$

1.3.2 Index Theorems

Let \mathcal{H} and \mathcal{H}' be two Hilbert spaces and $A : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}'$ a Fredholm operator. Then, the (formal) adjoint operator $A^* : \mathcal{H}' \to \mathcal{H}$ is also Fredholm, so that ImA and Im A^* are closed and there are orthogonal splittings

$$\mathcal{H} = \ker A \oplus \operatorname{Im} A^*$$
 and $\mathcal{H}' = \ker A^* \oplus \operatorname{Im} A$.

There exists a bounded operator $R: \mathcal{H}' \to \mathcal{H}$, called a *parametrix* of A, such that $\pi_A = I_{\mathcal{H}} - RA$ and $\pi_{A^*} = I_{\mathcal{H}'} - AR$ are orthogonal projectors onto ker A and ker A^* , respectively.

The *analytic index* of A is the integer number given by

$$indA = \dim \ker A - \dim \operatorname{coker} A. \tag{1.73}$$

Since $\operatorname{coker} A \cong \ker A^*$, this is equivalent to

$$indA = \dim \ker A - \dim \ker A^*$$
$$= \dim \ker(A^*A) - \dim \ker(AA^*)$$

A positive order elliptic differential operator $A : \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(E)$, where as before $\Gamma(E)$ denotes the space of smooth sections of a vector bundle E on a compact manifold, extends to a Fredholm operator $A : \mathrm{H}^{s}(E) \to \mathrm{H}^{s-a}(E)$, where $\mathrm{H}^{s}(E)$ is the completion with respect to the Sobolev H^{s} -norms of the spaces of smooth sections of E and $a = \operatorname{ord} A$. If there exists a \mathbb{Z}_2 -graduation of E such that $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$, and $A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & A^- \\ A^+ & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ is self-adjoint and odd with respect to this grading, then $A^- = (A^+)^*$. In this case we have $\operatorname{ind} A^+ = \dim \ker A^+ - \dim \ker A^-$, and we define the Q-weighted supertrace of the operator A by

$$\operatorname{tr}_{s}^{Q}(A) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\gamma A), \qquad (1.74)$$

where $\gamma = \begin{pmatrix} I & 0 \\ 0 & -I \end{pmatrix}$ on E (i.e. E^{\pm} is the ± 1 eigenspace of γ) and Q denotes a weight.

Example 5 In the context of Example 2, note that

$$D = \sum_{k=0}^{n} (d_k + d_k^*) : \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} \Omega_k \to \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} \Omega_k$$

is a first order elliptic differential operator, $\Delta_k = D^2|_{\Omega_k}$, and that the index of the operator $D^+ = D|_{\Omega^+}$, where $\Omega^+ = \bigoplus_{k \text{ even }} \Omega_k$, is the Euler characteristic of the complex defined in (1.49).

The main goal in index theory is to express the analytic index of an elliptic pseudo-differential operator acting on sections of a vector fibration over a Riemannian manifold as a local term, i.e. as an integral on the manifold of characteristic classes associated to the underlying geometry of the fibration. Recall that locality is also a feature of weighted trace anomalies, so it is natural to ask if there is a relation between those anomalies and the index, a question we shall address in Chapter 3.

The index of an elliptic operator can be calculated from its symbol, as was shown by Atiyah, Singer and collaborators in the sixties. The original proofs used methods of algebraic topology and K-theory [AS], but index theorems can also be proven by *heat kernel methods*, which use analytical properties of the asymptotic expansions of (some functions of) the involved operators.

Let us consider a graded Clifford module $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$ over a closed Riemannian manifold M. A smoothing operator $A \in \mathcal{C}l(E)$ has smooth kernel kand, M being closed, its trace can be computed from the trace tr_x on $\operatorname{End} E_x$ of the linear maps $k(x, x) \in E_x^* \otimes E_x \cong \operatorname{Hom} E_x$,

$$\operatorname{tr} A = \int_{M} \operatorname{tr}_{x} k(x, x) \, d\mu_{M}(x). \tag{1.75}$$

Applying this to the smoothing heat kernel operator e^{-tD^2} , t > 0, where D is the Dirac operator acting on sections of E, there is a section $k_t(x, y)$ (parametrized by t) of the bundle $E \boxtimes E^*$ over $M \times M$, called the *heat kernel*, such that

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-tD^{2}}\right) = \int_{M} \operatorname{tr}_{x} k_{t}(x, x) \, d\mu_{M}(x).$$
(1.76)

On the other hand, the McKean-Singer index formula [MS] show that, for all t > 0,

$$\operatorname{ind}(D^+) = \operatorname{tr}_s(e^{-tD^2}) = \operatorname{tr}(e^{-tD^*D}) - \operatorname{tr}(e^{-tDD^*}).$$
 (1.77)

The Atiyah-Singer index theorem follows from the asymptotic behavior of the heat kernel.

Proposition 8 [G95] Let M be a closed Riemannian manifold of dimension n and E a Clifford module on M with associated Dirac operator D. Then there exists an asymptotic expansion for the heat kernel k_t of M of the form

$$k_t(x,y) \sim h_t(x,y) \left[\kappa_0(x,y) + t\kappa_1(x,y) + t^2\kappa_2(x,y) + \cdots \right],$$
 (1.78)

where

$$h_t(x,y) = \frac{1}{(4\pi t)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \exp\{-d(x,y)^2/(4t)\}$$
(1.79)

and the κ_i are sections of $E \boxtimes E^*$ whose values $\kappa_i(x, x)$ along the diagonal can be computed by algebraic expressions involving the metrics, connection coefficients and their derivatives.

Thus, from the asymptotic expansion (1.78) for the heat kernel associated to the smoothing operator e^{-tD^2} , it follows that

$$\operatorname{tr}_{s}(e^{-tD^{2}}) \sim \frac{1}{(4\pi t)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \left[\int_{M} \kappa_{0}(x,x) \, d\mu_{M}(x) + t \int_{M} \kappa_{1}(x,x) \, d\mu_{M}(x) + \cdots \right].$$

On the other hand, the McKean-Singer index formula (1.77) says that $tr_s(e^{-tD^2})$ is constant so, if n is even,

$$\operatorname{ind}(D^+) = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_M \kappa_{\frac{n}{2}}(x, x) \, d\mu_M(x), \tag{1.80}$$

where $\kappa_{\frac{n}{2}}(x,x)$ can be expressed in terms of the underlying geometrical data, and $\operatorname{ind}(D^+) = 0$ if *n* is odd. The Atiyah-Singer theorem [AS] (see [Pal] for a careful exposition) gives an explicit expression of the right hand side of (1.80) in terms of characteristic classes when the Clifford bundle is the given by the spinor bundle on an even-dimensional spin manifold. **Theorem 3** [AS] The index of a Dirac operator D^+ on a Clifford module $E = S \otimes W$ based on an even dimensional spin manifold M, S being the spinor bundle and W an exterior bundle, is given by:

$$\operatorname{ind}(D^{+}) = \int_{M} \hat{A}(\nabla^{LC}) \operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^{W}), \qquad (1.81)$$

where $\hat{A}(\nabla^{LC}) = \sqrt{\det\left(\frac{\Omega^{LC}/4\pi}{\sinh\Omega^{LC}/4\pi}\right)}$ is the \hat{A} genus of the Levi-Civita connection on M and $\operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^W) = \operatorname{tr}\left(e^{-\Omega^W}\right)$ the Chern character of the Clifford connection on W.

If we consider now a manifold with non-empty boundary, a similar statement can be made about the index of the signature operator, having in mind some precise boundary conditions. In this case a new term appears in the index formula from the boundary, containing the eta invariant of a particular differential operator. This is the *Atiyah-Patodi-Singer theorem*.

Theorem 4 [APSI] Let X be an oriented Riemannian manifold of dimension 4l with boundary M such that X is isometric to a product near the boundary. Let ∇^W be a connection on the exterior bundle W based on X and ∇^{LC} the Levi-Civita connection on X. Let $D_{\nabla} = \bigoplus_{k=1}^{n} (d_{k}^{\nabla} + d_{k}^{\nabla^{*}})$ where $d_{k}^{\nabla} = d_{k} \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^{W}$ and $d_{k}^{\nabla^{*}} = d_{k}^{*} \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^{W}$ as in Example 2, and let as before D_{∇}^{+} denote the restriction of D_{∇} to the even forms on X. Near the boundary,

$$D_{\nabla}^{+} = c \circ \left(\frac{d}{dt} + B^{-}\right)$$

where B^- is the restriction to odd forms on the boundary of the operator defined on 2p or 2p + 1 forms by $B_{\nabla} = \bigoplus_{k=1}^{n} (-1)^{k+p+1} (\epsilon * d_{k}^{\nabla} - d_{k}^{\nabla} *), \epsilon$ denoting the grading operator on forms. Then, the index of the operator D_{∇}^+ (restricted to the subspace of smooth sections satisfying the boundary condition $P_{+}(s|_{M}) = 0, P_{+}$ being the projector on the space spanned by eigenfunctions with non-negative eigenvalues) is given by

$$\operatorname{ind} D_{\nabla}^{+} = \int_{X} L(\nabla^{LC}) \operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^{W}) + \eta(B^{-}), \qquad (1.82)$$

where $L(\nabla^{LC}) = \sqrt{\det\left(\frac{\Omega^{LC}/4\pi}{\tanh\Omega^{LC}/4\pi}\right)}$ is the Hirzebruch polynomial of ∇^{LC} and $\eta(B^-)$ denotes the η invariant of B^- .

Chapter 2

Physical Prerequisites

In this chapter we consider the Fresnel integral approach to path integrals, which gives a rigorous definition to some of the heuristic integrals considered in quantum physics. We also describe the Ansatz given by Schwarz to define partition functions associated to degenerate action functionals by the use of ζ -regularized determinants, and the Ansatz to define anomalies from the path integral point of view.

2.1 Fresnel Integrals

In this section we introduce the framework of Fresnel integrals as defined by Albeverio and Høegh-Krohn [AlH76].

2.1.1 Infinite Dimensional Gaussian Integrals

In a finite dimensional vector space *Bochner's theorem* ensures a one-to-one correspondence between characteristic functions 1 (positive definite continuous functions) and measures [Y85]. For example, to the function

$$\begin{aligned} \chi : \, \mathbb{R}^n &\to \quad \mathbb{R}^+ \\ \xi &\mapsto \quad \chi(\xi) = e^{-\frac{1}{2}\langle \xi, \xi \rangle} \end{aligned}$$

there corresponds a unique Borel measure on \mathbb{R}^n , called *Gaussian Measure* and denoted by μ , such that

$$\chi(\xi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} e^{i\langle \xi, \phi \rangle} d\mu(\phi).$$

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^{N} \alpha_j \bar{\alpha_k} \, \chi(\xi_j - \xi_k) \ge 0$$

for $\alpha_k \in \mathbb{C}, \xi_j \in E \ (j, k = 1, ..., N.)$

¹A characteristic function on a topological vector space E is a continuous (on every finite dimensional subspace of E) function χ satisfying

In infinite dimensions, starting from a characteristic function χ on a topological vector space E, one typically ends up with a measure with support in a larger space. Even in the case of a Hilbert space, the measure corresponding to a characteristic function on this space lies in some Hilbert-Schmidt extension of it. However, Bochner's theorem holds in the case of continuous characteristic functions on a nuclear Hilbert space (a topological vector space whose topology is defined by a family $\{|| \cdot ||_{\alpha}\}$ of Hilbertian semi-norms such that $\forall \alpha \exists \alpha' : || \cdot ||_{\alpha}$ is HS with respect to $|| \cdot ||_{\alpha'}$.) [GV64].

Let \mathcal{H} be a Hilbert Space (with inner product $\langle , \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}$) and, for $\alpha > 0$, consider the *characteristic function*

$$\chi_{\alpha}(\xi) = e^{-\frac{1}{2\alpha} \langle \xi, \xi \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}}.$$

Corresponding to this function there is a infinite dimensional Gaussian measure μ_{α} which, keeping in mind the path integral heuristic expressions, can be formally written

$$d\mu_{\alpha}(\phi) = \frac{1}{Z_{\alpha}} e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2} \langle \phi, \phi \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}} \mathcal{D}\phi,$$

the support of which lies in a Hilbert-Schmidt extension of \mathcal{H} , say \mathcal{H}' . Here $Z_{\alpha} = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \ e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}\langle \phi, \phi \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}}$. All this can be summarized in the single equation

$$\chi_{\alpha}(\xi) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} e^{i\langle\xi,\phi\rangle_{\mathcal{H}}} d\mu_{\alpha}(\phi), \qquad (2.1)$$

that generalizes the classical relation

$$e^{-\frac{1}{2\alpha}|\vec{x}|^2} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} e^{i\langle \vec{x}, \vec{y} \rangle - \frac{\alpha}{2}|\vec{y}|^2} d\vec{y}, \qquad (2.2)$$

where $\vec{x}, \vec{y} \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and \langle , \rangle denotes the inner product in this space. Equation (2.1) defines the function χ_{α} as the *Fourier Transform* of the Gaussian measure μ_{α} , so we shall denote it as $\hat{\mu}_{\alpha}$.

2.1.2 Fresnel Integrals

Let \mathcal{H} be a separable Hilbert space with inner product \langle, \rangle and norm $\| \|$, and let $\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H})$ be the commutative Banach algebra of bounded complex Borel measures on \mathcal{H} (with the norm induced by "total variation" and the product given by convolution [DS58]).

Definition 9 The class $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ of Fresnel integrable functions of \mathcal{H} is the set of continuous bounded complex-valued functions on \mathcal{H} which are Fourier transforms of some element of $\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H})$. Namely, $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ if there exists $\mu_f \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H})$ such that

$$f(x) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{i\langle x, y\rangle\right\} d\mu_f(y).$$
(2.3)

The Fresnel integral of $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ is defined by

$$\mathcal{F}(f) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2}\|x\|^2\right\} d\mu_f(x).$$
(2.4)

In [AlH76] it is shown that $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ is a Banach algebra with identity isometrically isomorphic to $\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H})$, and we refer to [AlH76] for additional information concerning this algebra and proofs of some of the results which we are going to use.

Note that $\mathcal{F}(f)$ is not properly speaking an integral, but it verifies some properties of integrals that prompt that name (for example a Fubini theorem for Fresnel integrals exist). Remark also that in the very suggestive notation used by Albeverio and Høegh-Krohn, the expression

$$\mathcal{F}(f) = \tilde{\int_{\mathcal{H}}} \exp\left\{\frac{i}{2} \|x\|^2\right\} f(x) \, dx,$$

which comes from the usual integral relation in finite-dimensional Gaussian integration, looks like a generating functional as defined in Appendix B (see also equation 2.2). Actually the work of Albeverio and Høegh-Krohn on oscillatory integrals was aimed to find a mathematically rigorous theory of integration corresponding to the heuristic Feynman path integration in quantum physics. Among the various applications of oscillatory integrals to physics, applications to quantum and statistical mechanics and the theory of quantized fields can be found in [AlH76], and more recently to Chern-Simons field theories in [AlS92] [AlS95]. For more applications and the relation of Fresnel integrals with other approaches to the Feynman integral see also [JL00].

Theorem 5 [AlH76] Let $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2$ be the orthogonal sum of two subspaces \mathcal{H}_1 and \mathcal{H}_2 . For $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ set $f(x_1, x_2) = f(x_1 \oplus x_2), x_i \in \mathcal{H}_i$ (i = 1, 2), then, for fixed $x_2 \in \mathcal{H}_2$, $\tilde{f}: x_1 \mapsto f(x_1, x_2) \in \mathcal{H}_1$ and

$$g(x_2) = \int_{\mathcal{H}_1} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2}\|x_1\|^2\right\} d\mu_{\tilde{f}}(x_1),$$

belongs to $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}_2)$. Moreover,

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}_2} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2} \|x_2\|^2\right\} d\mu_g(x_2) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2} \|x\|^2\right\} d\mu_f(x).$$
(2.5)

The case when the inner product on \mathcal{H} is defined by a symmetric bilinear form is particularly interesting for us, for in that case we can define an associated Fresnel integral as follows. Consider a densely defined symmetric operator Bacting on \mathcal{H} , with domain and range equal to \mathcal{H} , and with bounded inverse B^{-1} .

Definition 10 Let

$$\langle x, y \rangle_B = \langle x, By \rangle,$$

then we define the Fresnel integral of a function f in $\mathcal{F}_B(\mathcal{H})$, the Banach algebra of Fresnel integrable functions (with respect to the bilinear form defined by B), by

$$\mathcal{F}_B(f) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2}\langle x, B^{-1}x\rangle\right\} d\mu_f(x), \qquad (2.6)$$

where μ_f denotes the bounded complex measure defined by f through

$$f(x) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{i\langle x, y\rangle_B\right\} d\mu_f(y).$$
(2.7)

Let us now consider the particular situation where \mathcal{H}_1 is a closed subspace of \mathcal{H} such that the restriction of $\langle x, y \rangle_B$ to $\mathcal{H}_1 \times \mathcal{H}_1$ is non-degenerate. Let \mathcal{H}_1^{\perp} be the orthogonal complement of \mathcal{H}_1 in \mathcal{H} and $\mathcal{H}_2 = B^{-1}\mathcal{H}_1^{\perp}$, so that $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2$ yields a splitting of \mathcal{H} in closed subspaces such that the restriction of $\langle x, y \rangle_B$ to $\mathcal{H}_1 \times \mathcal{H}_2$ is identically zero. Then the restriction of $\langle x, y \rangle_B$ to $\mathcal{H}_2 \times \mathcal{H}_2$ is non-degenerate, and Fubini's theorem takes the following form.

Theorem 6 [AlH76] For any $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$,

$$\mathcal{F}_B(f) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2}\langle x, B^{-1}x\rangle\right\} d\mu_f(x)$$

=
$$\int_{\mathcal{H}_1} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2}\langle x_1, B^{-1}x_1\rangle\right\} \left[\int_{\mathcal{H}_2} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2}\langle x_2, B^{-1}x_2\rangle\right\} d\mu_f(x_2)\right] d\mu_f(x_1)$$

where $f(x_1, x_2) = f(x_1 \oplus x_2)$ with respect to the orthogonal splitting of \mathcal{H} defined by the inner product induced by B, the restrictions of f on the right hand side being indicated by the subscripts.

Example 6 [AlS95] The partition function of abelian Chern-Simons theory can be rigorously defined in the Fresnel integral approach, as shown in [AlS92] [AlS95]. Let M be a three dimensional closed Riemannian manifold, G a Lie group, A a Lie(G)-valued one form on M, and consider the Chern-Simons action functional

$$S(A) = \frac{k}{4\pi} \int_{M} A \wedge d_1 A, \qquad k \in \mathbb{R},$$
(2.8)

where d_1 denotes the exterior differential on Lie(G)-valued one forms. Let $D = \sum d_i + d_i^*$ be the Dirac operator associated to the de Rham complex (1.53), where d_i^* denotes the formal adjoint to the exterior differential d_i , with respect to the inner product $\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle = \int_M \alpha \wedge *\beta$, * being the Hodge star map. Let \mathcal{H} be the closure of $\Omega^1 \oplus \Omega^3$ with respect to the previously defined scalar product, and consider the operator

$$B_{CS} = \frac{k}{2\pi} \left(*D J + P_D \right), \tag{2.9}$$

where $J: \Omega^1 \oplus \Omega^3 \to \Omega^1 \oplus \Omega^3$ is the operator given by the matrix $\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}$ and P_D denotes the projection from \mathcal{H} onto ker D. Then B_{CS} is a self-adjoint surjective operator and its inverse B_{CS}^{-1} is compact. This means that the Fresnel integral of a function f in the Banach algebra of Fresnel integrable functions with respect to the linear form defined by B_{CS} , as in Definition 10, is well-defined and reads

$$\mathcal{F}_{B_{CS}}(f) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \exp\left\{-\frac{i}{2} \langle \mathbf{x}, B_{CS}^{-1} \mathbf{x} \rangle\right\} d\mu_f(\mathbf{x}).$$
(2.10)

Setting $\mathbf{x} = (A, \omega)$, from the definition of B_{CS} it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathbf{x}, B_{CS} \mathbf{x} \rangle &= \langle (A, \omega), \begin{pmatrix} *d_1 & d_0 * \\ -d_0^* & 0 \end{pmatrix} (A, \omega) \rangle \\ &= \langle A, *d_1 A \rangle + \langle d_0^* A, *\omega \rangle - \langle \omega, d_0^* A \rangle \\ &= \langle A, *d_1 A \rangle \end{aligned}$$

which shows that this Fresnel integral models the Chern-Simons action functional (2.8). We refer to [AlS92] [AlS95] for further results concerning the treatment of Wilson loops and more general correlation functions in this setting.

2.2 The Partition Function of a Degenerate Gaussian Action Functional

Consider the partition function² (see Appendix B for the relevant prerrequisites)

$$Z_o(S)$$
" = " $\int_{\Xi} \exp\{-S(\xi)\} [\mathcal{D}\xi]$ (2.11)

associated to a non degenerate quadratic action functional S, i.e. when $S(\xi) = \langle \xi, T_s \xi \rangle$ and ker $T_s = \{0\}$, T_s being a self-adjoint elliptic positiveorder differential operator on the inner-product Hilbert space Ξ (typically the space of sections of a vector fibration on a manifold). As we pointed out in the Introduction, in the "non perturbative approach" of quantum field theory, there is a natural Ansatz to give a rigorous definition of this object through regularized determinants, namely (as prompted by the equality (B.3) that holds in finite dimensions) to define

$$Z_o(S) \equiv (\det_{\zeta} T_s)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
(2.12)

 $^{^{2}}$ The notation " = " will be used to distinguish the heuristic statements communly used in physics from mathematical equalities.

Schwarz's Ansatz for the Partition Function of a Degenerate Gaussian Action Functional. The partition function associated to a degenerate action functional was first studied by Schwarz [S79], who proposed an Ansatz to associate to it an acyclic elliptic complex (called "resolvent"). Schwarz's Ansatz, inspired in the so-called Fadeev-Popov procedure, then imitates the (combinatorial) definition of Reidemeister torsion [M66] of a chain of linear maps between vector spaces –introduced by topologists in order to classify topological spaces with the same homotopy type– making use of the theory of zeta-determinants introduced by Ray and Singer in [RS71]. This was later refined by Adams and Sen [AS95], who used this Ansatz to test the conjectured behavior of the partition function of Chern-Simons theory (i.e. its behavior for large k, in the notations of (2.8)).

Consider the partition function (2.11), but assume that ker $T_s \neq 0$. Then, given the degeneracy in the action $Z_o(S)$ heuristically diverges,

$$Z_o(S) = \operatorname{vol}(\ker T_s) \int_{(\ker T_s)^{\perp}} \exp\left\{-S(\xi)\right\} [\mathcal{D}\xi].$$

The formal extension of the Faddeev-Popov procedure led to Schwarz to the following Ansatz to "compute" the divergent part of this formal equality, and hence to define the partition function $Z_o(S)$.

Definition 11 An elliptic resolvent for S is an acyclic elliptic complex of the form

$$R(S): \qquad 0 \to \Gamma(E_N) \xrightarrow{T_N} \cdots \to \Gamma(E_1) \xrightarrow{T_1} \Gamma(E_0) \xrightarrow{T_0} \Xi \xrightarrow{T_s} 0, \quad (2.13)$$

where the $\Gamma(E_i)$ are spaces of sections of Hermitian vector bundles E_i over M, and T_i , i = 0, 1, ..., N, are differential operators of the same positive order.

Recall that ellipticity of the complex is equivalent to ellipticity of the formal Laplacians $\Delta_k = T_k^* T_k + T_{k-1} T_{k-1}^*, \ 0 \le k \le N.$

If the action is given by $S(\xi) = \langle T_s \xi, \xi \rangle$, ker $T_s = E \neq \{0\}$, and there exists an elliptic resolvent R(S) associated to it, Schwarz defined the partition function of S in terms of the ζ -determinants of the Laplacian corresponding to the differential operators T^k by³

$$Z(T_s) \equiv (\det_{\zeta} T_s)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \prod_{k=0}^{N} (\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}k}{2}}.$$
 (2.14)

Notice that the determinants $\det_{\zeta} T_s$ and $\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k$ on the right hand side must be understood as the ζ -determinant of the operators T_s and Δ_k restricted to the orthogonal of their respective kernels.

³Here we follow the definition of $Z(T_s)$ given in [AS95], the original definition of [S79] is given in terms of determinants of the maps T_k , which are not defined.

Example 7 [S79] Consider the partition function associated to the Chern-Simons action functional (2.8) in the previous example. In this case $T_s = *d_1$, and the associated resolvent is

$$0 \to \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \Omega'_1 \xrightarrow{*d_1} 0.$$

Then

$$Z(*d_1) = (\det_{\zeta} *d_1'')^{-\frac{1}{2}} (\det_{\zeta} d_0 d_0^*)^{\frac{1}{2}},$$

where $*d_1''$ denotes the restriction of $*d_1$ to Ω_1'' .

2.3 Anomalies

In classical physics, Noether's theorem associates to each symmetry of the classical action (or Lagrangian) of a physical system, a corresponding conservation law or conserved current. This correspondence between symmetry and conservation laws may not be preserved by quantization, in which case we say that the theory under consideration suffers from anomalies. The first historical example of this kind of phenomena is the so-called *chiral anomaly*, which concerns fermionic lagrangians invariant under certain transformations giving rise to currents that have been experimentally observed to fail to vanish. The relevant experimental evidence in this case is the $\pi^o \to \gamma \gamma$ decay, and the corresponding action functional is given by a Dirac type operator (a general introduction containing an extensive list of reference is given in [Ber]).

From a path integral point of view, we say that an *anomaly* occurs when a transformation in the fields, leaving invariant the action functional, changes the corresponding "effective action" \mathcal{W} , defined by the path integral

$$e^{-\mathcal{W}} = \int_{\Phi} [\mathcal{D}\phi] e^{-S_o(\phi)} = Z.$$

The right hand side of this formal expression is the partition function of the theory, so that the variations of the effective action under transformations leaving the classical action invariant will be given by (logarithmic) variations of the partition function. In the case in which the action functional is non degenerate, the corresponding partition function is described by a regularized determinant, so that the variations of the effective action will be given by (logarithmic) variations of regularized determinants. If the fields are interpreted as sections of a vector bundle E over a closed Riemannian manifold M, and if the classical action is the quadratic functional $S(\phi) = \langle T\phi, \phi \rangle$, T being a positive order elliptic differential operator, then the variation of the effective action will be given by

$$\delta \mathcal{W}^{"} = " - \delta \log \det_{\zeta} T.$$

Recall that here we work with ζ -regularized determinants, but there are several regularization procedures to define the right hand side of this last equality. The anomaly must be, in principle, independent of the regularization procedure used to define the determinant (a different approach can be found e.g. in [LM], and a discussion on the independence of the regularization chosen in [Ber], section 5.3).

There are several kinds of anomalies, depending on the nature of the transformation defining the symmetry of the classical action and on the way it is performed. Let us say a word about the type of anomaly we shall come across in this work. Recall that we consider Clifford modules over a Riemannian manifold M, and Dirac operators defined on it, and that in both examples we consider (the spinor bundle on a spin manifold and the bundle of twisted differential forms on a Riemannian manifold) the connection used to define such Dirac operators is the coupling of the "exterior bundle" connection (∇^W in the first example, ∇^{ρ} in the second) with a connection defined from the geometry of M. Here, unlike in the case of gravitational anomalies, and as is usual in gauge theory, we only consider the (logarithmic) variations of the regularized determinant of the Dirac operator induced by transformations in the "exterior" part of the connection of the Clifford bundle. Also we shall not consider the infinitesimal (logarithmic) variations of the ζ -determinants, but rather (logarithmic) quotients of ζ -determinants of a smooth family of operators under gauge transformations, i.e.

$$\log \frac{Z_1}{Z_0} = \log \frac{\det_{\zeta}(T_1)}{\det_{\zeta}(T_0)}.$$

One of our aims is to relate this type of anomaly occurring in physics with the tracial anomalies described in section 3.1. Other types of anomalies in physics can also be analysed using a weighted trace approach. When looking at the geometry of line bundles associated to families of elliptic complexes we shall implicitely be considering (first and second) logarithmic variations of ζ determinants of degenerate actions (namely, the Bismut-Freed connection and its curvature), which can be seen as manifestations of chiral anomalies. In the case of Dirac operators involved in QFT anomalies, the corresponding local terms can be expressed via *index theorems* as integrals over a compact manifold M of local expressions involving the underlying geometric data. These questions are partially addressed in [CDP].

Part II

Tracial Anomalies and Geometry

Chapter 3

Tracial Anomalies and Index Theorems

Recall that in general, as shown in Proposition 1, tracial anomalies –which can be expressed as Wodzicki residues– are local. Locality is also the main feature of the index of a geometric operator, so it is natural to ask if there is some relation between them, i.e. if it is possible to identify the local term corresponding to a tracial anomaly in terms of indexes or viceversa. A first relation between the coboundary anomaly ∂tr^Q (see equation 1.8) and the index of a positive-order elliptic differential operator $A : \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(F)$, acting as before on spaces of sections of vector fibrations on smooth manifolds (which extend to a Fredholm operator on the corresponding Sobolev completions...), can be seen as follows. Suppose E = F, let I_E denote the identity map on $\Gamma(E)$ and R be a parametrix for A. Since $RA = I_E - \pi_A$ and $AR = I_E - \pi_{A^*}$, where A^* denotes the formal adjoint of A, it follows that

$$indA = \dim \ker A - \dim \ker A^*$$

= $tr(\pi_A) - tr(\pi_{A^*})$
= $tr^Q(\pi_A - \pi_{A^*})$
= $tr^Q(AR - RA) = tr^Q([A, R]) = \partial tr^Q(A, R),$

where Q denotes an arbitrary weight, and we use property (1.7) for the trace of the finite-rank operator $\pi_A - \pi_{A^*}$.

We shall see that in the case of some differential operators acting on sections of vector fibrations on smooth manifolds, a similar feature holds for the local term in the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer index theorem, it can be written as a trace anomaly of the type $\int \dot{tr}^{Q}(\operatorname{sign} Q)$. These anomalies appear in the study of Chern-Simons theories.

3.1 Logarithmic Variations of Determinant and Weighted Trace Anomalies

Our purpose here is to relate logarithmic variations of regularized determinants of certain families of admissible operators with tracial anomalies, thus giving an a priori explanation for the locality of these variations. For families of geometric operators these variations can be expressed, via *index theorems*, as integrals of characteristic forms on the underlying manifold.

Let $\{A_x\}_{x\in X}$ be a smooth family of elliptic self-adjoint operators of constant order $A_x : \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(E)$, parametrized by a smooth manifold X. The eta invariant $\eta(A_x) = \eta_{A_x}(0)$ -which is part of the phase of the ζ -determinant of A_x - varies smoothly in x modulo integers, i.e. except for jumps coming from eigenvalues of A_x "crossing zero". Indeed, since $\eta(A_x) = \operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x)$, it gives the difference between the number of positive eigenvalues and negative eigenvalues of A_x , and if one of the eigenvalues of A_x passes from positive to negative $\eta(A_x)$ jumps by two.

Example 8 Consider for instance the family of Example 1,

$$A_x = i\frac{d}{ds} + x,$$

on $C^{\infty}(S^1)$, letting $x \in \mathbb{R}$. The eta function is given by $\eta(A_x) = 1 - 2x$ for $x \in (0,1)$ and $\eta(A_x) = 0$ for $x \in \mathbb{Z}$. Hence, the value of $\eta(A_x)$ jumps by two when x goes from a positive to a negative value, showing that one of the eigenvalues of A_x passes from positive to negative.

Let A_1 and A_0 be two invertible self-adjoint elliptic operators, the spectral flow of a family of self-adjoint elliptic operators $\{A_x\}_{x\in[0,1]}$ interpolating them, denoted $\Phi(\{A_x\})$, measures the net number of times the spectrum of the family crosses the zero axis, i.e. the net change in the number of negative eigenvalues of A_x as x varies between 0 and 1, it was introduced in [APSIII] in order to study the "non-continuous" part of the η invariant. Making this definition precise requires some care since there might well be an infinite number of crossings of the zero axis (here we follow [Me], see also [CDP]).

Let us first observe that there is a partition $x_0 = 0 < x_1 < \cdots < x_N = 1$ of the interval [0, 1] and there are real numbers $\lambda_i, i = 1, \cdots, N, \lambda_0 = \lambda_{N+1} = 0$ such that the spectrum of A_x avoids λ_i for any x in the interval $[x_i, x_{i+1}]$. The spectral flow of the family $\{A_x\}$ is defined by (see [Me] formula (8.134)):

$$\Phi(\{A_x\}) := \sum_{i=0}^{N} \sum_{\lambda \in S_i} \operatorname{sgn}(\lambda_{i+1} - \lambda_i) m(\lambda, x_i), \qquad (3.1)$$

where $S_i = \text{Spec}(A_{x_i}) \cap [\lambda_i, \lambda_{i+1}], m(\lambda, x)$ denotes the multiplicity of λ in

the spectrum $\text{Spec}(A_{x_i})$ of A_x and $\text{sgn}(\alpha)$ is -1, 0 or 1 as α is negative, 0 or positive. This definition is independent of the chosen partition and, if A_x is invertible for any $x \in [0, 1]$, then $\Phi(A_x) = 0$ as expected.

Consider now a parametrized family of elliptic pseudo-differential operators of positive order $\{A_x\}$, where x varies smoothly in a manifold X. Let, for $z \in \mathbb{C}$,

$$\eta_{A_x}(z) = \operatorname{tr}(A_x |A_x|^{-z-1}),$$

which we recall is a meromorphic function on the complex plane.

Proposition 9 [APSIII] For $\Re(z) \gg 0$,

1.

$$d\eta_{A_x}(z) = -z \operatorname{tr}(dA_x |A_x|^{-z-1}).$$
(3.2)

2.

$$\operatorname{res}\left[d\left(\operatorname{sign}A_{x}\right)\right] = 0. \tag{3.3}$$

Lemma 5 Let $\{A_x\}_{x \in [0,1]}$ be a smooth family of elliptic self-adjoint operators of positive constant order a. Then, at points $x \in X$ for which A_x is invertible,

$$-\frac{1}{a}\operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}A_x\right] = -\frac{1}{a}\operatorname{res}\left[A_x^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}|A_x|\right] = \operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign}A_x) = \operatorname{tr}^{A_x}(\operatorname{sign}A_x)$$
(3.4)

Proof. Recall that from [APSIII], see Proposition 9 (2),

$$\operatorname{res}\left(\frac{d}{dx}U_x\right) = 0$$

where $U_x = A_x |A_x|^{-1} = |A_x| A_x^{-1} = \text{sign} A_x$. Then

$$\operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}A_x\right] = \operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}(A_xU_x^2)\right]$$
$$= \operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}(|A_x|U_x)\right]$$
$$= \operatorname{res}\left[\frac{d}{dx}(U_x) + A_x^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}|A_x|\right],$$

from which the first equality follows.

On the other hand, from Proposition 2, using the fact that $[U_x, |A_x|] = [A_x, |A_x|] = 0$,

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{|A_x|} \left(\mathrm{sign}A_x \right) &- \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{A_x} \left(\mathrm{sign}A_x \right) &= -\frac{1}{a} \mathrm{res} \left[U_x \frac{d}{dx} \log |A_x| \right] + \frac{1}{a} \mathrm{res} \left[U_x \frac{d}{dx} \log A_x \right] \\ &= -\frac{1}{a} \mathrm{res} \left[U_x |A_x|^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} |A_x| \right] + \frac{1}{a} \mathrm{res} \left[U_x A_x^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} A_x \right] \\ &= -\frac{1}{a} \mathrm{res} \left[A_x^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} |A_x| \right] + \frac{1}{a} \mathrm{res} \left[|A_x|^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} A_x \right], \end{aligned}$$

where $a = \operatorname{ord}(A_x)$, so the last equality in (3.4) follows from the first. \Box

The following theorem relates the variation of the continuous part of the eta invariant to an integrated tracial anomaly:

Theorem 7 [CDP] Let A_0 and A_1 be two elliptic self-adjoint operators and $\{A_x\}_{x\in[0,1]}$ a smooth family of elliptic self-adjoint operators of constant order interpolating them. Then, at points $x \in X$ for which A_x is invertible,

$$\eta(A_1) - \eta(A_0) = 2\Phi(\{A_x\}) + \int_0^1 \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{A_x}(\operatorname{sign}(A_x)) \, dx, \tag{3.5}$$

where $\Phi(\{A_x\})$ denotes the spectral flow of the family and $\dot{\operatorname{tr}}^{A_x} = [\frac{d}{dx}, \operatorname{tr}^{A_x}]$.

Proof. Using the invariance of the difference $\eta(A_1) - \eta(A_0)$ under a shift $A_x \mapsto A_x + \alpha, \alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, it can be seen that we can reduce the proof of (3.5) to the case of a family of invertible operators (for details see [CDP], section 3). In order to show (3.5) in that case, let us first to show that

$$\operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}\left[\frac{d}{dx}\operatorname{sign}A_x\right] = 0.$$
(3.6)

By (3.4)

$$\frac{d}{dx} \left[\operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) \right] = \operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) + \operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|} \left[\frac{d}{dx} \operatorname{sign} A_x \right] \\ = -\frac{1}{a} \operatorname{res} \left[A_x^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} |A_x| \right] + \operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|} \left[\frac{d}{dx} \operatorname{sign} A_x \right]. (3.7)$$

On the other hand,

$$\frac{d}{dx} \left[\operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) \right] = \frac{d}{dx} \left[\operatorname{f.p.}_{|z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr} \left(\operatorname{sign} A_x |A_x|^{-z} \right) \right) \right] \\ = \frac{d}{dx} \left[\operatorname{f.p.}_{|z=0} \left(\operatorname{tr} \left(A_x |A_x|^{-z-1} \right) \right) \right].$$

But Proposition 9 (i) implies that

$$\frac{d}{dx}\eta_{A_x}(z) = \frac{d}{dx}\operatorname{tr}\left(A_x|A_x|^{-z-1}\right) = -z\operatorname{tr}\left(\frac{dA_x}{dx}|A_x|^{-z-1}\right),$$

hence

$$\frac{d}{dx} \left[\operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) \right] = \operatorname{f.p.}_{|z=0} \left[-z \operatorname{tr} \left(\frac{dA_x}{dx} |A_x|^{-z-1} \right) \right]$$
$$= -\operatorname{Res}_{z=0} \left[\operatorname{tr} \left(\frac{d}{dx} A_x |A_x|^{-1-z} \right) \right]$$
$$= -\frac{1}{a} \operatorname{res} \left[\frac{d}{dx} A_x |A_x|^{-1} \right],$$

where $a = \text{ord}A_x$. Combining this with the first equality in (3.4) and (3.7) yields equality (3.6). Now, by definition,

$$\eta(A_1) - \eta(A_0) = \operatorname{tr}^{|A_1|}(\operatorname{sign} A_1) - \operatorname{tr}^{|A_0|}(\operatorname{sign} A_0),$$

so that, whenever A_x is invertible,

$$\eta(A_1) - \eta(A_0) = \int_0^1 \frac{d}{dx} \left[\operatorname{tr}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) \right] \, dx.$$
(3.8)

Putting (3.6) into the first equality in (3.7) gives

$$\eta(A_1) - \eta(A_0) = \int_0^1 \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{|A_x|}(\mathrm{sign}A_x) \, dx, \tag{3.9}$$

so, by the last equality in equation (3.4), the result follows. \Box

Remark. Notice that, even if A_x is not invertible, the weighted traces tr^{A_x} can be defined as in equation (1.21) because ker A_x has constant dimension on each continuity interval.

It follows from this that variations of η (on continuity intervals) are local. In particular, for families of signature operators on a three dimensional Riemannian manifold, a classical result of [APSI] expresses the local term given by the Wodzicki residue coming from the weighted trace anomaly $\int \dot{\mathrm{tr}}^{A_x}(\mathrm{sign}(A_x)) dx$, as an integral on M in terms of the underlying geometry.

Corollary 1 Let $\{A_x\}_{x\in[0,1]}$ be a smooth family of self-adjoint elliptic operators with vanishing spectral flow and constant order a, such that A_0 and A_1 are invertible. Let $\phi(A_x) = \frac{\pi}{2} \left(\eta_{A_x}(0) - \zeta_{|A_x|}(0) \right)$ be the phase of $\det_{\zeta} A_x$.

Then, if $\zeta_{|A_x|}(0)$ is constant, the difference of the phases $\phi(A_1) - \phi(A_0)$ reads

$$\phi(A_1) - \phi(A_0) = \frac{\pi}{2} \int_0^1 \operatorname{tr}^{A_x}(\operatorname{sign}(A_x)) \, dx$$
$$= -\frac{\pi}{2a} \int_0^1 \operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} A_x\right] \, dx. \quad (3.10)$$

If furthermore $det_{\zeta} |A_x|$ is constant, then

$$\log \frac{\det_{\zeta} A_{1}}{\det_{\zeta} A_{0}} = \phi(A_{1}) - \phi(A_{0})$$
$$= -\frac{\pi}{2a} \int_{0}^{1} \operatorname{res} \left[|A_{x}|^{-1} \frac{d}{dx} A_{x} \right] dx.$$
(3.11)

Proof. From the equality (1.29), relating the ζ -determinant of a (non necessarily positive) self-adjoint elliptic operator and its η invariant, it follows that

$$\log \det_{\zeta} A = \log \det_{\zeta} |A| \ i \frac{\pi}{2} \left(\eta_A(0) - \zeta_{|A|}(0) \right).$$

Thus, given that

$$\dot{\operatorname{tr}}^{|A_x|}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) = \dot{\operatorname{tr}}^{A_x}(\operatorname{sign} A_x) = -\frac{1}{a} \operatorname{res}\left[|A_x|^{-1}\frac{d}{dx}A_x\right],$$

the result follows. $\ \square$

Thus, under the above assumptions, the logarithmic variation of the ζ -determinant is expressed as a weighted trace anomaly and is therefore local. Although the assumptions of the previous corollary seem strong, they are fulfilled for the example of signature operators of interest to us here. Indeed, there is a natural family of examples where the equality between the index of an elliptic differential operator and the spectral flow of an associated family of operators can be made explicit (see [BBW] [Woj] [RoSa] and references therein), and to have $\zeta_{|A|}(0) = 0$ it is enough to work on an odd-dimensional manifold. This is ilustrated by an example described in the next section.

3.2 The Signature Operator on an odd Dimensional Manifold

In this section we give an application of Corollary 1 to a family of geometric operators that appears in our discussion about phase anomalies in Section 5.2.

Let M be a Riemannian manifold of odd dimension n = 2k + 1, and V_{ρ} the Hermitian vector bundle over M with flat connection ∇^{ρ} defined by a representation ρ of the fundamental group of M as in Example 2. Consider the acyclic de Rham complex (1.53)

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xrightarrow{d_k} \Omega^{k+1} \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}} \cdots \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_n} 0,$$

where $\Omega^k = C^{\infty}(\Lambda^k T^* M \otimes V_{\rho})$ and d_k denotes the restriction to Ω^k of the exterior differential on twisted forms given by $d_{\rho} = d \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^{\rho}$. Then the de Rham operator $D_{\nabla} = \sum_{k=0}^{n} (d_k + d_k^*)$ is a Dirac operator taking even (odd) forms to odd (even) forms. Let us set $\Delta_{\nabla} = D_{\nabla}^2$ and define the Laplacian operator on Ω^k by $\Delta_k = d_k^* d_k + d_{k-1} d_{k-1}^*$. Acyclicity of the complex (1.53) implies a *Hodge decomposition* (1.54)

$$\Omega^k = \Omega'_k \oplus \Omega''_k$$

where $\Omega'_k = \operatorname{Im} d_{k-1} = \operatorname{Ker} d_k$ and $\Omega''_k = \operatorname{Im} d_k^* = \operatorname{Ker} d_{k-1}^*$

In odd dimensions the square of the Hodge star operator $*: \Omega^p \to \Omega^{n-p}$ is the identity map, and the operator $*d_k: \Omega^k \to \Omega^k$ as a formally self-adjoint elliptic differential operator of order one. Restricting $*d_k$ to Ω''_k gives us an invertible self-adjoint elliptic differential operator that we shall denote $*d''_k$, which has a well defined ζ -determinant.

Consider a family of operators $\{*d''_t, t \in [0,1]\}$ (which can be built from a smooth family of connections $\{\nabla^{\rho}_t, t \in [0,1]\}$ on the exterior bundle V_{ρ} , which interpolates two given connections ∇^{ρ}_0 and ∇^{ρ}_1 , or from a smooth family $\{g_t, t \in [0,1]\}$ of metrics on M, which induces a family of Hodge star operators) and let $*d''_{k,t}$ denote their restriction to k-forms. We consider now the manifold $M \times [0,1]$, and from the family $*d''_{k,t}$ we construct an elliptic operator acting on sections of the bundle $\Omega^k \times [0,1]$, namely

$$A = *d_{k,t}'' + \frac{d}{dt}.$$

It follows from [APSIII] (see also [Woj] [RoSa] and references therein) that

$$\operatorname{ind} A = \Phi(\{*d_{k,t}''\}),$$

but, since the signature of the manifold $M \times [0, 1]$ is zero, then $\operatorname{ind} A = 0$ and hence the spectral flow of the family $\{*d_{k,t}''\}$ vanishes. Thus, it follows from Theorem 7 that

$$\eta(*d_{k,1}'') - \eta(*d_{k,0}'') = \int_0^1 \operatorname{tr}^{*d_{k,t}''}(\operatorname{sign}(*d_{k,t}'')) \, dt, \tag{3.12}$$

so that the difference of the eta invariants is given by a tracial anomaly, which makes it a local quantity. Furthermore, in odd dimensions $\zeta_{|A|}(0) = 0$ for any

elliptic self-adjoint differential operator A, so that

$$\log\left[\frac{\det_{\zeta}(*d_{k,1}'')}{\det_{\zeta}(*d_{k,0}'')}\frac{\det_{\zeta}(|*d_{k,0}''|)}{\det_{\zeta}(|*d_{k,1}''|)}\right] = \frac{\pi}{2}\left\{\eta(*d_{k,1}'') - \eta(*d_{k,0}'')\right\}$$

coincides with the tracial anomaly given by the right hand side of (3.12). From Corollary 1 follows the following

Proposition 10 Let M be a 3-dimensional closed manifold and consider the family of first-order invertible differential operators $\{*d_{1,t}', t \in [0,1]\}$ —built from a smooth family of connections $\{\nabla_t^{\rho}, t \in [0,1]\}$ on the exterior bundle V_{ρ} or from a smooth family $\{g_t, t \in [0,1]\}$ of metrics on M. Then the difference of phases of the ζ -determinants of $*d_{1,t}''$ at t = 0 and t = 1 is given by a Wodzicki residue coming from a tracial anomaly

$$\phi(*d_{1,1}'') - \phi(*d_{1,0}'') = \frac{\pi}{2} \int_0^1 \operatorname{tr}^{*d_{1,t}''}(\operatorname{sign}(*d_{1,t}'')) dt$$
$$= -\frac{\pi}{2} \int_0^1 \operatorname{res}\left[|*d_{1,t}''|^{-1} \frac{d}{dt} * d_{1,t}''\right] dt. \quad (3.13)$$

Finally, note that for k = 1 (n = 3) the analytic torsion of M is given by

$$T(M) = \det_{\zeta} \Delta_0 \cdot (\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{1,t}'')^{-1},$$

and the determinant of Δ_0 is constant given the definition of $D_{\nabla t}$. Hence, it is clear that when the family $\{*d''_t\}$ is built from a family of metrics on M, topological invariance of T(M) implies that

$$\det_{\zeta} | * d_{1,t}'' | = (\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{1,t}'')^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

is constant. Therefore, in view of Corollary 1,

$$\begin{split} \log \frac{\det_{\zeta}(*d_{1,1}'')}{\det_{\zeta}(*d_{1,0}'')} &= \frac{\pi}{2} \int_{0}^{1} \operatorname{tr}^{*d_{k,t}''}(\operatorname{sign}(*d_{k,t}'')) \, dt, \\ &= -\frac{\pi}{2} \int_{0}^{1} \operatorname{res} \left[|*d_{k,t}''|^{-1} \frac{d}{dt}(*d_{k,t}'') \right] \, dt. \end{split}$$

Thus, being an integrated tracial anomaly, and hence a Wodzicki residue, the term $\log \frac{\det_{\zeta}(*d''_{1,1})}{\det_{\zeta}(*d''_{1,0})}$ is the integral of a local term on the base manifold. This example plays a fundamental role in phase anomaly computations in Chern-Simons theory, as we explain in Chapter 5.

Chapter 4

Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles and Tracial Anomalies

In this chapter we consider Quillen's determinant line bundle associated to a family of elliptic differential operators with constant positive order acting on an infinite-dimensional vector bundle over a closed Riemannian manifold. Using the ζ -regularization method introduced by Ray and Singer [RS71] to define determinants of elliptic operators, we follow Quillen [Q86] to define a smooth metric and Bismut and Freed to define a compatible connection on the determinant line bundle associated to the family. We discuss the locality of its curvature on the basis of [PR]. Following Bismut and Freed [BF88], we specialize to a family of Dirac operators defined by a fibration of spin manifolds, for which this curvature can be expressed as an integral of Chern-Weail forms.

4.1 Determinant Line Bundles in Finite Dimensions

Let M be a smooth closed finite-dimensional Riemannian manifold, $E \to M$ a Hermitian complex line bundle over M and ∇^E a connection on E. If in some local frame the connection has the form

$$\nabla^E = d + \theta, \tag{4.1}$$

where θ denotes a U(n)-valued 1-form, then the curvature of ∇^E , defined by $\Omega^E = (d + \theta)^2$, is locally given by $\Omega^E = d\theta + \theta \wedge \theta$, and hence it satisfies the *Bianchi identity*

$$d\Omega^E = [\Omega^E, \theta]. \tag{4.2}$$

Induced by ∇^E there is a connection on the bundle $\operatorname{Hom}(E) \cong E^* \otimes E$ given by $\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E)} = \nabla^{E^*} \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \nabla^E$, which extends to $\operatorname{Hom}(E)$ -valued forms on M and is given locally by

$$\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E)} = d + [\theta,]. \tag{4.3}$$

It follows from (4.2) that

$$\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E)}\Omega^E = 0,$$

and, for any Hom(E)-valued form α on M,

$$d\left(\operatorname{tr}(\alpha)\right) = \operatorname{tr}\left(\left[\nabla^{E}, \alpha\right]\right),\,$$

since tr $([\theta, \alpha]) = 0$. Bianchi identity shows then that tr (Ω^E) is closed. Moreover it is related with the curvature of the connection on the determinant line bundle det $E \to M$ induced by ∇^E as expressed in the following well known

Proposition 11 Let $\Omega^{\det E}$ denote the curvature of the connection on the determinant bundle associated to $E \to M$ induced by ∇^E . Then

$$\operatorname{tr}(\Omega^E) = \Omega^{\det E}.$$
(4.4)

Proof. It follows from the definition of the Hermitian structure on $\det E$ induced by the one on E, namely

$$\langle \sigma, \sigma' \rangle = \det[\langle \sigma_i, \sigma'_j \rangle]_{i,j}$$

where $\sigma, \sigma' \in \Gamma(\det E)$ are given by $\sigma = \sigma_1 \wedge \sigma_2 \dots \wedge \sigma_n$ and $\sigma' = \sigma'_1 \wedge \sigma'_2 \dots \wedge \sigma'_n$ in local bases of sections of E. \Box

If there is a \mathbb{Z}_2 -graduation $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$ such that $\operatorname{rank}(E^+) = \operatorname{rank}(E^-)$, a section $T \in \Gamma(\operatorname{Hom}(E^+, E^-))$ of the homomorphism bundle $\operatorname{Hom}(E^+, E^-) \to M$ induces a canonical section, denoted det T and called the *determinant* of T, of the line bundle $\mathcal{L} = (\det E^+)^* \otimes \det E^-$ over M. This section associates to each $m \in M$ the element $\det T_m \in \operatorname{Hom}(\det E_m^+, \det E_m^-) \cong$ $(\det E_m^+)^* \otimes \det E_m^-$, i.e. the determinant of the map $T_m \in \operatorname{Hom}(E_m^+, E_m^-)$. If T_m is invertible for all $m \in M$ we say that T is invertible, in which case $\det T$ defines a trivialization of the line bundle \mathcal{L} .

As before, Hermitian structures and connections on the bundles E^{\pm} , which we denote $|\cdot|_{E^{\pm}}$ and $\nabla^{E^{\pm}}$, respectively, induce (by fibrewise operations) Hermitian structures $|\cdot|_{\det E^{\pm}}$ and $|\cdot|_{\operatorname{Hom}(E^{\pm})}$, and connections $\nabla^{\det E^{\pm}}$ and $\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E^{\pm})}$, on the bundles det E^{\pm} and $\operatorname{Hom}(E^{+}, E^{-})$, respectively. The connection induced on $\operatorname{Hom}(E^{+}, E^{-})$, is given by $\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E^{\pm})} = \nabla^{(E^{+})^{*}} \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes$ $\nabla^{E^{-}}$. It induces a connection $\nabla^{\mathcal{L}}$ on the determinant bundle \mathcal{L} given, on a neighborhood on which T is invertible, by

$$\nabla^{\mathcal{L}}(\det T) = (\det T) \operatorname{tr}_{E^+}(T^{-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E^{\pm})}T), \qquad (4.5)$$

where tr_{E^+} is the trace on $\operatorname{Hom}(E^+)$. Notice that this definition of $\nabla^{\mathcal{L}}$ is a generalization of the classical equality

$$(\det A_t)^{-1}\frac{d}{dt}(\det A_t) = \operatorname{tr}(A_t^{-1}\frac{d}{dt}A_t),$$
(4.6)

which holds for every smooth family $\{A_t\}$ of invertible finite-dimensional matrices parameterized by t.

The curvature of $\nabla^{\mathcal{L}}$ defined by $\Omega^{\mathcal{L}} = (\nabla^{\mathcal{L}})^2 = \operatorname{tr}(\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}(E^{\pm})})^2$, is equal to $\Omega^{\mathcal{L}} = \Omega^{E^{+*}} \otimes 1 \oplus 1 \otimes \Omega^{E^{-}},$

(we shall write this in the following $\Omega^{\mathcal{L}} = -\Omega^{E^{+*}} \oplus \Omega^{E^{-}}$, the tensorization with 1 in each case being understood). All the above mentioned results extend (up to a sign) to the super-vector bundle setting with connection replaced by superconnections, commutators replaced by supercommutators and traces replaced by supertraces (see [BGV92]), in particular $d(\operatorname{tr}_{s}(\alpha)) = \operatorname{tr}_{s}([\nabla^{E}, \alpha]_{s})$, and

$$\operatorname{tr}_{s}(\Omega^{E}) = -\Omega^{\mathcal{L}},\tag{4.7}$$

where Ω^E is the curvature of the superconnection on E defined by the connections $\nabla^{E^{\pm}}$.

4.2 Regularized Traces, Regularized Determinants and Quillen's construction

4.2.1 Some Geometry of Families of Fibrations

Let X be a smooth manifold of finite dimension, M be a closed finitedimensional Riemannian manifold and $\pi_M : \mathbb{M} \to X$ a smooth locally trivial fibration such that $\pi_M^{-1}(x) = M_x$, the fibre over x (which will be also denoted by \mathbb{M}/X or simply M when no reference to the base point be nescessary) be a closed Riemannian manifold. By a smooth family $\{E_x\}_{x \in X}$ of Hermitian vector bundles over the fibration of manifolds $\mathbb{M} \to X$, we mean a smooth, \mathbb{Z}_2 -graded Hermitian vector bundle $\pi_E : E \to \mathbb{M}$ so that E_x -the restriction of the bundle E to M_{x^-} is a Hermitian vector bundle with connection ∇^{E_x} . Let \mathcal{E}^{\pm} be the infinite-rank bundle over X whose fibre at $x \in X$ is the space of smooth sections $\mathcal{E}_x^{\pm} = \Gamma(M_x, E_x^{\pm})$, where $E_x^{\pm} \to M_x$ is the restriction of the bundle $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$ to M_x , and let $\nabla^{E_x^{\pm}}$ be the Hermitian connection on E_x^{\pm} .

Let us assume that on the bundle M/X there is a horizontal distribution, i.e. a splitting $T I\!M = T_H I\!M \oplus T(M/X)$ so that the subbundle $T_H I\!M$ is isomorphic to the bundle π_M^*TX . This gives us a canonical projection on the vertical tangent bundle T(M/X)

$$\Pi: T I\!\!M \to T(M/X),$$

with kernel the chosen horizontal tangent subbundle $T_H M$. This projection allows to lift tangent vectors $\xi \in TX$ to horizontal vector fields along the fibres. Let $\xi_M \in T M$ to be the vector field on M defined as a section of $T_H M$ which projects to ξ under the push-forward $\pi_{M*} : (T_H M)_m \to T_{\pi_M(m)}X$. Then a tangent vector $\xi(x), x \in X$, lifts to a vector field ξ_M^x along the fibre M_x .

From the Riemannian metric $g_{M/X}$ on the fibre M/X and the Hermitian structure on E_x^{\pm} we define a Hermitian structure on the spaces of smooth sections $\mathcal{E}_x^{\pm} = \Gamma(M_x, E_x^{\pm})$ by

$$\langle \sigma_1, \sigma_2 \rangle_x = \int_{M/X} \langle \sigma_1(x), \sigma_2(x) \rangle_{E_x^{\pm}} d\mu_{M_x}(x), \qquad (4.8)$$

where $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \in \mathcal{E}_x^{\pm}$ and μ_{M_x} denotes the volume element defined by the Riemannian metric on each fibre $M_x = \pi_M^{-1}(x)$.

Since the volume form μ_{M_x} changes from fibre to fibre, the connection $\nabla^{E_x^{\pm}}$ fails to be unitary for the L^2 -inner product (4.8). Following [BF88], we modify the connection $\nabla^{E_x^{\pm}}$ taking¹

$$\tilde{\nabla}^{\pm} = \nabla^{E_x^{\pm}} + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{div}_{M_x}(m), \qquad (4.9)$$

where $\operatorname{div}_{M_x}(m)$ is the divergence of the volume form at m in the base directions.

Definition 12 [BF88] Let ξ be a tangent vector to X, ξ_M its horizontal lift to a fibre in \mathbb{M} and ψ a section of \mathcal{E}^{\pm} . The Bismut connection on the bundles $\mathcal{E}^{\pm} \to X$ is defined as

$$\nabla_{\xi}^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}\psi = \tilde{\nabla}_{\xi_M}^{\pm}\psi, \qquad (4.10)$$

by point-wise action.

The choice of $\tilde{\nabla}^{\pm}$ in (4.9) makes this connection unitary for the inner product (4.8).

The Bundle $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$. Let \mathcal{E} be the infinite-rank bundle over X modelled on $\Gamma(M, E)$, whose fibre at $x \in X$ is the space of smooth sections $\mathcal{E}_x = \Gamma(M_x, E_x)$. Let $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}_x)$ be the class of operators $A_x : \mathcal{E}_x \to \mathcal{E}_x$ such that, for any local trivialization of \mathcal{E} around x

$$\Psi: \mathcal{E}|_{\mathbf{U}_x} \to \mathbf{U}_{\varphi(x)} \times \Gamma(M, E),$$

¹This modification of the connection can also be done by introducing a "density bundle" [BGV92], here we follow [BF88].

where φ is a local chart of X on an open set U_x containing x, the operator

$$A^{\Psi}(x) \equiv \Psi(x) A_x \Psi(x)^{-1}$$

lies in $\mathcal{C}l(E)$. The collection $\{\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}_x)\}_{x\in X}$ defines a vector bundle over X, modelled on $\mathcal{C}l(E)$, which we denote $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ [P][CDMP]. Moreover, given that the properties (on the operators and their principal symbols) characterizing the notions of order, ellipticity and admissibility are independent of the choice of the local trivialization Ψ , it makes sense to talk about the order of $A_x \in \mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}_x)$, its ellipticity or admissibility, and these notions can be extended to sections of $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$. In this context a *weight* is defined as section Q of $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ which is locally elliptic and admissible, and has a given (constant) positive order.

Given a section $A \in \Gamma(\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}))$ and a weight Q, the covariance property (1.16) implies that the expression $\operatorname{tr}^{Q^{\Psi}}(A^{\Psi})$ is independent of the local trivialization Ψ . Hence, the definition of weighted trace can be extended to sections of $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ setting

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(A) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q^{\Psi}}(A^{\Psi}).$$

In the same way, the notion of Wodzicki residue carries out to sections of $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$, as well as weighted trace formulae of Section 1.1. In particular, for $A, B \in \Gamma(\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}))$ and a weight Q

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}([A,B]) = -\frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}([\log Q, A]B).$$
 (4.11)

This extends to $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ -valued forms on X in a straightforward way using the equality

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}\left(\alpha\otimes A\right) = \alpha \operatorname{tr}^{Q}\left(A\right),\tag{4.12}$$

for $A \in \Gamma(\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}))$ and α a differential form on X. Extending (1.14) we have that

$$d\mathrm{tr}^{Q}(\omega) = \mathrm{tr}^{Q}(d\omega) + \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q} \mathrm{res}(\omega d \log Q), \qquad (4.13)$$

for a $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ -valued k-form ω and a weight Q of order q on \mathcal{E} .

Proposition 12 [P][CDMP] Let \mathcal{E} be the infinite-rank bundle over X whose fibre at $x \in X$ is the space of smooth sections $\mathcal{E}_x = \Gamma(M_x, E_x)$ and $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}$ a connection on \mathcal{E} which induces a connection on $\Gamma(\mathcal{Cl}(\mathcal{E}))$. Then, for any weight Q with (constant) order q and $\omega \in \Gamma(\Lambda^k T^*X \otimes \mathcal{Cl}(\mathcal{E}))$, a $\mathcal{Cl}(\mathcal{E})$ -valued k-form

$$[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \operatorname{tr}^{Q}](\omega) = \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q} \operatorname{res}\left(\omega[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \log Q]\right).$$
(4.14)

Proof. By definition

$$[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \operatorname{tr}^{Q}](\omega) = d\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\omega) - \operatorname{tr}^{Q}([\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \omega]).$$

Let (U, Ψ) be a local trivialization in which $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}} = d + \Theta^{\mathcal{E}}$, where $\Theta^{\mathcal{E}}$ is a $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ -valued 1-form on U, then

$$[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \omega] = d\omega + [\Theta^{\mathcal{E}}, \omega]$$

so that, given that $[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \omega] \in \Gamma(\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}))$ by the assumption on $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, [\Theta^{\mathcal{E}}, \omega] \in \Gamma(\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E}))$ and it follows from (4.11) that

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}\left(\left[\Theta^{\mathcal{E}},\omega\right]\right) = -\frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\left[\log Q,\Theta^{\mathcal{E}}\right]\omega\right).$$

which implies that

$$\operatorname{tr}^{Q}\left(\left[\tilde{\nabla}^{\mathcal{E}},\omega\right]\right) = \operatorname{tr}^{Q}\left(d\omega\right) - \frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\left[\log Q,\Theta^{\mathcal{E}}\right]\omega\right).$$
(4.15)

Thus, from (4.13) it follows that

$$\begin{split} [\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \operatorname{tr}^{Q}](\omega) &= d\operatorname{tr}^{Q}(\omega) - \operatorname{tr}^{Q}(d\omega) + \frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}\left([\log Q, \Theta^{\mathcal{E}}]\omega\right) \\ &= \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\omega d \log Q\right) + \frac{1}{q}\operatorname{res}\left([\log Q, \Theta^{\mathcal{E}}]\omega\right) \\ &= \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\omega d \log Q\right) + \frac{(-1)^{k}}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\omega[\log Q, \Theta^{\mathcal{E}}]\right) \\ &= \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\omega d \log Q\right) + \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\omega[\Theta^{\mathcal{E}}, \log Q]\right) \\ &= \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{q}\operatorname{res}\left(\omega[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \log Q]\right). \end{split}$$

4.2.2 Tracial Anomalies and the Locality of the Curvature of Determinant Line Bundles

Let $M \xrightarrow{\pi_M} X$ be a smooth locally trivial fibration, where X is a smooth manifold of finite dimension, such that $M_x = \pi_M^{-1}(x)$ be a closed Riemannian manifold for every $x \in X$. Let E be a smooth \mathbb{Z}_2 -graded Hermitian vector bundle over M. Consider a smooth family of differential elliptic operators of order d

$$T_x: \Gamma(M_x, E_x^+) \to \Gamma(M_x, E_x^-),$$

where $E_x^{\pm} \to M_x$ denotes the restriction to M_x of the Hermitian vector bundle $E^{\pm} \xrightarrow{\pi_{\pm}} M$. This family extends to a family of Fredholm operators $T : \mathrm{H}^s(E_x^+) \to \mathrm{H}^{s-d}(E_x^-)$, where $\mathrm{H}^s(E_x^{\pm})$ denote the Sobolev space
of s-differentiable L^2 -sections on E_x^{\pm} . Thus, both ker T_x and coker T_x are finite-dimensional vector spaces (of smooth sections), so that $(\det \ker T_x)^* \otimes$ $(\det \operatorname{coker} T_x)$ defines a one-dimensional complex vector space which we call the *determinant line* associated to T_x , and which we denote by $\det T_x$. If T_x^* denotes the formal adjoint of T_x , defined with respect to the inner product induced by the Riemannian structure on M and the Hermitian structure on E_x , then

$$\det T_x = \left(\det \ker T_x\right)^* \otimes \left(\det \ker T_x^*\right). \tag{4.16}$$

Let $\mathcal{E}^{\pm} \to X$ be the smooth Hermitian infinite-rank Fréchet bundle whose fibre above $x \in X$ is the space of sections $\mathcal{E}_x^{\pm} = \Gamma(M_x, E_x^{\pm})$. We summarize this saying that we have an *elliptic positive-order differential bundle map* of order *d* between smooth Hermitian infinite-rank Fréchet bundles

$$\mathbf{T}: \mathcal{E}^+ \to \mathcal{E}^-,$$

by which we mean a family $\{T_x\}$, parametrized by the manifold X, of elliptic positive-order differential operators $T_x : \mathcal{E}_x^+ \to \mathcal{E}_x^-$ of constant order d, taking the Fréchet space \mathcal{E}_x^+ into the Fréchet space \mathcal{E}_x^- . This bundle map gives rise to a corresponding family of complex lines $\{\det T_x\}_{x \in X}$, given by (4.16). We shall build, following [Q86], a complex line bundle over X, denoted

$$\operatorname{Det}\mathbf{T} \to X$$

and called the determinant bundle associated to the family $\{T_x\}_{x\in X}$. Using the ζ -regularization method introduced by Ray and Singer [RS71] to define determinants of elliptic operators, we shall define a smooth metric on this determinant line bundle, called the Quillen metric, which can be seen as the regularization of the Hermitian structure induced on it by the Hermitian structure on \mathcal{E} . Moreover, assuming the existence of a unitary connection on \mathcal{E}^{\pm} , we shall define the Bismut-Freed connection on DetT, a connection which is unitary for the Quillen metric. Finally, following [PR], we shall show that the curvature of this connection is "local", i.e. can be written as the integral of a density on the fibre X. In the next section, following [BF88] and [F90], we shall apply these results to describe the line bundle associated to a family of Dirac operators on spin fibrations.

Quillen's Determinant Line Bundle

Consider a family $\{T_x\}_{x \in X}$ of fixed positive-order differential operators acting fibrewise from \mathcal{E}^+ to \mathcal{E}^- as before, T_x depending smoothly on x in a manifold X. We want to patch up the lines det $T_x = (\det \ker T_x)^* \otimes (\det \ker T_x^*)$ into a line bundle over X.

For each $x \in X$, let us consider the formal Laplacians,

$$\Delta_x^+ = T_x^* T_x \quad \text{and} \quad \Delta_x^- = T_x T_x^*. \tag{4.17}$$

The construction of the determinant line bundle associated to the family $\{T_x\}_{x\in X}$ is based on specific properties of the spectrum of these Laplacian operators. Recall from the theory of elliptic operators acting on compact manifolds, that ellipticity and self-adjointness of the "Laplacians" imply that Δ_x^+ and Δ_x^- have a discrete real spectrum, with the same set $\{\lambda_x\}$ of non-zero eigenvalues, and that the spaces of smooth sections \mathcal{E}^{\pm} decompose into direct sums of (finte-dimensional) eigenspaces of Δ_x^+ and Δ_x^- , respectively. This eigenspace decomposition gives us a complete orthogonal basis for the metric $\langle , \rangle_{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}$, in terms of which –when restricted to a finite number of eigenvalues–we can define determinant spaces just like in the finite-dimensional case, i.e. by taking direct products and sums.

Let us make this more precise. Following [Q86] [F90] (see also [BGV92]), we exhibit a trivialization over a collection of open sets covering X. For a > 0 such that $a \notin \operatorname{Spec}\Delta_x^+$, let $E_x^{+,a}$ and $E_x^{-,a}$ be the spaces defined by

$$E_x^{+,a} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_a^+} E_x^+(\lambda)$$
 and $E_x^{-,a} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_a^-} E_x^-(\lambda)$

respectively, where $\Lambda_a^{\pm} = \{\lambda \in \operatorname{Spec}\Delta_x^{\pm} : \lambda < a\}$, $E_x^+(\lambda)$ and $E_x^-(\lambda)$ denote the subspaces (of \mathcal{E}_x^+ and \mathcal{E}_x^- , respectively) spanned by eigenvectors (of Δ_x^+ and Δ_x^- , respectively) with eigenvalues lower than a. Since the spectra of the Laplacians Δ_x^{\pm} are discrete and bounded below by zero, $E_x^{+,a}$ and $E_x^{-,a}$ are finite-dimensional spaces, and the set

$$\mathcal{U}_a = \{ x \in X : a \notin \operatorname{Spec}\Delta_x^+ \}$$
(4.18)

is open in X. Moreover, since T_x varies smoothly with x, the number of eigenvalues of Δ_x^+ less than a is constant in \mathcal{U}_a , so that $E_x^{+,a}$ and $E_x^{-,a}$ define vector bundles over \mathcal{U}_a , from which it follows that $L_x^a = (\det E_x^{+,a})^* \otimes (\det E_x^{-,a})$ defines a complex line bundle \mathcal{L}_a over \mathcal{U}_a .

On the other hand, for each $x \in X$, the sequence

$$0 \to \ker \Delta_x^+ \to E_x^{+,a} \xrightarrow{T_x} E_x^{-,a} \to \ker \Delta_x^- \to 0, \tag{4.19}$$

is exact, and hence, given that $\ker \Delta_x^+ = \ker T_x$ and $\ker \Delta_x^- = \ker T_x^*$, for each $x \in X$, there is a canonical isomorphism

$$L_x^a \cong (\det \ker T_x)^* \otimes (\det \ker T_x^*). \tag{4.20}$$

Theorem 8 [Q86] The line bundles \mathcal{L}_a over \mathcal{U}_a defined above patch up to a line bundle over X, the determinant line bundle associated to the family $\{T_x\}_{x \in X}$, denoted by $\text{Det}\mathbf{T} \to X$.

Outline of the proof. Consider the bundles \mathcal{L}_a and \mathcal{L}_b , defined on a nonempty intersection $\mathcal{U}_a \cap \mathcal{U}_b$, for b > a. We want to see how they patch up on $\mathcal{U}_a \cap \mathcal{U}_b$. Let $E_x^{+,(a,b)}$ and $E_x^{-,(a,b)}$ be the vector spaces defined similarly as $E_x^{+,a}$ and $E_x^{-,a}$, but taking into account only eigenvalues λ between a and b, then

$$E_x^{+,b} = E_x^{+,a} \oplus E_x^{+,(a,b)}$$
 and $E_x^{-,b} = E_x^{-,a} \oplus E_x^{-,(a,b)}$. (4.21)

From this, and the fact that

$$T_x^{(a,b)} := T_x |_{E_x^{+,(a,b)}} : E_x^{+,(a,b)} \to E_x^{-,(a,b)}$$
(4.22)

is an isomorphism, it follows that

$$L_x^b \cong L_x^a \otimes L_x^{(a,b)},\tag{4.23}$$

where $L_x^{(a,b)} = (\det E_x^{+,(a,b)})^* \otimes (\det E_x^{-,(a,b)})$. The morphism $T_x^{(a,b)}$ induces an $\det T_x^{(a,b)} : \det E^{+,(a,b)} \longrightarrow \det E^{-,(a,b)}$ isomorphism

$$\det T_x^{(a,b)} : \det E_x^{+,(a,b)} \to \det E_x^{-,(a,b)}, \tag{4.24}$$

which defines a non-zero *local section* of the line bundle $\mathcal{L}_{(a,b)}$ on $\mathcal{U}_a \cap \mathcal{U}_b$, with fibre $L_x^{(a,b)}$. Thus, \mathcal{L}_a and \mathcal{L}_b patch up via the isomorphism

$$\begin{array}{rcccc}
L_x^a & \to & L_x^a \otimes L_x^{(a,b)} = L_x^b \\
\psi_a & \mapsto & \psi_a \otimes \det T_x^{(a,b)}.
\end{array}$$
(4.25)

When ind $T_x = 0$, given that dim $E_x^{+,a} = \dim E_x^{-,a}$, the line \mathcal{L}_a has a canonical section

$$\det T^a : \det E_x^{+,a} \to \det E_x^{-,a}, \tag{4.26}$$

and, for b > a, the multiplicativity of *finite-dimensional* determinants shows that det T^a and det T^b corresponds under the isomorphism (4.25).

Notice that we obtain a canonical global section det T of DetT picking out the canonical element of the line L_x (which is mapped to 1 by the canonical isomorphism $L_x \cong \mathbb{C}$) when ind $T_x = 0$ and T_x is invertible, and taking it to be identically zero on components of X for which ind $T_x \neq 0$ or T_x is not invertible. On components where the dimensions of kernels and cokernels of the family -and hence the index- are constant, (non canonical) sections can also be defined [F88].

Finally, let us point out that the determinant line bundle associated to the elliptic positive-order differential bundle map $T: \mathcal{E}^+ \to \mathcal{E}^-$ which we denoted by DetT (and not det \mathcal{E} , as in the finite-dimensional case), seen as a generalization of the finite-dimensional construction of a determinant line bundle, should be seen here as the determinant line bundle associated to the bundle

 $\mathcal{E}^+ \oplus \mathcal{E}^-$ equipped with an additional family of elliptic differential operators **T**, because it is completely determined by the family of elliptic differential operators. A better notation could be $\text{Det}(\mathcal{E}, \mathbf{T})$, making explicit that the patching has been done with respect to the reference operator $\Delta^+ = T^*T$ (that plays the same role as the weight in the construction of the weighted traces of Chapter 1), and will be the reference operator for the definition of the smooth metric and connection on this bundle, as we shall see in the next section.

Quillen's Metric on the Determinant Line Bundle

Following [Q86], let us now use ζ -regularized determinants to construct a smooth metric on the determinant line bundle DetT, associated to the family of elliptic first order differential operators $\{T_x\}_{x \in X}$. There is a natural metric on DetT, namely the metric $|\cdot|_{L^2}$ induced on it by the hermitian structures on \mathcal{E}^{\pm} , but it does not agree on the intersection of two open subsets \mathcal{U}_a and \mathcal{U}_b . In fact, consider a section σ on the overlap $\mathcal{U}_a \cap \mathcal{U}_b$, with b > a. If σ on \mathcal{U}_a takes the form

$$\sigma_a = f_a(v_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge v_m) \otimes (w_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge w_n)^{-1}, \qquad (4.27)$$

 v_1, \ldots, v_m and w_1, \ldots, w_n being basis for $E_x^{+,a}$ and $E_x^{-,a}$, respectively, and f_a a complex function on \mathcal{U}_a , the canonical identification of sections given by isomorphism (4.25) yields

$$\sigma_b = \sigma_a \otimes (T^{(a,b)} x_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge T^{(a,b)} x_k) \otimes (x_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge x_k)^{-1}, \qquad (4.28)$$

where x_1, \ldots, x_k denotes a basis for $E_x^{+,(a,b)}$. From this it follows that

$$|\sigma_b|_{L^2}^2 = |\sigma_a|_{L^2}^2 \prod_{a < \lambda_i < b} \lambda_i,$$

where $|\cdot|_{L^2}$ denote the induced metric induced on L^a_x and L^b_x by the hermitian structure on E and F, and λ_i are the eigenvalues of $\Delta^+_x|_{(a,b)}$. Hence

$$\frac{|\sigma_b|_{L^2}^2}{|\sigma_a|_{L^2}^2} = \det \Delta_x^+|_{(a,b)},\tag{4.29}$$

so that the metrics $|\cdot|_{L^2}$ do not agree in general over \mathcal{U}_a and \mathcal{U}_b .

Theorem 9 [Q86] The metric defined on L_x^a by

$$|\cdot|_{Q} = (\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{x}^{+}|_{(a,\infty)})^{\frac{1}{2}} |\cdot|_{L^{2}}, \qquad (4.30)$$

agrees with the corresponding metric on L_x^b . All these metrics patch into a smooth metric on DetT, called the Quillen metric.

This result follows from (4.29), using the fact that ζ -determinants coincide with ordinary determinants when restricted to finite rank operators, and hence with the ordinary product of eigenvalues. Notice that, as in the construction of the determinant line bundle itself, the metric is given in terms of (the ζ determinant of) the Laplacian Δ^+ . As a matter of fact, for the canonical section det **T** defined by (4.26), it follows that

$$|\det \mathbf{T}(x)|_Q^2 = \det_{\zeta} \Delta_x^+. \tag{4.31}$$

The Bismut-Freed Connection

In this section, following [BF88] (where it was done in the case of a family of Dirac operators, see next section), from the unitary connection $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}$ on \mathcal{E} , we build a connection ∇^{BF} on DetT. Recall that, for each $x \in X$, the maps

$$T_x^a: E_x^{+,a} \to E_x^{-,a}$$
 and $T_x^{(a,b)}: E_x^{+,(a,b)} \to E_x^{-,(a,b)}$

are isomorphisms. Let $\nabla^{a\pm}$ be the projections of the connections $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}$ on the bundles $E_x^{\pm,a} \to \mathcal{U}_a$, which are unitary for the restricted metrics, giving rise to connections ∇^a on \mathcal{L}^a , unitary for the L^2 metric on \mathcal{U}_a . For a < b, consider the overlap $\mathcal{U}_a \cap \mathcal{U}_b$. We have two connections on \mathcal{L}^b , ∇^a and ∇^b , such that, on an open set containing $x \in X$,

$$\nabla_x^b = \nabla_x^a + \operatorname{tr}(T_x^{-1} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}_a^{\pm}} T_x|_{a < \lambda < b}), \qquad (4.32)$$

where $\nabla^{\text{Hom}_a^{\pm}}$ is the connection on $\text{Hom}(E_x^{+,a}, E_x^{-,a})$ induced by $\nabla^{a\pm}$. (Compare with (4.5).)

Proposition 13 [BF88] Let us set

$$\bar{\nabla}_x^a = \nabla_x^a + \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+}(T_x^{-1} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}_a^{\pm}} T_x|_{\lambda > a}), \qquad (4.33)$$

where the second term at the right is the Δ_x^+ -weighted trace of $T_x^{-1}(\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}_a^{\pm}}T_x)$ restricted to $\lambda > a$, i.e.

$$\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+}(T_x^{-1}(\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}_a^\pm}T_x)|_{\lambda>a}) = \left. \frac{d}{dz} \right|_{z=0} \left\{ z \operatorname{tr}\left((\Delta_x^+)^{-z} T_x^{-1}(\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}_a^\pm}T_x)|_{\lambda>a} \right) \right\}.$$
(4.34)

(4.34) Then $\bar{\nabla}^a$ and $\bar{\nabla}^b$ agree on the overlap $\mathcal{U}_a \cap \mathcal{U}_b$, for a < b, and patch together to a connection ∇^{BF} on \mathcal{L} , called the Bismut-Freed connection.

This fact is a consequence of the independence on a of the term under differentiation in (4.34), and of the fact that $\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+}$ coincides with the usual trace on finite rank operators, and hence with a finite sum of eigenvalues, i.e. for a < b

$$\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+}(T_x^{-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}T_x|_{\lambda>a}) = \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+}(T_x^{-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}T_x|_{\lambda>b}) + \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+}(T_x^{-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}T_x|_{a<\lambda< b}).$$
(4.35)

Notice that, as for the construction of the determinant line dundle and its Quillen metric, the Bismut-Freed connection is defined in terms of Δ_x^+ , namely through a Δ_x^+ -weighted trace.

Remark. Let det **T** be the canonical section of Det **T** defined before (see equation (4.31)), then whenever T_x is invertible we have

$$\nabla^{BF} \det \mathbf{T}(x) = (\det T_x) \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta_x^+} \left(T_x^{-1} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^\pm} T_x \right).$$
(4.36)

If it had not been choosen using Δ_x^+ as the weight in the definition of the Bismut-Freed connection, it would not be compatible with the Quillen metric.

Locality of the Curvature of the Bismut-Freed Connection

Let us now consider the curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection on the determinant line bundle. Recall that the Bismut connection on the bundles $\mathcal{E}^{\pm} \to X$ was defined by pointwise action. This means that given a section ψ of \mathcal{E}^{\pm} , i.e. a map associating to each $x \in X$ a section ψ_x of the bundle $E_x \to M_x$, and a vector field ξ in TX with horizonal lift ξ_M in TM (the vector $\xi_x \in T_x X$ lifts to a vector field ξ_M^x along the fibre M_x), the Bismut connection associates the section given by

$$\left(\nabla_{\xi}^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}\psi(x)\right)(m) = \tilde{\nabla}_{\xi_{M}^{x}(m)}^{\pm}\psi_{x}(m),$$

where $\tilde{\nabla}^{\pm}$ is the connection on E_x given by (4.9) and $m \in \pi^{-1}(x) = M_x$.

The "point-wise" definition of $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}$ implies that its curvature $\Omega_x^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}} \in \Lambda^2(S^{\pm} \otimes W|_{M_x}, S^{\pm} \otimes W|_{M_x})$ is an endomorphism on the fibres, i.e. that for any section ψ and vector fields ξ, η

$$\left(\Omega^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}(\xi,\eta)\psi(x)\right)(m) = \tilde{\Omega}^{\pm}(\xi^x_M(m),\eta^x_M(m))\psi_x(m),$$

where $\tilde{\Omega}^{\pm}$ denotes the curvature of the connection $\tilde{\nabla}^{\pm}$ and $m \in \pi^{-1}(x) = M_x$.

Theorem 10 [PR] The curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection is local, i.e. it can be written as the integral of a density on the fibre M/X.

Proof. Let α be a $\mathcal{C}l(\mathcal{E})$ -valued 1-form and Q a weight of order q on \mathcal{E} . Then, from Proposition 12 it follows that

$$[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \operatorname{tr}^{Q}](\alpha) = \frac{1}{q} \operatorname{res}\left(\alpha [\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \log Q]\right)$$

so that

$$d\mathrm{tr}^{Q}(\alpha) = \mathrm{tr}^{Q}\left([\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \alpha]\right) + \frac{1}{q} \mathrm{res}\left(\alpha[\nabla^{\mathcal{E}}, \log Q]\right).$$
(4.37)

Applying this equality to the $Cl(\mathcal{E})$ -valued 1-form $\alpha = D^{+-1} \nabla^{\text{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+}$ and taking as weight Δ^{+} (used in the definition of the Bismut-Freed connection), gives

$$d\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}}(D^{+-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}D^{+}) = \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}}\left([\nabla^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}, D^{+-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}D^{+}]\right) - \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{res}\left(\Xi\right),$$

where $\Xi = D^{+-1} \tilde{\nabla}^{\pm} D^{+} [\tilde{\nabla}^{\pm}, \log \Delta^{+}]$. The first term on the right hand side breaks into two terms as follows

$$\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}} \left([\nabla^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}, D^{+^{-1}} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+}] \right) = \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}} \left(D^{+^{-1}} \Omega^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+} \right)$$
$$- \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}} \left(D^{+^{-1}} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+} D^{+^{-1}} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+} \right)$$
$$= \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{-}} (\Omega^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\mp}})$$
$$- \operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}} \left(D^{+^{-1}} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+} D^{+^{-1}} \nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}} D^{+} \right)$$

where $\Omega^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\mp}}$ is the curvature of $\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\mp}}$. Since $\Omega^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}$ is a multiplication operator, $\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{-}}(\Omega^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\mp}})$ can be written as an integral of a density on M/X, so that to finish the proof it is enough to show that the second term at the right is a Wodzicki residue. Indeed, the evaluation of two tangent vectors on the two form $\operatorname{tr}^{\Delta^{+}}\left(D^{+-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}D^{+}D^{+-1}\nabla^{\operatorname{Hom}^{\pm}}D^{+}\right)$ gives pointwise the *weighted trace* of a commutator, so this term is a weighted trace anomaly, and follows from our results about tracial anomalies that it is given by a local term. This shows that the curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection on the determinant line bundle Det**T** is local.

4.2.3 The Determinant Line Bundle Associated to a Family of Dirac Operators

In this section we apply the previous construction to a family of Dirac operators on sections of vector bundles over a fibration of spin manifolds. Our main task here is to build a connection on the infinite-rank bundle \mathcal{E} .

A Family of Dirac Operators

In this section we build a smooth family $\{E_x\}_{x\in X}$ of vector bundles over a particular fibration of spin manifolds $\pi_M : \mathbb{I} \to X$, considered by Bismut and Freed in [BF88], and we associate to this family a family of first order elliptic differential operators to which we shall apply Quillen's construction of a determinant bundle. The main assumptions we shall make are related with the nature of the *fibre*, a compact even-dimensional manifold throughout denoted M/X. As before, let us assume that on the bundle M/X there is a horizontal distribution, i.e. a splitting $T \mathbb{M} = T_H \mathbb{M} \oplus T(M/X)$ so that the subbundle $T_H \mathbb{M} \cong \pi_M^* TX$. Let T(M/X) using the projection $\Pi : T \mathbb{M} \to T(M/X)$ be the canonical projection with kernel the chosen horizontal tangent subbundle $T_H \mathbb{M}$, from which we lift tangent vectors $\xi(x) \in TX$ to horizontal vector fields $\xi_M^x \in T \mathbb{M}$ along the fibres.

From the Riemannian metric $g_{M/X}$ on the fibre M/X we define a Riemannian metric g_M on $T I\!M$ by pulling up to $T_H I\!M$ the metric g_X on X, by means of the identification $T_H I\!M \cong \pi_M^* T X$, and letting $g_M = g_X \oplus g_{M/X}$. From the Levi-Civita connection ∇^{g_M} associated to this metric, we define a connection $\nabla^{M/X}$ on T(M/X) by $\nabla^{M/X} = \Pi \nabla^{g_M} \Pi$. This connection is independent of the choice of g_X on TX [BF88] [BGV92]. Finally, let us assume that there exists a (fixed) Spin^c structure on the tangent space along the fibres and a Hermitian vector bundle W over $I\!M$ with compatible connection ∇^W , this means that ∇^W restricts to a connection on $W_x = W|_{M_x}$, compatible with the Hermitian structure on W_x . The metric $g_{M/X}$ and the spin structure along the fibres determine a Spin(n)-bundle of frames of the vertical tangent space over $I\!M$, we denote it by $S \to T(M/X)$.

Let us now build from this data a family of Hermitian vector bundles and a family of constant order differential operators coupled to W. Let $E_x^{\pm} = S^{\pm} \otimes W|_{M_x}$, where $S^{\pm} \to M$ is the spin fibration associated to the construction above, see example 3, and consider the smooth family $\{D_x\}_{x \in X}$ of Dirac operators on $E_x = S \otimes W|_{M_x}$,

$$D_x: \Gamma(S \otimes W|_{M_x}) \to \Gamma(S \otimes W|_{M_x}),$$

i.e. the Dirac operators on M_x coupled to the bundles $W|_{M_x}$ via their corresponding connections. This yields a family of first-order elliptic differential operators, odd with respect to the \mathbb{Z}_2 -grading (\pm) of S,

$$D_x = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & D_x^- \\ D_x^+ & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

where $D_x^{-*} = D_x^+$, and a family of generalized Laplacians $\{\Delta_x = D_x^2\}_{x \in X}$.

Let $\mathcal{E}_x^{\pm} = \Gamma(E_x^{\pm})$ be the space of smooth sections of $E_x^{\pm} = S^{\pm} \otimes W|_{M_x} \to M_x$, and consider the infinite-rank vector bundle \mathcal{E}^{\pm} over X whose fibre above x is \mathcal{E}_x^{\pm} . From the metrics on S^{\pm} and W, together with the volume forms on M_x , we define a L^2 -metric on \mathcal{E}^{\pm} by (4.8). Taking the L^2 -completions of the spaces of smooth sections, and extending the family $\{D_x^+\}_{x\in X}$ to a family of Fredholm operators, as before, we shall see it as a elliptic first order differential bundle map

$$\mathbb{I} D^+: \mathcal{E}^+ \to \mathcal{E}^-,$$

where \mathcal{E}^+ and \mathcal{E}^- are the corresponding Hilbert bundles of sections.

As in (4.9), in order to define a unitary connection on the infinite-dimensional bundles \mathcal{E}^{\pm} (which will be used in order to build a unitary connection on the determinant line bundle), we modify the connection $\nabla^{M/X}$ on T(M/X), which is not unitary for the L^2 -inner product defined earlier. Then, taking

$$\tilde{\nabla}^{M/X} = \nabla^{M/X} + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{div}_{M_x}(m), \qquad (4.38)$$

where $\operatorname{div}_{M_x}(m)$ is the divergence of the volume form at m in the base directions, gives a unitary connection T(M/X). Correspondingly, the connections $\tilde{\nabla}^{\pm}$ on the bundles $S^{\pm} \otimes W|_{M_x}$ are induced by $\tilde{\nabla}^{M/X}$ and ∇^W , which give rise to the Bismut connection $\nabla_{\xi}^{\mathcal{E}^{\pm}}\psi = \tilde{\nabla}_{\xi_M}^{\pm}\psi$ on the bundles \mathcal{E}^{\pm} . The choice of $\tilde{\nabla}^{M/X}$ made in (4.38) makes this connection unitary for the inner product (4.8).

In the particular case of a family of Dirac operators associated to the fibration considered in this section, the local form of Ω^{BF} (see Theorem 10) is given by the following theorem, due to Bismut and Freed [BF88]

Theorem 11 The curvature of the determinant line bundle is the 2-form component of

$$\Omega^{BF} = 2\pi i \int_{M/X} \hat{A}(\nabla^{M/X}) \operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^{W}), \qquad (4.39)$$

where

$$\hat{A}(\nabla^{M/X}) = \sqrt{\det\left(\frac{\Omega^{M/X}/4\pi}{\sinh\Omega^{M/X}/4\pi}\right)}$$

is the \hat{A} genus of the spinor bundle on M/X, $Ch(\nabla^W)$ the Chern form of W and $\nabla^{M/X}$ is the Levi-Civita connection on M/X.

Part III

Elliptic Complexes, Gauge Anomalies and Duality

Chapter 5

Phase Anomalies in Chern-Simons Models

This part of the work uses the results stated in Section 3.1 to relate phase anomalies in odd dimensions —coming from logarithmic variations of ζ - determinants of Dirac operators— to weighted trace anomalies, thus giving an apriori explanation for the locality we expect from these anomalies. We discuss in detail the Chern-Simons model and we apply the results of Section 3.2 to the study of integrated phase anomalies in this model. Finally we use the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer index theorem to recover the Chern-Simons term as local term corresponding to the associated tracial anomaly.

5.1 The Chern-Simons Model and Analytic Torsion

Let N be a three dimensional oriented manifold and P a principal G-bundle over N which is assumed trivial. The non-abelian Chern-Simons model is defined by the action functional

$$\mathcal{S}^{CS} = \frac{k}{4\pi} \int_{N} \operatorname{tr} \left(A \wedge dA + \frac{2}{3} A \wedge A \wedge A \right),$$

where k is a constant (inverse of the Planck constant) and the fields A which are Lie(G)-valued one-forms on N, elements of the space \mathcal{A} of connections of the principal G-bundle P over N. The study of the corresponding partition function

$$Z^{CS} = \int_{\mathcal{A}} [\mathcal{D}A] \exp\left\{\frac{ik}{4\pi} \int_{N} \operatorname{tr}\left(A \wedge dA + \frac{2}{3}A \wedge A \wedge A\right)\right\}$$

has been carried out by Witten in [W89], who showed by stationary phase method (see Appendix B) that this partition function gives rise, in the "weak coupling limit", to (a sum of) path integrals of the form

$$Z_o = \int_{\mathcal{A}} \exp\left\{\int_N \operatorname{tr}\left(\omega \wedge d\omega\right)\right\}.$$

Hence the so-called abelian Chern-Simons theory in three dimensions is the semiclassical limit of the non-abelian theory. In the following we shall consider abelian Chern-Simons theories over closed odd-dimensional Riemannian manifolds (see [AS95][S79][W89]).

Let us come back to the context of Section 3.2, i.e. the acyclic de Rham complex (1.53)

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xrightarrow{d_k} \Omega^{k+1} \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}} \cdots \Omega^n \longrightarrow 0,$$

where $\Omega^k = C^{\infty}(\Lambda^k T^* M \otimes V_{\rho})$ and the de Rham operator $D_{\nabla} = \bigoplus_{k=0}^n (d_k + d_k^*)$, seen as a Dirac operator, ∇ being the flat connection on W. As before we set $\Delta_{\nabla} = D_{\nabla}^2$ and $\Delta_k = \Delta_{\nabla}|_{\Omega^k}$. Recall that acycliclicity implies Hodge decomposition (1.54)

$$\Omega^k = \Omega'_k \oplus \Omega''_k,$$

where $\Omega'_k = \operatorname{Im} d_{k-1} = \ker d_k$ and $\Omega''_k = \ker d^*_{k-1} = \operatorname{Im} d^*_{k-1}$. Restricting the operator $\Delta_k = d^*_k d_k + d_{k-1} d^*_{k-1}$ to Ω'_k and Ω''_k , we get invertible operators $\Delta'_k = d_{k-1} d^*_{k-1}|_{\Omega'_k}$ and $\Delta''_k = d^*_k d_k|_{\Omega''_k}$, and the ζ -function techniques can be extended to define $\operatorname{det}_{\zeta}(\Delta'_k)$ and $\operatorname{det}_{\zeta}(\Delta''_k)$ (see equations (1.68) to (1.70)). Thus,

$$\det_{\zeta}(\Delta_k'') = \exp\left[\sum_{i=0}^k (-1)^{k-i} \log \det_{\zeta}(\Delta_i)\right],\,$$

with the convention that $d_{-1}^* = d_n = 0$.

The Chern-Simons model in dimension n = 2k + 1 is modelled, in the "weak coupling limit", in terms of a metric invariant action functional of the type

$$S_k^{CS}(\omega_k) = \langle \omega_k, *d_k\omega_k \rangle = \int_M \omega_k \wedge d_k\omega_k,$$

where M is a (2k+1)-dimensional manifold. This action presents a degeneracy on Ω'_k for, writing $\omega_k = \omega'_k \oplus \omega''_k$ in the above mentioned decomposition, we have $S_k^{CS}(\omega_k) = S_k^{CS}(\omega''_k)$. To deal with this type of degeneracy, we use Schwarz's Ansatz (see equation 2.14) for the corresponding partition function, which yields

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k) = \left[\prod_{l=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta}(\Delta_l'')\right)^{(-1)^{k-l+1}}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \det_{\zeta}\left(*d_k''\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$$
(5.1)

It is motivated by the formal computation

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k) \quad ``= " \quad \int_{\Omega^k} [\mathcal{D}\omega_k] e^{-\langle \omega_k, *d_k\omega_k \rangle}$$
$$``= " \quad \left[\prod_{l=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta}(\Delta_l'')^{(-1)^{k-l+1}}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_{\Omega_k''} [\mathcal{D}\omega_k''] e^{-\langle \omega_k'', *d_k\omega_k'' \rangle},$$

where we have inserted inverted commas around identities involving heuristic objects such as $[\mathcal{D}\omega_k]$, which are to be understood on a heuristic level. However, the right hand side of equation (5.1) is well defined since in n = 2k + 1dimensions the operator $*d''_k$ is invertible, self-adjoint and hence has a welldefined determinant. Thus, from the fact that

$$\det_{\zeta}(*d_l'')| = \det_{\zeta}(|*d_l''|) = \sqrt{\det_{\zeta}(\Delta_l'')}$$

it follows that

$$|Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)| = \left[\prod_{l=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_l''\right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-l+1}}{2}}\right] \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k''\right)^{\frac{-1}{4}}.$$

Using Hodge duality we have

$$\begin{aligned} |Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)| &= \left[\prod_{l=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_l''\right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-l+1}}{4}}\right] \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k''\right)^{-\frac{1}{4}} \left[\prod_{j=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{n-j-1}''\right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-j+1}}{4}}\right] \\ &= \left[\prod_{j=0}^{n-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_j''\right)^{\frac{(-1)^j}{2}}\right]^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} \\ &= T(M)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}}, \end{aligned}$$

where T(M) is the analytic torsion of the manifold M. Hence the modulus of the partition function $Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)$, associated to the metric invariant action $S_k^{CS}(\omega_k)$, is metric invariant. From Proposition 3 it follows that

$$\det_{\zeta}(\ast d_k'') = \sqrt{\det_{\zeta} \Delta_k''} e^{i\frac{\pi}{2} \left\{ \eta_{\ast d_k''}(0) - \zeta_{|\ast d_k''|}(0) \right\}}$$

Using the fact that

$$T(M) = \prod_{l=0}^{k} \left(\det_{\zeta}(\Delta_l'') \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-l+1}}{2}}.$$

and $\zeta_{|*d_k''|}(0) = 0$ if the dimension of M is n = 2k + 1, we find

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k) = (T(M))^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}} e^{-i\frac{\pi}{4}\eta_{*d_k''}(0)}.$$
(5.2)

Notice that, for k = 1, this yields back the fact that $|Z^{CS}(*d_1)| = \sqrt{T(M)}$, as shown in [W89].

Proposition 14 Let $Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)$ and $Z_k^{CS}(d_k^**)$ denote the partition functions associated to the action functionals $S_k^{CS}(\omega_k) = \langle \omega_k, *d_k \omega_k \rangle$ and $S_k^{CS*}(\omega_k) = \langle \omega_k, d_k^* * \omega_k \rangle$, respectively. Then, for n = 2k + 1, with k odd,

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)Z_k^{CS}(d_k^**)^{-1} = T(M)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}}.$$
(5.3)

Proof. Both S_k^{CS} and S_k^{CS*} are degenerate action functionals on Ω^k , so that we apply Schwarz's Ansatz's (2.14) in order to define the corresponding partition functions $Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)$ and $Z_k^{CS}(d_k^**)$. The elliptic resolvent associated to S_k^{CS} is

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{k-2}} \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega'_k \xrightarrow{*d_k} 0, \qquad (5.4)$$

and hence we define the partition function $Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)$ as

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k) = \det_{\zeta}(*d_k)^{\frac{-1}{2}} \prod_{j=0}^k (\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k-j}'')^{\frac{(-1)^{j+1}}{2}}.$$
 (5.5)

In the same way, the resolvent associated to S_k^{CS*} is

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_{n-1}^*} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}^*} \Omega^{k+1} \xrightarrow{d_k^*} \Omega_k'' \xrightarrow{d_k^**} 0, \qquad (5.6)$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$Z_k^{CS}(d_k^**) = \det_{\zeta}(d_k^**)^{\frac{-1}{2}} \prod_{j=1}^{k+1} (\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k+j}')^{\frac{(-1)^{j+1}}{2}}.$$
 (5.7)

Since for k odd $d_k * = *d_k^*$ from (5.2) it follows that

$$Z_k^{CS}(*d_k) \cdot Z_k^{CS}(d_k^**)^{-1} = \left[\prod_{j=0}^k \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k-j}'' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{j+k}}{2}} \prod_{j=1}^{k+1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k+j}' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{j+k+1}}{2}} \right]^{(-1)^{k+1}} = T(M)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{2}},$$

where we used Proposition 7 and the equality $\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{k} = \det_{\zeta} \Delta''_{k-1}$. \Box

5.2 Tracial Anomalies, Phase Anomalies and the Chern-Simons Term

Recall that the (classical) action functional used to model the abelian Chern-Simons theory in odd dimensions is metric invariant, but its associated (quantum) partition function is not, since it contains a phase which depends on the metric on M (see equation 5.2). We will refer to this as a *phase anomaly* in

the partition function, since it arises as an anomaly in the quantum level in the sense of section 2.3.

Given a smooth family of connections $\{\nabla_t^{\rho}, t \in [0, 1]\}$ on the exterior bundle V_{ρ} , let d_t be the family of exterior differential operators built from these connections, and let $d_{k,t}$ denote their restriction to k-forms. This gives rise to a family $\{Z^{CS}(*d_{k,t})\}_{t\in[0,1]}$ of partition functions of the form (5.2). Another family of partition functions can be built taking a fixed connection on V_{ρ} and letting the metric g on M (and its associated Levi-Civita connection) vary. It follows from the results of chapter 3 (Proposition 10) that the difference of phases of the ζ -determinants of $d''_{1,t}$ and partition functions at t = 1 and t = 0is given by a Wodzicki residue coming from an integrated tracial anomaly.

In [W89], in order to build a metric invariant partition function, Witten adds to the partition function (5.2) a local counter-term. For this he proceeded in two steps, first fixing the metric and measuring the dependence of the phase on the choice of connection and then, whenever the manifold M has trivial tangent bundle, fixing the connection and measuring the dependence of the phase on the choice of metric. Both these dependences can be measured in terms of tracial anomalies along the lines of Corollary 1, i.e. the variation of the partition function $Z_k(*d''_{k,t})$ induced by a change of metric reads

$$\frac{Z_k(*d_{k,1}'')}{Z_k(*d_{k,0}'')} = \exp\left\{-i\frac{\pi}{4}(\eta_{*d_{k,1}''}(0) - \eta_{*d_{k,0}''}(0))\right\}$$

where $\{*d''_{k,t}, t \in [0,1]\}$ is the family of operators induced by a family $\{g_t, t \in [0,1]\}$ of Riemannian metrics interpolating g_0 and g_1 , the connection on V_{ρ} being left fixed. As we will see, for k = 1, and when the tangent bundle is trivial –in which case we can write the Levi-Civita connection $\nabla^{L.C.} = d + A$ – it gives rise, via the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer theorem, to the familiar Chern-Simons term $\int_M \operatorname{tr} \left(A \wedge dA + \frac{2}{3}A \wedge A \wedge A\right)$ arising in topological quantum field theory in dimension 3 (cfr. formula (2.20) in [W99]).

The results of Section 3.1 and equation (3.10) imply that the *phase anomaly* $\phi(*d_{1,1}'') - \phi(*d_{1,0}'') = \log \frac{Z_k(*d_{k,1}'')}{Z_k(*d_{k,0}'')}$ corresponds to an integrated weighted trace anomaly:

Theorem 12 The Chern-Simons phase anomaly between two Riemannian metrics g_0 and g_1 is an integrated weighted trace anomaly, i.e.

phase anomaly = integrated weighted trace anomaly

$$\log \frac{\downarrow}{Z_k(*d_{k,1}'')}_{Z_k(*d_{k,0}'')} = -i\frac{\pi}{4} \int_0^1 \dot{\operatorname{tr}}^{*d_{k,t}''}(\operatorname{sign}(*d_{k,t}'')) \, dt.$$

Using APS index theorem [APSI], is given by the Chern-Simons term

$$i\frac{32}{\pi^2}\int_M tr(A\wedge dA + \frac{2}{3}A\wedge A\wedge A).$$

Let us see now how the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer index theorem [APSI, APSII, APSII] implies that the local term corresponding to this weighted trace anomaly is the classical Chern-Simons term. We restrict ourselves to odd dimensions n = 2k + 1 with k odd so that n + 1 is a multiple of 4 as required in the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer theorem.

Proposition 15 The difference of phases $\phi(*d_{1,1}'') - \phi(*d_{1,0}'')$ reads

$$\phi(*d_{1,1}'') - \phi(*d_{1,0}'') = \frac{\pi}{2} \int_{M \times [0,1]} \operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^W) = i \frac{32}{\pi^2} \int_M tr(A \wedge dA + \frac{2}{3}A \wedge A \wedge A)$$

Proof. From Proposition 3 it follows that

$$\phi(*d_{1,1}'') - \phi(*d_{1,0}'') = \frac{\pi}{2} \left(\eta_{*d_{1,1}''}(0) - \eta_{*d_{1,0}''}(0) \right)$$

so that we are left to compute a difference of η -invariants which can be expressed using the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer theorem. Let $X = M \times [0, 1]$ where M is an 4l - 1 dimensional closed Riemannian manifold and let us equip X with the product metric so that we are in the situation described above. The boundary of X is the odd dimensional manifold $M \times \{0\} \bigcup M \times \{1\}$. With the notations of Theorem 4, where we set p = k, since k is odd we have $B_k = *d_k - d_{n-k}*$, where B_k is the restriction of B to the odd k forms. Since $*^2 = 1$ on k forms in dimension n = 2k + 1, we have $d_{n-k}^* = -*d_k^*$ so that the restriction B_k'' to $R(d_{k-1}^*)$ coincides with the restriction $*d_k''$.

We therefore need to compute the difference of η -invariants of B''_k . Following Atiyah, Patodi and Singer [APSII], let us first investigate the metric dependence of the eta invariants $\eta_{*d''_k}(0)$ in order to build an invariant independent on the choice of metric. To two metrics g and g' on M correspond two operators B and B', and it follows from the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer index theorem that (see (2.3) in [APSII])

$$\eta_B(0) - \eta_{B'}(0) = n \int_{M \times [0,1]} L(\nabla^{LC})$$

using the fact that $\operatorname{sign}(M \times [0, 1]) = 0$ and that the connection on W is flat. Let us now fix the metric and take two flat connections ∇_0^W and ∇_1^W on W restricted to M, this leading again to two eta invariants $\eta_{B''_{k,1}}(0)$ and $\eta_{B''_{k,0}}(0)$. From the above it follows that this expression is independent of the choice of metric (see Theorem 2.4 in [APSII]). We now equip W restricted to M with a one parameter family of connections $\nabla_t^W := (1-t)\nabla_0^W + t\nabla_1^W$ and correspondingly a one parameter family of operators

$$B_t = (-1)^{k+p+1} (\epsilon * d_t - d_t *).$$

We can equip W seen as a bundle over $X = [0, 1] \times M$ with the connection $\nabla^W = \frac{d}{dt} + \nabla^W_t$, and build the corresponding Dirac operator

$$D_{\nabla}^{+} = c \circ (\frac{d}{dt} + B_{t}^{odd}).$$

Because $\eta_{B_{k,1}''}(0) - \eta_{B_{k,0}''}(0)$ does not depend on the choice of metric, we can choose a flat metric. Thus the *L*-form will be trivial. On the other hand $\operatorname{sign}(X) = 0$ for the particular choice of manifold $X = M \times [0,1]$ we took, so that the spectral flow $\Phi(\{B_{k,t}''\})$ vanishes. Applying once again the Atiyah-Patodi-Singer theorem yields

$$\eta_{B_{k,1}''}(0) - \eta_{B_{k,0}''}(0) = \int_{M \times [0,1]} \operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^W).$$

Finally, using Stokes theorem from the existence of a Chern-Simons form $Q_3(A) = -\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2\pi^3}\operatorname{tr}(A \wedge dA + \frac{2}{3}A^3)$ such that locally $\operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^W) = dQ_3$, which ends the proof. \Box

Chapter 6

Splitting of the Geometry of Determinants of Families of Complexes and Duality

The aim of this chapter is to extend the splitting in the analytic torsion of the de Rham complex induced by "duality" in AFT's to the curvature of the determinant line bundle associated to a family of complexes of Hermitian vector bundles over a closed Riemannian manifold, parametrized by a smooth manifold. This involves the construction of the determinant line bundle associated to the infinite-rank elliptic complex associated to this family, which follows from the constructions of the precedent chapters.

Introduction: Duality in Antisymmetric Field Theories

Consider a closed *n*-dimensional smooth Riemannian manifold M and let $\Omega^k = C^{\infty}(\Lambda^k T^* M^* \otimes V_{\rho})$ be the space of differential *k*-forms on M with values in V_{ρ} , the vector bundle over M defined in Example 2. We assume that the complex

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xrightarrow{d_k} \Omega^{k+1} \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}} \cdots \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_n} 0,$$

is acyclic. An Antisymmetric Field Theory is a field theory in which the "fields" are modelled by twisted forms on a manifold M, i.e. elements of the space of sections $\mathbf{\Omega} = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} \Omega^{k}$. A k-rank (or degree k) antisymmetric tensor field is an element of Ω^{k} , and "duality" establishes an *equivalence* between a particular theory of (k-1) and (n-k-1)-rank antisymmetric tensor fields.

A generalization of the electromagnetic action to higher rank twisted forms, gives rise to the classical action for the theory of *antisymmetric tensor fields*

that we shall consider. The set of fields is Ω^{k-1} , and the action takes the form

$$\mathcal{S}_{k-1}(\omega_{k-1}) = \langle d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}, d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} \rangle = \int_M d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} \wedge *d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}, \quad (6.1)$$

giving rise to the partition function

$$Z(\mathcal{S}_{k-1}) = \int_{\Omega^{k-1}} \exp\{-\langle d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}, d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}\rangle\} [\mathcal{D}\omega_{k-1}].$$
(6.2)

Notice that the classical action S_{k-1} is a degenerate functional on Ω^{k-1} , in fact ker $d_{k-1} = \Omega'_{k-1}$ (with the notations of (1.54)). Since we can associate to $Z(S_{k-1})$ an elliptic resolvent, Schwarz's Ansatz (2.14) is in order. "Duality" conjectures the equivalence of the partition function (6.2) and the one defined on Ω^{n-k-1} by the action functional

$$\mathcal{S}_{n-k-1}(\omega_{n-k-1}) = \langle d_{n-k-1}\omega_{n-k+1}, d_{n-k-1}\omega_{n-k-1} \rangle, \tag{6.3}$$

(which is also degenerate). Strictly speaking, two field theories are said to be "dual" if their correlation functions coincide. Here, on the grounds of the "semiclassical approximation" explained in Appendix B, we only require identification of the partition functions. In any case, the identification between two dual antisymmetric field theories involves identifying formal integrals, which we shall interpret as Gaussian integrals since they are defined using quadratic actions. Typically, duality between two theories is exhibed by means of *formal* calculations, using properties of finite-dimensional Gaussian integrals, leading to heuristic identifications. We shall illustrate that kind of manipulations in the next section, before we give an interpretation of this equivalence in the language of Fresnel integrals.

Let us begin by giving a very naive interpretation of this duality at the classical level, which will give us the guise of what we can attempt from the semiclassical analysis through partition functions. Notice that *both* theories, defined by (6.1) and (6.3), can be seen as contained in a (rather trivial) sole theory of antisymmetric tensor fields. Consider the classical action

$$\mathcal{S}_o(\omega_k) = \langle \omega_k, \omega_k \rangle = |\omega_k|^2,$$

on Ω^k , which is clearly no degenerate. The Hodge decomposition (1.54) in terms of which $\omega_k \in \Omega^k$ splits into $\omega_k = \omega'_k \oplus \omega''_k$ where $\omega'_k = d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} \in \Omega'_k$ and $\omega''_k = d^*_k \omega_{k+1} \in \Omega''_k$, for some $\omega_{k-1} \in \Omega^{k-1}$, $\omega_{k+1} \in \Omega^{k+1}$, yields a change of variable so that \mathcal{S}_o reads

$$\mathcal{S}_o(\omega_k) = \mathcal{S}_{k-1}(\omega_{k-1}) \oplus \mathcal{S}_{k+1}^*(\omega_{k+1}), \tag{6.4}$$

where

$$\mathcal{S}_{k-1}(\omega_{k-1}) = \langle d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}, d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1} \rangle,$$

and

$$\mathcal{S}_{k+1}^*(\omega_{k+1}) = \langle d_k^* \omega_{k+1}, d_k^* \omega_{k+1} \rangle.$$

Using (1.60) and setting $\eta_{n-k-1} = *\omega_{k+1}$, it follows that

$$\langle d_k^* \omega_{k+1}, d_k^* \omega_{k+1} \rangle = \langle d_{n-k-1} \eta_{n-k-1}, d_{n-k-1} \eta_{n-k-1} \rangle$$
 (6.5)

so,

$$\mathcal{S}_o(\omega_k) = \mathcal{S}_{k-1}(\omega_{k-1}) \oplus \mathcal{S}_{n-k-1}(\eta_{n-k-1}), \tag{6.6}$$

which puts both classical actions (i.e. both theories) on an equal footing, as complementary parts, in S_o . Notice that the functional S_o is nothing but the metric on Ω^k , and equation (6.6) gives a splitting of this metric in terms of classical action functionals on Ω^{k-1} and $\Omega^{k+1} \cong \Omega^{n-k-1}$. This sort of splitting in the geometry will also carried out in the quantum approach.

6.1 Duality and Fresnel Integrals

In this section we consider the identification of partition functions on the basis of some heuristic calculations commonly used in the partition function description of duality. We shall give a geometric meaning to some of these formal manipulations in Section 6.2, following the ζ -function approach to partition functions. But for now we follow a measure theoretical approach working with generating functions rather than partition functions and using the language of Fresnel integrals as defined by Albeverio and Høegh-Krohn [AlH76].

6.1.1 Heuristics of Duality

The functionals $S_{k-1}(\omega_{k-1})$ and $S_{k+1}^*(\omega_{k+1})$ are degenerate but, by restriction on the respective domains, the maps

$$d_k: \Omega_k'' \to \Omega_{k+1}' \tag{6.7}$$

and

$$d_k^*: \Omega_{k+1}' \to \Omega_k'', \tag{6.8}$$

are isomorphisms, giving rise to the bijective maps

$$d_{k-1}^* d_{k-1} : \Omega_{k-1}'' \to \Omega_{k-1}''$$
$$d_k d_k^* : \Omega_{k+1}' \to \Omega_{k+1}'.$$

Thus, the functionals

$$\widehat{\mathcal{S}}(\omega_{k-1}'') = \langle d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}'', d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}'' \rangle$$
(6.9)

and

$$\widehat{S}^*(\omega'_{k+1}) = \langle d_k^* \omega'_{k+1}, \, d_k^* \omega'_{k+1} \rangle, \tag{6.10}$$

are non-degenerate on Ω_{k-1}'' and Ω_{k+1}' , respectively. Let us first recall some formal calculations involved in identifying two dual partition functions. (We use " = " to remark the fact that all the measures involved are ill-defined Lebesgue measures on the L^2 spaces of forms, so these calculations are formal.) For example, starting from the partition function corresponding to the action functional S_o on Ω_k' , using Fourier transform and acyclicity we can write

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Omega'_k} & \exp\left\{-\frac{a}{2}\mathcal{S}_o(\eta'_k)\right\} [\mathcal{D}\eta'_k] \\ & " = "\int_{\Omega'_k} [\mathcal{D}\eta'_k] \int_{\Omega^k} [\mathcal{D}\alpha_k] \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2a}\mathcal{S}_o(\alpha_k)\right\} \exp\left\{i\langle\eta'_k,\alpha_k\rangle\right\} \\ & " = "\int_{\Omega^k} [\mathcal{D}\alpha_k] \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2a}\mathcal{S}_o(\alpha_k)\right\} \delta\left[\alpha'_k = 0\right] \\ & " = "\int_{\Omega''_k} \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2a}\mathcal{S}_o(\alpha''_k)\right\} [\mathcal{D}\alpha''_k]. \end{split}$$

Hence doing the change of variables defined by the maps 6.7 and 6.8, $\eta'_k = d_{k-1}\omega''_{k-1}$ and $\alpha''_k = d^*_k\omega'_{k+1}$, we find

$$\int_{\Omega_{k-1}''} \exp\left\{-\frac{a}{2} \langle d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}'', d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}'' \rangle\right\} \mathcal{J}_{k-1}[\mathcal{D}\omega_{k-1}'']$$

"=" $\int_{\Omega_{k+1}'} \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2a} \langle d_k^*\omega_{k+1}', d_k^*\omega_{k+1}' \rangle\right\} \mathcal{J}_{k+1}[\mathcal{D}\omega_{k+1}'],$ (6.11)

where \mathcal{J}_{k-1} and \mathcal{J}_{k+1} denote the associated jacobian determinants $\mathcal{J}_{k-1} := \sqrt{\det(d_{k-1}^*d_{k-1})}$ and $\mathcal{J}_{k+1} := \sqrt{\det(d_k d_k^*)}$.

Let us make a few comments on this computation which, although very formal, gives the gist of the dualization procedure.

1. Hodge decomposition in the case of an acyclic complex splits the space of k-antisymmetric tensor fields (1.54) and then, through isomorphisms previously defined,

$$\Omega^k \cong \Omega_{k-1}'' \oplus \Omega_{k+1}'. \tag{6.12}$$

The L^2 scalar product on Ω^k then gives rise to two (non degenerate) actions \widehat{S} and \widehat{S}^* , on Ω''_{k-1} and Ω'_{k+1} respectively, which are related by a *Fourier transform*. The non-degeneracy in the actions comes from the fact that we restrict ourselves to

$$\Omega_{k-1}'' \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xleftarrow{d_k^*} \Omega_{k+1}'.$$
(6.13)

Thus, the field $\omega_k \in \Omega_k$ splits into

$$\omega_k = d_{k-1}\omega_{k-1}'' \oplus d_k^* \omega_{k+1}', \tag{6.14}$$

giving rise to two new "fields" (gauge potentials) $\omega_{k-1}'', \omega_{k+1}'$

- 2. In the process of taking the Fourier Transform, the coefficient of the quadratic action is inverted $(a \mapsto a^{-1})$, a fact often observed in duality and typical for Fourier transforms of Gaussian functions. A strong coupling can thus be turned into a weak coupling [D98].
- 3. Finally, if we consider *Hodge star duality* on the complex, through the relation (6.5), we recover the usual "moral" of duality in antisymmetric fields [Q98]: a (k-1)-rank antisymmetric tensor field (the "gauge potential" ω_{k-1}) is dual to a (n-k-1)-rank antisymmetric tensor field $(\eta_{n-k-1} = *\omega_{k+1})$ or, in "brane" language, a (k-2)(electric)-brane is dual to a (n-k-2)(magnetic)-brane.

Acyclicity induces a decomposition (6.12), from which we find two possible "potentials" associated to each antisymmetric field in Ω^k , namely ω''_{k-1} and ω'_{k+1} , the first one for the exterior differential d_{k-1} , the second one for d^*_k . Writing the partition function of the theory with respect to one or the other give us "dual" formulations of the same theory.

6.1.2 Duality through Fresnel Integrals

The path integrals as Fresnel integrals

Consider the Hilbert space $\mathcal{H}_k = L^2(\Omega^k)$, the closure (with respect to the L^2 inner product) of sections of the bundle Ω^k . The decomposition $\Omega^k = \Omega'_k \oplus \Omega''_k$ induces two Hilbert spaces, namely $\mathcal{H}'_k = L^2(\Omega'_k)$ and $\mathcal{H}''_k = L^2(\Omega''_k)$, L^2 closures of sections of Ω'_k and Ω''_k , respectively. As metric spaces \mathcal{H}_k and $\bar{\mathcal{H}}_k := \mathcal{H}'_k \times \mathcal{H}''_k$ are equivalent, i.e. there exists an isometry

$$\phi: \mathcal{H}_k \to \bar{\mathcal{H}}_k,$$

which is measurable and with measurable inverse as well. Moreover, this isometry is such that if μ'_k and μ''_k are measures on \mathcal{H}'_k and \mathcal{H}''_k , respectively, then $\nu_k = \phi^{-1}(\mu'_k \otimes \mu''_k)$ is a well-defined measure on \mathcal{H}_k . Applying Fubini's theorem for Fresnel integrals (see Theorem 6) it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} \int_{\mathcal{H}_k} g(\omega_k) d\nu(\omega_k) &= \int_{\bar{\mathcal{H}}_k} g(\eta'_k \oplus \eta''_k) d(\mu'_k \otimes \mu''_k) (\eta'_k \oplus \eta''_k) \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} g(\eta'_k) d\mu'_k(\eta'_k) \int_{\mathcal{H}''_k} g(\eta''_k) d\mu''_k(\eta''_k). \end{aligned}$$

From this it is easy to show that ϕ gives us canonical embeddings of $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}'_k)$ and $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}''_k)$ into $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$. In fact, given $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}'_k)$ then there exists $\mu_f \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}'_k)$ verifying

$$f(\omega'_k) = \int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} e^{i\langle \omega'_k, \eta'_k \rangle} d\mu_f(\eta'_k)$$

Let us take μ_k'' to be δ_o'' , the Dirac measure centered in zero on \mathcal{H}_k'' , and $\mu_k' = \mu_f$, then $\nu_f = \phi^{-1}(\mu_f \otimes \delta_o'') \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}_k)$ and the last computation reduces to

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}_k} g(\omega_k) d\nu_f(\omega_k) = \int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} g(\eta'_k) d\mu_f(\eta'_k), \qquad (6.15)$$

where $g \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}_k)$. Taking $g(\omega_k) = \exp\{-\frac{i}{2}\langle \omega_k, \omega_k \rangle\}$, leads to

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}_k} \exp\{-\frac{i}{2} \langle \omega_k, \omega_k \rangle\} d\nu_f(\omega_k) = \int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} \exp\{-\frac{i}{2} \langle \eta'_k, \eta'_k \rangle\} d\mu_f(\eta'_k) = \mathcal{F}(f),$$

so $f \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}_k)$ (a similar argument, taking $\mu'_k = \delta'_o$ and $\mu''_k = \mu_f$ for $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}''_k)$, shows that $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}''_k)$ can be imbedded into $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}_k)$). Now, if we take in (6.15) $g(\omega_k)$ to be

$$g_a(\omega_k) = \exp\{-\frac{ia}{2}\langle\omega_k,\omega_k\rangle\},\$$

where a denotes a real constant, this last Fresnel integral can be written as

$$\mathcal{F}_{a}(f) = \int_{\mathcal{H}'_{k}} \exp\{-\frac{ia}{2}\langle\eta'_{k},\eta'_{k}\rangle\} d\mu_{f}(\eta'_{k}) = \int_{\mathcal{H}'_{k}}^{\infty} \exp\left\{\frac{i}{2a}\langle\eta'_{k},\eta'_{k}\rangle\right\} f(\eta'_{k}) d\eta'_{k},$$
(6.16)

where the last expression on the right has no meaning as an integral (is the notation of [AlH76]). After the change of variables defined by isomorphism (6.7) this Fresnel integral provides a rigorous realization of the heuristic Feynman integral corresponding to the functional $\hat{\mathcal{S}}$. The same argument applied to the function $g_{a^{-1}}(\omega_k) = \exp\{-\frac{i}{2a}\langle\omega_k,\omega_k\rangle\}$ (and considering the embedding of $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}''_k)$ into $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}_k)$)), after the change of variables given by (6.8) yields a realization of the "dual" path integral defined by $\hat{\mathcal{S}}^*$.

Duality in terms of Fresnel integrals

In this section we shall write down the rigorous expression giving rise to the heuristic interpretation of duality in the literature [Q98]. Let us consider as before a Hilbert space which splits as $\bar{\mathcal{H}}_k := \mathcal{H}'_k \times \mathcal{H}''_k$, then duality in this context will be a consequence of the following result.

Proposition 16 Let $f \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}'_k)$ and $g \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}_k)$, then

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}_k} g(\omega_k) d\nu_f(\omega_k) = \int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} f(\eta'_k) d\mu_g(\eta'_k),$$

where $\nu_f = \phi^{-1}(\mu_f \otimes \delta''_o) \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}_k)$ as in the preceding discussion.

Proof. It is a consequence of (6.15) and the obvious equality

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}} g(\omega) d\mu_f(\omega) = \int_{\mathcal{H}} f(\eta) d\mu_g(\eta), \qquad (6.17)$$

which follows from the definition. \Box

Let us now verify that the heuristic argument implying duality can be derived from this fact. We take $\mathcal{H}_k = L^2(\Omega^k)$, where the closure is taken with respect to the L^2 hermitian product defined on Ω^k , and we consider as before the induced decomposition $\mathcal{H}_k \cong \mathcal{H}'_k \oplus \mathcal{H}''_k$. Consider $f \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}_k)$, and $g \in \mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}'_k)$ such that in some convenient limit

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} \exp\{i\langle \omega'_k, \eta_k \rangle\} d\mu_g(\omega'_k) \to \delta[\eta'_k = 0].$$

Then, applying Fubini's theorem we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} f(\omega'_k) d\mu_g(\omega'_k) = \int_{\mathcal{H}^k} \left[\int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} \exp\{i \langle \omega'_k, \eta_k \rangle\} d\mu_g(\omega'_k) \right] d\mu_f(\eta_k),$$

which, taking limits in both sides, leads to

$$\int_{\mathcal{H}'_k} f(\omega'_k) [d\omega'_k] = \int_{\mathcal{H}''_k} d\mu_f(\eta''_k),$$

where $[d\omega'_k]$ denotes a formal Lebesgue measure on \mathcal{H}'_k . If for a constant we take $f(\omega_k) = \exp\left\{-\frac{ia}{2}\langle\omega_k,\omega_k\rangle\right\}$, the left side of the previous heuristic identity is $\mathcal{F}_a(g)$, which corresponds to the path integral defined by $\widehat{\mathcal{S}}$, and on the right side we have its dual (recall the finite-dimensional equalities (B.3) to (B.4)), all this after applying the change of variables defined by the maps (6.7) and (6.8) as before.

6.2 Analytic Torsion on Riemannian Manifolds and Duality

After this incursion in measure theory, which provides an interpretation for formal path integral computations involved in establishing duality between two antisymmetric field theories, we turn back to the ζ -function approach to partition functions, which provides a geometric interpretation of some of the steps leading to duality relations. Going back to Schwarz's Ansatz (2.14) naturally leads us to consider the analytic torsion of an elliptic complex. From this point of view, a first step in establishing the duality relation is a splitting procedure, briefly mentioned in (6.4), and which we investigate further here.

Ray-Singer Torsion and Duality

The relation between the analytic torsion of the manifold M and the partition function of an antisymmetric field theory defined on it was pointed out

by Schwarz ([S79], see also [ST84]), when studying quantization of antisymmetric tensor field theories defined by the degenerate action (6.1) on Ω^{k-1} . It has also been used in the context of *Topological Quantum Field Theories* [W89][BT91][BBRT91][AS95]. Schwarz shows that the Hodge star duality map and Hodge decomposition on each space Ω^k imply a factorization of the analytic torsion T(M) in terms of the two partition functions, corresponding to the actions $\mathcal{S}(\omega_{k-1})$ and $\mathcal{S}_{n-k-1}(\omega_{n-k-1})$.

The relation between the two antisymmetric quantum field theories defined by the action functionals $S(\omega_{k-1})$ and $S(\omega_{n-k+1})$, and the Ray-Singer torsion of the manifold M, follows from the splitting in the de Rham complex (1.53) induced by Hodge star duality and the two resolvents associated to their corresponding partition functions. Indeed, as follows from (6.5), Hodge star duality implies the equivalence between the action functionals $S(\omega_{n-k+1}) =$ $\langle d_{n-k+1}\omega_{n-k+1}, d_{n-k+1}\omega_{n-k+1} \rangle$ and $S^*(\omega_{k+1}) = \langle d_k^*\omega_{k+1}, d_k^*\omega_{k+1} \rangle$, and the two associated partition functions $Z_k(M)$ and $Z_k^*(M)$ (for the actions $S(\omega_{k-1})$ and $S^*(\omega_{k+1})$, respectively) have resolvents that split the complex at the k^{th} level, namely

$$0 \to \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{k-2}} \Omega^{k-1} \xrightarrow{d_{k-1}} \Omega^k \xleftarrow{d_k^*} \Omega^{k+1} \xleftarrow{d_{k+1}^*} \cdots \xleftarrow{d_{n-1}^*} \Omega^n \leftarrow 0 \qquad (6.18)$$

(compare with (6.13)). Let us stress this more precisely in the following

Proposition 17 [S79]

$$Z_k(M) \cdot Z_k^*(M)^{-1} = T_{RS}(M)^{(-1)^k}.$$
(6.19)

Proof. The elliptic resolvent associated to $\mathcal{S}(\omega_{k-1})$ is (see (2.14))

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{k-3}} \Omega^{k-2} \xrightarrow{d_{k-2}} \Omega'_{k-1} \xrightarrow{\Delta''_{k-1}} 0, \qquad (6.20)$$

and hence we define the partition function associated to that action (and resolvent) as

$$Z_k(M) = \prod_{j=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_j'' \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-j}}{2}}$$
(6.21)

In the same way, taking the resolvent associated to $\mathcal{S}^*(\omega_{k+1})$,

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^n \xrightarrow{d_{n-1}^*} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{k+2}^*} \Omega^{k+2} \xrightarrow{d_{k+1}^*} \Omega_{k+1}'' \xrightarrow{\Delta_{k+1}'} 0, \qquad (6.22)$$

we define the associated "dual" partition function by

$$Z_k^*(M) = \prod_{j=0}^{n-k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_{k+j+1} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{j+1}}{2}}.$$
 (6.23)

Thus, from Proposition 7 it follows that

$$Z_{k}(M) \cdot Z_{k}^{*}(M)^{-1} = \prod_{j=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{j}^{\prime \prime} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-j}}{2}} \cdot \prod_{j=0}^{n-k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{k+j+1}^{\prime} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{j}}{2}}$$
$$= \prod_{j=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{j}^{\prime \prime} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k-j}}{2}} \cdot \prod_{j=k+1}^{n} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{j}^{\prime} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{k+j-1}}{2}}$$
$$= \left[\prod_{j=0}^{k-1} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{j}^{\prime \prime} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{j}}{2}} \cdot \prod_{j=k+1}^{n} \left(\det_{\zeta} \Delta_{j+1}^{\prime} \right)^{\frac{(-1)^{j-1}}{2}} \right]^{(-1)^{k}}$$
$$= T_{RS}(M)^{(-1)^{k}},$$

where we used he equality $\det_{\zeta} \Delta'_k = \det_{\zeta} \Delta''_{k-1}$. \Box

Thus, we can say that duality leads to a "factorization" of the Ray-Singer torsion of the space-time manifold in terms of their corresponding partition functions. Hence in even dimensions, since $T_{RS}(M) = 1$, we get the expected identification of the partition function with its dual $Z_k(M) = Z_k^*(M)$. Note that the analytic torsion is a topological invariant of M, but there is no reason for $Z_k(M)$ and $Z_k^*(M)$ to have this property.

Remark. It follows from (5.2) that, if n = 2k + 1, the square of the modulus of the Chern-Simons partition function is

$$|Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)|^2 = T_{RS}(M)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

and Proposition 17 implies that for any k

$$Z_k(M) \cdot Z_k^*(M)^{-1} = T_{RS}(M)^{(-1)^k},$$

so that, if n = 2k + 1,

$$|Z_k^{CS}(*d_k)|^2 = Z_k(M)^{-1} \cdot Z_k^*(M).$$

(Compare with (5.3)).

6.3 Splitting of the Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles in Finite Dimensions

In this section we consider the splitting of the geometry of the determinant line bundle associated to a complex of finite-rank vector bundles over a closed manifold.

6.3.1 Milnor's Duality and Splitting of the Torsion

Let $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ be the chain complex of vector spaces

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \to E_{j-1} \xrightarrow{T_{j-1}} E_j \xrightarrow{T_j} E_{j+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0,$$

and consider the "adjoint" chain complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}^*)$ to $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, i.e. the chain complex formed by the same collection of vector spaces, but taking as chain maps the formal adjoints to the collection (T_{\bullet}) ,

$$0 \to E_n \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}^*} \cdots \to E_{j+1} \xrightarrow{T_j^*} E_j \xrightarrow{T_{j-1}^*} E_{j-1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_0^*} E_0 \to 0.$$
 (6.24)

It follows from the definition of the torsion (Definition 6) that the element $\tau^*(E_{\bullet}) = \tau(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}^*)$, canonically associated to this "adjoint" complex, belongs to the vector space $\bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det E_k)^{(-1)^{n-k-1}}$. Then, $\tau(E_{\bullet}) = (\tau^*(E_{\bullet}))^{(-1)^{n+1}}$, or

$$\tau(E_{\bullet}) \left(\tau^*(E_{\bullet})\right)^{(-1)^n} = 1, \tag{6.25}$$

which, in particular, implies Milnor's *Duality Theorem* for the Reidemeister torsion [M62]:

$$\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}) \tau_R(E'_{\bullet}, \mathbf{e}')^{(-1)^n} = \pm 1.$$
(6.26)

We interpret this result saying that the torsion, the analytic torsion and the Reidemeister torsion of the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ can be "factorized" in terms of the torsion, the analytic torsion and the Reidemeister torsion of a (conveniently defined) part of the complex and a part of the torsion, the analytic torsion and the Reidemeister torsion of its "adjoint" complex. This factorization goes as follows. Let us consider the complexes $(E_{\bullet}^{(j)}, T_{\bullet})$, obtained from the complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ by cutting at the *j*-th level, i.e.

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{j-2}} E_{j-1} \xrightarrow{T_{j-1}} T_{j-1} E_{j-1} \xrightarrow{T_j} 0.$$
 (6.27)

It is clear that the acyclicity of $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ implies that of $(E_{\bullet}^{(j)}, T_{\bullet})$, so the torsion $\tau_j = \tau(E_{\bullet}^{(j)})$ is well-defined. Considering the torsions of the truncated complex and its "adjoint" complement, we can recover the torsion of the whole original complex as shown by the following result.

Proposition 18 Let $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ be an acyclic chain complex of n + 1 vector spaces and $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}^*)$ the complex defined by the adjoint maps as before, then

$$\tau_k(E_{\bullet}) \otimes \tau_k^*(E_{\bullet})^{(-1)^{n+1}} = \tau(E_{\bullet}), \qquad (6.28)$$

where $\tau_k(E_{\bullet})$ and $\tau_k^*(E_{\bullet})$ denote, respectively, the torsion of the complexes $(E_{\bullet}^{(k)}, T_{\bullet})$ and $(E_{\bullet}^{(n-k)}, T_{\bullet}^*)$.

Proof. From the acyclicity of the complex we have the decomposition $E_k = E'_k \oplus E''_k$, where $E'_k = T_{k-1}E_{k-1}$ and $E''_k = T^*_kE_{k+1}$. We can consider the whole complex $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ as the pasting of the complexes $(E^{(k)}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ and $(E^{(n-k)}_{\bullet}, T^*_{\bullet})$, i.e.

Observe that

$$\tau_k(E_{\bullet}) \in \bigotimes_{i=0}^{k-1} (\det E_i)^{(-1)^{i+1}} \otimes (\det E'_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

and

$$\tau_k^*(E_{\bullet}) \in \bigotimes_{j=0}^{n-k-1} (\det E_{n-j})^{(-1)^{j+1}} \otimes (\det E_k'')^{(-1)^{n-k-1}}.$$

By (6.25)

$$\bar{\tau}_{n-k}(E_{\bullet}) = \tau_k^*(E_{\bullet})^{(-1)^{n-k-1}}$$

where $\bar{\tau}_{n-k}(E_{\bullet})$ denotes the torsion of the complex

$$0 \to E_k'' \xrightarrow{T_k} E_{k+1} \xrightarrow{T_{k+1}} \cdots \longrightarrow E_{n-1} \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0,$$

hence the result follows from the equality

$$\tau_k(E_{\bullet}) \otimes \bar{\tau}_{n-k}(E_{\bullet})^{(-1)^k} = \tau(E_{\bullet}).$$

Corollary 2 The factorization of the torsion goes through to a factorization of the Reidemeister torsion, *i.e.*

$$\tau_R^k(E_{\bullet}, [\mathbf{e}]) \cdot \tau_R^{k^*}(E_{\bullet}, [\mathbf{e}])^{(-1)^{n+1}} = \tau_R(E_{\bullet}, [\mathbf{e}]),$$

where $\tau_R(E_{\bullet}, [\mathbf{e}]), \tau_R^k(E_{\bullet}, [\mathbf{e}])$ and $\tau_R^{k^*}(E_{\bullet}, [\mathbf{e}])$ denote the Reidemeister torsion of the complexes $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}), (E_{\bullet}^{(k)}, T_{\bullet})$ and $(E_{\bullet}^{(n-k)}, T_{\bullet}^*)$, respectively.

Proof. Follows from Proposition 4. \Box

Corollary 3 The factorization of the torsion goes through to a factorization of the analytic torsion

$$\mathcal{T}_k(E_{\bullet}) \cdot \mathcal{T}_k^*(E_{\bullet})^{(-1)^{n+1}} = \mathcal{T}(E_{\bullet}),$$

where $\mathcal{T}(E_{\bullet}), \mathcal{T}_{k}(E_{\bullet})$ and $\mathcal{T}_{k}^{*}(E_{\bullet})$ denote the analytic torsion of the complexes $(E_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet}), (E_{\bullet}^{(k)}, T_{\bullet})$ and $(E_{\bullet}^{(n-k)}, T_{\bullet}^{*})$, respectively.

Proof. Follows from Proposition 5. It can be also seen directly from the definition of analytic torsion, Proposition 6 and the equality $\det \Delta'_k = \det \Delta''_{k-1}$. \Box

A particular example of this, relevant for our next applications, is the case for which the duality operators are given by a Hodge-type operator.

Example 9 Let V be a vector space of dimension n and let us consider a basis $\mathbf{v} = \{v_1, v_2, ..., v_n\}$ of V such that the volume element $\operatorname{vol}_V = v_1 \wedge v_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge v_n \in \det V$ has norm one w.r.t a given inner product on V. Let $\Lambda^k V$ be the vector space of alternating k-forms on V, and let v be an element in \mathbf{v} . Define the map

whose adjoint (w.r.t the inner product in $\Lambda^k V$ given by $\langle \alpha_1 \wedge \alpha_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge \alpha_k, \beta_1 \wedge \beta_2 \wedge \cdots \wedge \beta_k \rangle = \det(\langle \alpha_i, \beta_j \rangle_{i,j})$) is the map

$$f_v^{\star} = (-1)^{nk} \star f_v \star : \Lambda^{k+1} V \to \Lambda^k V, \tag{6.31}$$

being \star the Hodge star operator

$$\star: \Lambda^k V \to \Lambda^{n-k} V, \tag{6.32}$$

defined by the equation $\langle \star \omega, \eta \rangle \operatorname{vol}_V = \omega \wedge \eta$. It is clear that $f_v^2 = f_v^{\star 2} = 0$, so the sequences

$$0 \to \Lambda^0 V \xrightarrow{f_v} \cdots \to \Lambda^{j-1} V \xrightarrow{f_v} \Lambda^j V \xrightarrow{f_v} \Lambda^{j+1} V \to \cdots \xrightarrow{f_v} \Lambda^n V \to 0,$$
(6.33)

and

$$0 \to \Lambda^n V \xrightarrow{f_v^{\star}} \cdots \to \Lambda^{j+1} V \xrightarrow{f_v^{\star}} \Lambda^j V \xrightarrow{f_v^{\star}} \Lambda^{j-1} V \to \cdots \xrightarrow{f_v^{\star}} \Lambda^0 V \to 0,$$
(6.34)

define acyclic chain complexes $(\Lambda V_{\bullet}, f_v)$ and $(\Lambda V_{\bullet}^{\star}, f_v^{\star})$, respectively. Proposition 17 and Corollaries 2 and 3 imply that

$$\tau_k \otimes (\tau_k^{\star})^{(-1)^{n+1}} = \tau, \qquad (6.35)$$

$$\tau_R^k \cdot \left(\tau_R^{k^\star}\right)^{(-1)} = \tau_R, \qquad (6.36)$$

$$\mathcal{T}_k \cdot (\mathcal{T}_k^{\star})^{(-1)^{n+1}} = \mathcal{T}, \qquad (6.37)$$

where τ_k , τ_R^k and \mathcal{T}_k denote the torsion, Reidemeister torsion and analytic torsion of the complex $(\Lambda V_{\bullet}, f_v)$ cut at the k-th level, and τ_k^{\star} , $\tau_R^{k^{\star}}$ and \mathcal{T}_k^{\star} denote the torsion of the complex $(\Lambda V_{\bullet}^{\star}, f_v^{\star})$ cut at the (n-k)-th level, respectively.

Remark. Example 9 gives a "finite-dimensional" model of antisymmetric tensor fields (the case in which the manifold M reduces to a point in the de Rham complex (1.53)). Notice that there is a relative sign difference between the alternating product of determinants in (2.14) and (1.57) (see Proposition 7), which comes from the order in which the alternating product is taken. Therefore, the finite-dimensional analytic torsion \mathcal{T}_k of Example 9 coincides only up to a sign (given by the size of the chain complex) with the finite-dimensional "partition function" $Z_k(\{\text{point}\}) = \hat{Z}_k$ given by (6.21). In fact, the exact relation between \mathcal{T}_k and \hat{Z}_k is

$$\widehat{Z}_k = (\mathcal{T}_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

and for the "duals"

$$\widehat{Z}_k^* = (\mathcal{T}_k^*)^{(-1)^{n-k-1}}.$$

Then,

$$\widehat{Z}_k(\widehat{Z}_k^*)^{-1} = \left(\mathcal{T}_k(\mathcal{T}_k^*)^{(-1)^n}\right)^{(-1)^k} = \mathcal{T}^{(-1)^k},$$

which yields back the finite-dimensional analog of Proposition 17.

In the next sections we generalize the previous elementary facts to cover, first the case in which there is not only one complex but a family of complexes (parametrized by a manifold), and then the case when the spaces arising in the complexes are no longer finite-dimensional. We study in particular the geometry induced by the factorization of the torsion –seen as a metric– in those cases.

6.3.2 Factorization of the Torsion of a Chain Complex of Vector Bundles

Let us consider a chain complex $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{T}_{\bullet})$ of vector bundles over X, i.e. a collection $\{E_k \xrightarrow{\pi_k} X, 0 \leq k \leq n\}$ of finite rank vector bundles over the smooth manifold X, and the maps $\{T_k\}_{k=0,\dots,n}$ such that

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \to E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} E_k \xrightarrow{T_k} E_{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0, \quad (6.38)$$

is a chain complex fibrewise, where each T_k must be understood as a bundle map. As in Section 1.2.1 we define the *determinant line bundle* associated to $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{T}_{\bullet})$ by det $\mathbb{E} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det E_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}}$, where det E_k is the determinant bundle on X associated to the vector bundle E_k . If the fibration of complexes is *acyclic*, which means that for all $x \in X$ the chain complex $(E_{\bullet,x}, T_{\bullet,x})$ given by

$$0 \to E_{0,x} \xrightarrow{T_{0,x}} \cdots \to E_{k-1,x} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1,x}} E_{k,x} \xrightarrow{T_{k,x}} E_{k+1,x} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1,x}} E_{n,x} \to 0,$$

is acyclic, we can associate to each $x \in X$ a canonical element in the fibre det \mathbb{E}_x , namely the torsion $\tau_x(E_{\bullet})$ of the acyclic chain complex $(E_{\bullet,x}, T_{\bullet,x})$ defined in (see Definition 6). We call the *torsion* of the fibration of chain complexes the section defined canonically in this way, and we denote it by $\tau(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet})$.

Consider the bundles

$$\mathbb{E}^+ = \bigoplus_{k \in \mathrm{ven}} E_k, \qquad \mathbb{E}^- = \bigoplus_{k \in \mathrm{dd}} E_k,$$

and the family of isomorphisms

$$D_x^+ = \sum_{k=0}^n \left(T_{k,x} + T_{k,x}^* \right) : E_x^+ \to E_x^-,$$

which induces a section det \mathbb{D}^+ on the line bundle $(\det \mathbb{E}_x^+)^* \otimes (\det \mathbb{E}_x^-)$. Recall that for each $x \in X$ there is an isomorphism of vector spaces det $\mathbb{E}_x^x = \bigotimes_{k=0}^n (\det E_k^x)^{(-1)^{k+1}} \cong (\det \mathbb{E}_x^+)^* \otimes (\det \mathbb{E}_x^-)$ defining a vector bundle isomorphism

 $\det \mathbb{E} \cong (\det \mathbb{E}^+)^* \otimes (\det \mathbb{E}^-).$

However, the sections $\tau(\mathbf{E}_{\bullet})$ and det(\mathbf{D}^+) of such determinant bundles, do not correspond under this isomorphism as shown by (1.46). The analytic torsion –the modulus of the torsion– yields a natural metric on this bundle, and Proposition 17 yields a factorization of this metric in terms of the metrics defined on certain "subbundles" of it. We now describe the geometry of such a determinant bundle, and extend the factorization of the metric to a factorization of the curvature.

Let us assume that each vector bundle $E_k \xrightarrow{\pi_k} X$ is equipped with a hermitian structure and a connection, which we denote h_k and ∇_k , respectively. We consider the associated determinant bundle det $\mathbb{E} = \bigotimes_k (\det E_k)^{(-1)^{k+1}}$, where det E_k is the determinant line bundle defined by E_k , $0 \le k \le n$, with induced hermitian structure \hat{h}_k and connection $\nabla^{\det E_k}$ from those of E_k . The connections $\{\nabla^{\det E_k}\}_{0\le k\le n}$ induce a connection $\nabla^{\det \mathbb{E}}$ on the bundle det \mathbb{E} defined by

$$\nabla^{\det \mathbb{I}\!\!\!\mathrm{E}} = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} \left(1 \otimes \cdots \otimes \left(\nabla^{\det E_k} \right)^{(-1)^{k+1}} \otimes \cdots 1 \right),$$

and the curvature of $\nabla^{\det \mathbbm{E}}$ reads

$$\Omega^{\det \mathbb{E}} = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} (-1)^{k+1} \Omega^{k}.$$

Setting

$$\mathbf{\Omega}^{-} = \bigoplus_{k \text{ odd}} \Omega^{k}$$
 and $\mathbf{\Omega}^{+} = \bigoplus_{k \text{ even}} \Omega^{k}$,

being Ω^k the curvature on the bundle det E_k , $0 \leq k \leq n$, it follows that $\Omega^{\det \mathbb{E}} = -\Omega^+ \oplus \Omega^-$.

Considering now the formal adjoints $T_k^* : E_{k+1} \to E_k$, defined by the hermitian structures h_k on each bundle, and the induced complex of bundles $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{T}_{\bullet}^*)$, as in (6.24) we have

$$0 \to E_n \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}^*} \cdots \to E_{k+1} \xrightarrow{T_k^*} E_k \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}^*} E_{k-1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_0^*} E_0 \to 0.$$
 (6.39)

Above each point $x \in X$ we have a factorization of the torsion in terms of the torsion of the "subcomplexes" of $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{T}_{\bullet})$ and $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{T}_{\bullet}^*)$ given by

$$(\mathbb{E}_k, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}) \qquad 0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \longrightarrow E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} T_{k-1} E_{k-1} \to 0, \qquad (6.40)$$

and

$$(\mathbb{I}\!E_k^*, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}^*) \qquad 0 \leftarrow T_k^* E_{k+1} \xleftarrow{T_k^*} E_{k+1} \longleftarrow \cdots \xleftarrow{T_{n-1}^*} E_n \leftarrow 0, \qquad (6.41)$$

respectively. Let us define the complex line bundles over X

$$\det \mathbb{E}_{k} = \bigotimes_{i=0}^{k-1} (\det E_{i})^{(-1)^{i+1}} \otimes (\det E_{k}')^{(-1)^{k}}$$

and

$$\det \mathbb{E}_{k}^{*} = \bigotimes_{j=0}^{n-k-1} (\det E_{n-j})^{(-1)^{j+1}} \otimes (\det E_{k}^{\prime\prime})^{(-1)^{n-k-1}}$$

where E'_k and E''_k are point-wise defined by $E'_k = T_{k-1}E_{k-1}$ and $E''_k = T^*_kE_{k+1}$, respectively. Then

$$\det \mathbb{E} \cong \det \mathbb{E}_k \otimes (\det \mathbb{E}_k^*)^{(-1)^{n+1}}.$$
(6.42)

Proposition 17 (and its corollaries) on the factorization of the torsion and the metric on these bundles (induced by the torsion) implies the following

Proposition 19 Let $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbb{T}_{\bullet})$ be an acyclic chain complex of n + 1 vector bundles over a smooth manifold X, and let $\tau(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet})$ be the torsion of the associated determinant line bundle det \mathbb{E} , then the splitting (6.42) of det \mathbb{E} induce a splitting on the torsion

$$\tau_k(\mathbf{E}_{\bullet}) \otimes \tau_k^*(\mathbf{E}_{\bullet})^{(-1)^{n+1}} = \tau(\mathbf{E}_{\bullet}), \tag{6.43}$$

where $\tau_k(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet})$ and $\tau_k^*(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet})$ denote the torsion of the determinant bundles det \mathbb{E}_k and det \mathbb{E}_k^* , respectively. As a matter of fact, this decomposition of the bundle det \mathbb{E} induces a decomposition in the metric, connections and curvature. Notice that the modulus of these torsions gives, via Corollary 3, a factorization of the metric (Proposition 5) on det \mathbb{E} defined by the analytic torsion $\mathcal{T}(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet})$. The corresponding splitting of the connection is given by

$$\nabla^{\det \mathbb{E}} = \nabla^{\det \mathbb{E}_k} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{n-k} \oplus \mathbf{1}_k \otimes \nabla^{\det \mathbb{E}_k^*(-1)^{n+1}}.$$

where $\mathbf{1}_i$ denote a product $\underbrace{1 \otimes \cdots \otimes 1}_{i \text{ factors}}$, and yields a splitting of the curvature

$$\Omega^{\det \mathbb{E}} = \Omega^{\det \mathbb{E}_k} \oplus (-1)^{n+1} \Omega^{\det \mathbb{E}_k^*},$$

where the connections and curvatures on the determinant bundles are all the induced from the original ones on the bundles E_k (and on E'_k and E''_k by restriction).

Let us stress the importance of Hodge decomposition

$$E_k = T_{k-1} E_{k-1} \oplus T_k^* E_{k+1}, \tag{6.44}$$

that lies behind the above constructions. Using this decomposition we can "glue" the two above subcomplexes into a single piece exactly like in (6.18), namely

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{k-2}} E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} E_k \xleftarrow{T_k^*} E_{k+1} \xleftarrow{T_{k+1}^*} \cdots \xleftarrow{T_{n-1}^*} E_n \leftarrow 0.$$
(6.45)

The splitting of the geometry result follows from this.

6.4 Splitting of the Geometry of Determinant Line Bundles in Infinite Dimensions

In this section we generalize the results of the previous section to families of elliptic complexes parametrized by a smooth manifold, which give rise to complexes of infinite-rank vector bundles.

Let $\mathbb{I} \xrightarrow{\pi_M} X$ be a smooth locally trivial fibration of manifolds, where X is a smooth manifold of finite dimension and the fibre $M_x = \pi_M^{-1}(x)$ a closed Riemannian manifold, for every $x \in X$. Consider an acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathbb{IE}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ of positive-order differential operators acting on sections of Hermitian vector bundles over the manifold $\mathbb{I} M$,

$$0 \to E_0 \xrightarrow{T_0} \cdots \to E_{k-1} \xrightarrow{T_{k-1}} E_k \xrightarrow{T_k} E_{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{T_{n-1}} E_n \to 0.$$
 (6.46)

For $0 \leq k \leq n$, let $\mathcal{E}_k \to X$ be the infinite-rank vector bundle whose fibre above $x \in X$ is the space of smooth sections $\mathcal{E}_{k,x} = \Gamma(M_x, E_{k,x})$, where $E_{k,x} \to M_x$ denotes the restriction to M_x of the Hermitian vector bundle $E_k \stackrel{\pi_k}{\to} M$ (we are doing here the same assumptions about E_k , M and X, for $0 \leq k \leq n$, that we do about E, M and X in section 4.2.1). Associated to the family $\{E_{k,x}\}_{x \in X}$ there is a family of positive-order differential elliptic operators

$$T_{k,x}: \Gamma(M_x, E_{k,x}) \to \Gamma(M_x, E_{k+1}^x),$$

or, equivalently, a positive-order differential elliptic bundle map $\mathbf{T}_k : \mathcal{E}_k \to \mathcal{E}_{k+1}$ in the sense of Section 4.2. Thus, the acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathbb{E}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$ gives rise to an acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet})$ of positive-order differential elliptic bundle maps on infinite-rank vector bundles over X, namely

$$0 \to \mathcal{E}_0 \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_0} \cdots \to \mathcal{E}_{k-1} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_{k-1}} \mathcal{E}_k \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_k} \mathcal{E}_{k+1} \to \cdots \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_{n-1}} \mathcal{E}_n \to 0, \qquad (6.47)$$

where each map \mathbf{T}_k corresponds to a family $\{T_{k,x}\}_{x \in X}$ of elliptic positiveorder differential operators, parametrized by the manifold X.

Quillen's construction associates to each positive-order differential elliptic bundle map \mathbf{T}_k (i.e. to the family $\{T_{k,x}\}_{x \in X}$) a determinant line bundle $\operatorname{Det} \mathbf{T}_k \to X$ with smooth Quillen metric and, assuming the existence of a unitary connection on \mathcal{E}_k , one can equip $\operatorname{Det} \mathbf{T}_k$ with a Bismut-Freed connection, which is unitary for the Quillen metric. Moreover, as shown in Theorem 10, the curvature of this connection is "local", i.e. it can be written as the integral of a density on the fibre M/X.

From the determinant line bundles $\text{Det}\mathbf{T}_k$ thus built, for each k, we shall define the determinant line bundle of the elliptic family of acyclic complexes $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet})$. As in the finite-dimensional case, there are two possible constructions for the determinant line bundle of the acyclic family. First, the alternating tensor product of the determinant line bundles $\text{Det}\mathbf{T}_k$ yields the line bundle over X given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\mathrm{Det}\mathbf{T}_{k})^{(-1)^{k+1}}.$$

Second, the \mathbb{Z}_2 -graded Hilbert bundle $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}^+ \oplus \mathcal{E}^-$ over X, where

$$\mathcal{E}^+ = \bigoplus_{k \text{ even}} \mathcal{E}_k \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{E}^- = \bigoplus_{k \text{ odd}} \mathcal{E}_k,$$

gives rise to the determinant line bundle $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{ID}} = (\text{Det }\mathbb{ID}^+)^* \otimes \text{Det }\mathbb{ID}^-$, associated to the corresponding family of Dirac operators

$$\mathbb{D}^{\pm}:\mathcal{E}^{\pm}\to\mathcal{E}^{\mp}$$

where

$$D_x^+ = \sum_{k=0}^n (T_{k,x} + T_{k,x}^*) : \mathcal{E}_x^+ \to \mathcal{E}_x^-,$$

 $D_x^- = D_x^{+*}$, and for each $x \in X$, and \mathcal{E}_x^+ and \mathcal{E}_x^- are the fibres over $x \in X$ of the bundles \mathcal{E}^+ and \mathcal{E}^- , respectively. Since we work with an acyclic complex, there is a smooth isomorphism between the fibres of \mathcal{L}_T and $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{D}}$ which induces a smooth isomorphism of the line bundles $\mathbf{i} : \mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{D}} \to \mathcal{L}_T$ (see e.g. [BGS88]).

Let $|\cdot|_{Q,k}$ denote, for $0 \leq k \leq n$, the Quillen metric on the line bundle $\operatorname{Det} \mathbf{T}_k \to X$, and let $\det \mathbf{T}_k$ denote the canonical section of $\operatorname{Det} \mathbf{T}_k$ defined in Section 4.2.2. Then, the natural metric on $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}$

$$|\cdot|_{\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}} = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} |\cdot|_{Q,k}^{(-1)^{k+1}}$$

is the *analytic torsion*, as follows from the definition of the Quillen metric (4.30) and (1.57) (see also Proposition 7). Moreover, if we consider the canonical section of \mathcal{L}_{T} given by

$$\tau(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}) = \bigotimes_{k=0}^{n} (\det \mathbf{T}_{k})^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

we have the following infinite-dimensional analog of Proposition 5 in Section 1.2.1

Proposition 20 Let $T(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet,x}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet,x})$ denote the analytic torsion of the elliptic complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet,x}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet,x})$ defined in (1.57), then

$$|\tau(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet})(x)|_{\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}} = T(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet, x}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet, x}).$$
(6.48)

Proof. It follows from (4.31) and the definition of $T(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet,x}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet,x})$.

Remark. If $I\!M = M \times X$, i.e. $M_x = M \quad \forall x \in X$, for a closed Riemannian manifold M, taking for all $x \in X$, $E_{k,x} = \Lambda^k T^* M \otimes V_\rho$, $T_{k,x} = d_k : \Omega^k \to \Omega^{k+1}$, we recover the de Rham complex $(\Omega^{\bullet}, d_{\bullet})$ of Example 2 as a particular case. The factorization of the Ray-Singer torsion given in Proposition 17 can be then be interpreted as a splitting in the metric of the determinant line associated to $(\Omega^{\bullet}, d_{\bullet})$.

Splitting of the Determinant Line Bundle

In the previous section we consider the splitting of the geometry of the determinant line bundle associated to an acyclic complex of Finite-rank vector bundles, let us now do the same in the case of the acyclic elliptic complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, ant its associated determinant line bundle $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}}$.

Recall that, as in Sections 4.2.1 and 4.2.2, from the family of connections $\{\nabla^{E_{k,x}}\}_{x\in X}$, for each $0 \leq k \leq n$, we construct (by point-wise action) a connection $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}_k}$ on the bundle $\mathcal{E}_k \to X$ which induces a connection on $\text{Det}\mathbf{T}_k$, unitary for the Quillen metric $|\cdot|_{Q,k}$; namely the Bismut-Freed connection $\nabla^{BF}_{(k)}$. Theorem 10 shows that, for each $0 \leq k \leq n$, the curvature $\Omega^{BF}_{(k)}$ of the Bismut-Freed connection $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}_k}_{(k)}$ can be written as the integral of a local density on the fibre M/X. This implies that the curvature of the connection $\nabla^{\mathcal{L}_T}$, defined as the induced by alternating tensor product from the unitary connections $\{\nabla^{BF}_{(k)}\}_{0\leq k\leq n}$ (which is clearly unitary for the metric $|\cdot|_{\mathcal{L}_T}$ previously defined) also has a local curvature, denoted by $\Omega^{\mathcal{L}_T}$.

Let $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet})$ and $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}^{*})$ be the acyclic elliptic complexes given by

$$(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}) \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{E}_0 \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_0} \cdots \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{k-1} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{T}_{k-1}} \mathbf{T}_{k-1} \mathcal{E}_{k-1} \to 0, \qquad (6.49)$$

and

$$(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}) \qquad 0 \leftarrow \mathbf{T}_{k}^{*} \mathcal{E}_{k+1} \xleftarrow{\mathbf{T}_{k}^{*}}{\mathcal{E}_{k+1}} \leftarrow \cdots \xleftarrow{\mathbf{T}_{n-1}^{*}}{\mathcal{E}_{n}} \leftarrow 0, \qquad (6.50)$$

respectively. The following theorem shows that, in the infinite-dimensional case of the complex $(\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}, T_{\bullet})$, the splitting of the geometry occurs like in the finite-dimensional case, and the locality property of the curvature is conserved.

Theorem 13 Let $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{T}} \to X$ be the determinant line bundle associated to the family $\{\mathcal{E}_{\bullet,x}, T_{\bullet,x}\}_{x \in X}$ of acyclic elliptic complexes. Then,

1. The Quillen metric factorizes according to (6.19), in terms of the metrics of the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, as

$$|\cdot|_Q = |\cdot|_{(k)}|\cdot|_{(k)*}^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

where $|\cdot|_{(k)}$ and $|\cdot|_{(k)*}$ denote the curvature of the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, respectively.

2. The curvature splits

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{T}}^{\mathcal{L}} = \Omega_{(k)} \oplus (-1)^{k+1} \Omega_{(k)}^*, \qquad (6.51)$$

where $\Omega_{(k)}$ and $\Omega_{(k)}^*$ denote the curvature of the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, respectively.
3. This splitting respects the locality properties of the curvature given by Theorem 10.

Proof. This is again consequence of acyclicity, which induce a Hodge decomposition like (1.54) of each level of the complex. Then

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{T}} = \mathrm{Det}\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)} \otimes \left(\mathrm{Det}\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}\right)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$

and this decomposition of the bundle \mathcal{L}_{T} induces a decomposition in the metric, connections and curvature. Thus, for example, there is a splitting of the connection

$$\nabla^{\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{T}}} = \nabla^{\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{n-k} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{k} \otimes \left(\nabla^{\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}}\right)^{(-1)^{n+1}}$$

where $\mathbf{l}_i = \underbrace{\mathbf{1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbf{l}}_{i \text{ factors}}$, and the connections $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}(k)}$ and $\nabla^{\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}(k)}$, on the determinant bundles $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, respectively, are the induced from the

minant bundles $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$, respectively, are the induced from the original ones on the bundles \mathcal{E}_k (and on \mathcal{E}'_k and \mathcal{E}''_k by restriction), so 1. and 2. follow. In order to prove 3., i.e. the locality of the curvatures $\Omega_{(k)}$ and $\Omega_{(k)}^*$ of the Bismut-Freed connections on the determinant line bundles associated to the complexes ($\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}) and ($\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$), respectively, we have to prove in first place that the splitting does not affect the ellipticity of the complexes. This is indeed the case because $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ are defined by point-wise restriction on the range of the family of maps $\{T_{k,x}\}_{x\in X}$. On the other hand, the construction of the Bismut-Freed connections on the bundles $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}$ and $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$ is carried out from the families of connections $\{\nabla_{k,x}\}_{x\in X}$ on the *finite-rank* vector bundles E_k . Then, Proposition 19 shows that this splitting gives rise to a honest decomposition of the corresponding connections by restriction, so that once again the *pointwise* nature of the definition of the corresponding Bismut-Freed connections on $\operatorname{Det} \mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$ defined from it. The two elliptic complexes ($\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)}, \mathbf{T}_{\bullet}$) and ($\mathcal{E}_{\bullet}^{(k)*}$) are "independent" one of another because of acyclicity.

Concluding Remarks

1. Let $\pi : \mathbb{M} \to X$ be a holomorphic submersion of complex manifolds, with compact fibre M/X, $W \to \mathbb{M}$ a holomorphic vector bundle with connection and $g^{\mathbb{M}}$ a Kaehler metric on $T \mathbb{M}$. Consider the associated family of Dolbeault complexes $(\Omega^{\bullet}(M_x, W_x), \bar{\partial}_x^{\bullet})$, parametrized by X, where $\Omega^k(M_x, W_x)$ denotes the space of smooth sections of the bundle $\Lambda^k(T^{*(0,1)}M \otimes W|_{M_x})$. In [BGS88] an explicit local expression for the curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection on the determinant line bundle associated to this family is given, namely

$$\Omega^{\bar{\partial}^{\bullet}} = 2\pi i \left[\int_{M/X} \mathrm{Td}(\nabla^T M) \mathrm{Ch}(\nabla^W), \right]_{(2)},$$

where $\operatorname{Td}(\nabla^T \mathbb{M})$ and $\operatorname{Ch}(\nabla^W)$ denote the Todd form of $T \mathbb{M}$ and the Chern form of the exterior bundle W, respectively.

- 2. The splitting in the geometry of the determinant line bundle stated in Theorem 13 arises essentially because of the acyclicity assumption of the complex. In the non acyclic case the situation is rather different, since no *canonical* splitting is given from the Hodge decomposition. On the other hand, there is no canonical metric on the determinant line bundle associated to a non acyclic family of complexes. As a matter of fact, there are several metrics on the determinant line bundle, defined from the induced metric on the spaces of harmonic sections by the Hermitian structures on the families of bundles, but in all the known cases these metrics depend on the Riemannian and Hermitian structures used to define them (recall that in the acyclic case the analytic torsion is a topological invariant).
- 3. Holomorphic analogs of topological gauge theories were introduced by A.D.Popov in [Po1]. There, Chern-Simons and BF topological theories are considered on complex, kaehler and Calabi-Yau manifolds. Among the natural holomorphic extensions of the antisymmetric field theories considered in this work are the given by families of complexes of (p, q)-forms on complex manifolds, and holomorphic locally Kaehler fibrations of complex manifolds in the sense of [BGS88]. The existence of an *explicit* local expression for the curvature of the Bismut-Freed connection of the determinant bundle in the latter case rises the question in how far the factorization results developed here can be relevant for such theories.

Appendix A

Pseudodifferential Operators

In this section we give a brief presentation of the basic tools in our framework, namely classical pseudo-differential operators and particularly elliptic ones, their logarithms and their complex powers, we shall follow [G95] [Sh01].

Classical elliptic pseudo-differential operators. Let U be an open subset of \mathbb{R}^n . Given $\alpha \in \mathbb{C}$, let us denote by $S^{\alpha}(U)$ the set of complex valued smooth function

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma : U \times \, \mathrm{I\!R}^n &\to & \mathbb{C} \\ (x,\xi) &\mapsto & \sigma(x,\xi) \end{aligned}$$

satisfying the following property. Given any compact subset K of U and any muti-indices $\gamma = (\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n)$ and $\beta = (\beta_1, \ldots, \beta_n)$ in \mathbb{N}^n , there exists a constant $C_{\gamma,\beta}^K$ such that

$$|D_x^{\gamma} D_{\xi}^{\beta} \sigma(x,\xi)| \le C_{\gamma,\beta}^K (1+|\xi|)^{\Re \alpha - |\beta|},$$

for all x in $K, \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$, where $\Re \alpha$ is the real part of α , $|\cdot|$ denotes the norm in \mathbb{R}^n and $|\beta| = \beta_1 + \ldots + \beta_k$. An element of $S^{\alpha}(U)$ is called a symbol of order α . Let $S^{(m)}(U)$ denote, for $m \in \mathbb{Z}^+$, the set of symbols of order α with $\Re \alpha \leq m$. A smoothing symbol is a symbol in

$$S^{-\infty}(U) \equiv \bigcap_{k \in \mathbb{N}} S^{(-k)}(U)$$

and the relation

 $\sigma \simeq \tilde{\sigma} \Leftrightarrow \sigma - \tilde{\sigma} \in S^{-\infty}(U)$

defines an equivalence relation on S(U).

The *principal* or leading part of the symbol $\sigma \in S^{\alpha}(U)$ is defined by

$$\sigma_{\alpha}(x,\xi) = \lim_{t \to +\infty} \frac{\sigma(x,t\xi)}{t^{\alpha}}$$

A symbol of order α is called a *classical symbol* if there exist $\sigma_{\alpha-j} \in S^{\alpha-j}(U)$, $j \in \mathbb{N}$, such that

$$\sigma(x,\xi) \simeq \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \sigma_{\alpha-j}(x,\xi)$$

which are positively homogeneous, i.e.

$$\sigma_{\alpha-j}(x,t\xi) = t^{\alpha-j}\sigma_{\alpha-j}(x,\xi) \quad \forall t \in \mathbb{R}^+.$$

Following Kontsevich and Vishik [KV], we say that a classical symbol lies in the *odd-class* if the positively homogeneous components $\sigma_{\alpha-j}$ are moreover homogeneous i.e.

$$\sigma_{\alpha-j}(x,t\xi) = t^{\alpha-j}\sigma_{\alpha-j}(x,\xi) \quad \forall t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

To a symbol $\sigma \in S^{\alpha}(U)$ we associate a *pseudo-differential operator* A of order α on U, i.e. a map

$$A: C_o^\infty(U) \to C^\infty(U)$$

defined by

$$A u(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \exp\{i\langle\xi, x\rangle\}\sigma(x,\xi)\hat{u}(\xi)d\xi, \qquad (A.1)$$

where \hat{u} denote the Fourier transform of the complex valued smooth function u with compact support in U. Thus, Au can also be written as

$$A u(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \times U} \exp\{i\langle\xi, x - y\rangle\}\sigma(x,\xi)u(y)dyd\xi,$$
(A.2)

 \langle , \rangle denoting the inner product in \mathbb{R}^n .

The various classes of symbols introduced previously induce corresponding classes of pseudo-differential operators. A classical pseudo-differential operator is a pseudo-differential operator such that its symbol has components given by classical symbols, an odd-class classical pseudo-differential operator is a classical pseudo-differential operator such that its symbol has components given by symbols in the odd class and a smoothing pseudo-differential operator is a pseudo-differential operator given by a smoothing symbol. Smoothing operators are representable by smooth kernels, i.e. A is smoothing iff there exists $k_A \in C^{\infty}(U \times U)$ such that, for any $u \in C_o^{\infty}(U)$,

$$A u(x) = \int_{U} k_A(x, y) u(y) dy \qquad \forall x \in U.$$
 (A.3)

The pseudo-differential operator A with principal symbol σ_A is said to be *elliptic* if $\sigma_A(x,\xi) \neq 0$ for all $(x,\xi) \in U \times \mathbb{R}^n - \{0\}$. Ellipticity is not altered

when adding a smoothing symbol to the symbol of an elliptic operator.

Let us denote by $\Psi^{\alpha}(U)$ the space of all classical pseudo-differential operators of order α on U, and by $\Psi^{(m)}(U)$ the space of all classical pseudo-differential operators of order α with $\Re \alpha$ lower or equal to m. Thus, a smoothing pseudodifferential operator is an operator in

$$\Psi^{-\infty}(U) \equiv \bigcap_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \Psi^{(k)}(U),$$

and there is an exact sequence

$$0 \to \Psi^{-\infty}(U) \to \Psi^{(m)}(U) \to S^{(m)}(U) \to 0.$$

There is a notion of product of two pseudo-differential operators and the space of classical pseudo-differential operators on U, defined as

$$\Psi(U) = \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \Psi^{(m)}(U),$$

is an associative algebra [Sh01]. The product of two elliptic pseudo-differential operators is an elliptic pseudo-differential operator.

An ordinary differential operator of order $d \in \mathbb{N}$ is defined by a polynomial symbol (the polynomial being of order d) in ξ of the form

$$\sigma(x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le d} a_{\alpha}(x)\xi^{\alpha}, \tag{A.4}$$

where the a_{α} are smooth functions on U and $\xi^{\alpha} = \xi_1^{\alpha_1} \cdot \xi_2^{\alpha_2} \cdots \xi_n^{\alpha_n}$, for $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$ with components (ξ_1, \ldots, ξ_n) . Then the corresponding differential operator is given by

$$Du(x) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le d} (-i)^{|\alpha|} a_{\alpha}(x) \frac{\partial^{\alpha_1}}{\partial x_1^{\alpha_1}} \cdots \frac{\partial^{\alpha_n}}{\partial x_k^{\alpha_n}} u(x).$$
(A.5)

and its principal symbol is $\sigma_D(x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha|=d} a_{\alpha}(x)\xi^{\alpha}$. Hence, ordinary partial differential operators of integer order are examples of classical pseudo-differential operators in the odd class.

Pseudo-differential operators acting on sections of vector bundles.

The definition of pseudo-differential operators can be locally transferred to smooth manifolds as follows. Let M be a closed (i.e. compact and without boundary) oriented smooth Riemannian manifold with dimension n, we say that $A: C^{\infty}(M) \to C^{\infty}(M)$ is a pseudo-differential operator of order α on M, if for any local chart (V, ϕ) of M such that

$$\phi: V \to U$$

is a diffeomorphism of V with an open set U in \mathbb{R}^n , the operator A_V defined by the diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
C_o^{\infty}(V) & \xrightarrow{A} & C^{\infty}(V) \\
\phi^* \uparrow & & \uparrow \phi^* \\
C_o^{\infty}(U) & \xrightarrow{A_V} & C^{\infty}(U)
\end{array} \tag{A.6}$$

is a pseudo-differential operator of order α on U.

Considering matrices of pseudo-differential operators on M we can define pseudo-differential operators acting on sections of vector bundles over M, the context in which we shall work in what follows. Consider a manifold Mas before and consider two hermitian vector bundles E and F over M, with rank k and m, respectively. A *pseudo-differential operator* of order α acting from the space of smooth sections of E to the space of smooth sections of F,

$$A: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(F)$$

is a linear operator A which can locally be expressed as a $(m \times k)$ -matrix of pseudo-differential operators of order α over M, i.e. for any local chart (V, ϕ) of M and smooth functions f, g with compact support in V, there are local trivializations $\Phi_E : E|_V \to \phi(V) \times \mathbb{C}^k$

and

$$\Phi_F: F|_V \to \phi(V) \times \mathbb{C}^m,$$

such that the map

$$\begin{array}{rcl} C_o^{\infty}(\phi(V), \mathbb{C}^k) & \to & C^{\infty}(\phi(V), \mathbb{C}^m) \\ u & \mapsto & \pi_F \circ \Phi_F(g \, A \, f) \Phi_F^{-1} \, u, \end{array} \tag{A.7}$$

where π_F denotes the projection $\pi_F : F \to M$, is a pseudo-differential operator of order α , and hence its symbol takes values in $S^{\alpha}(\phi(V))$. A change in the local trivializations used to define the pseudo-differential operator does not change its order, it only changes its symbol by a smoothing one. The symbol is obviously defined locally, only the principal symbol of the operator transforms under a change of trivialization as a section of the vector bundle $Sym(\otimes^n T^*M) \otimes Hom(E, F)$, where $Sym(\otimes^n T^*M)$ denotes the symmetrized n^{th} power of the cotangent bundle to M. When E and F have the same rank, we say that A is *elliptic* iff its principal symbol σ_A , in any local coordinate representation on M, is a non-singular matrix for all $x \in U, \xi \in T^*M - \{0\}$.

Example 10 Consider a closed Riemannian n-manifold M, and let $\Omega^k(M)$ denote the space of smooth k-forms on M, for k = 0, 1, ..., n. Let

$$d_k: \Omega^k(M) \to \Omega^{k+1}(M)$$

be the de Rham exterior differentiation operator. Then, for all $0 \le k \le n$, d_k is a differential operator of order 1, and its symbol

$$\sigma_{d_k}(m,\xi): \Lambda^k T_m^* M \to \Lambda^{k+1} T_m^* M$$

is simply left exterior multiplication by ξ . It is elliptic since $\sigma_{d_k}(m,\xi)$ is an isomorphism at $m \in M$ for each non-zero $\xi \in T_m^*M$.

Let us denote by $\Psi^{\alpha}(E, F)$ the space of all classical pseudo-differential operators of order α taking smooth sections of the vector bundle E to sections of F, and by $\Psi^{(m)}(E, F)$ the space of all classical pseudo-differential operators of order lower or equal to m. The symbol set $S^{(m)}(E, F)$ is defined by the exact sequence

$$0 \to \Psi^{-\infty}(E,F) \to \Psi^{(m)}(E,F) \to S^{(m)}(E,F) \to 0,$$

where $\Psi^{-\infty}(E,F) = \bigcap_{k\geq 0} \Psi^{(-k)}(E,F)$. When E = F, we shall denote these spaces by $\Psi^{\alpha}(E)$ and $\Psi^{(m)}(E)$, respectively, and when E is the trivial bundle $M \times \mathbb{C}$ by $\Psi^{\alpha}(M)$ and $\Psi^{(m)}(M)$, respectively. When M is compact, there is a notion of product of two pseudo-differential operators and

$$\Psi(E) = \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \Psi^{(m)}(E)$$

defines an associative algebra [Sh01]. As before, the product of two elliptic pseudo-differential operators is an elliptic pseudo-differential operator.

Notation. Let E be a vector bundle above a smooth *n*-dimensional Riemannian manifold M, and let Cl(E) denote the algebra of classical pseudodifferential operators acting on smooth sections of E. We shall denote by Ell(E), $Ell^*(E)$, $Ell^*_{ord>0}(E)$, $Ell^{s.a}_{ord>0}(E)$ and $Ell^+_{ord>0}(E)$ the class of elliptic, invertible elliptic, invertible elliptic with strictly positive order, self-adjoint elliptic and positive self-adjoint elliptic operators with strictly positive order acting on sections of E, respectively.

Admissible elliptic pseudo-differential operators. If M is compact, and we shall asume that in what follows, the spectrum of $A \in Ell_{ord>0}^*(E)$, denoted spec(A), consists of isolated eigenvalues with finite multiplicity [Sh01]. There is therefore a disc D_R of positive radius around the origin which does not contain any point of spec(A). We shall say that A has a spectral cut L_{θ} if there is a ray $L_{\theta} = \{\lambda \in \mathbb{C}, \arg(\lambda) = \theta\}$ in the complex plane which does not intersect spec(A). Such an operator will be called *admissible* and we shall denote by $\mathcal{A}d(E)$ the set of admissible operators acting on sections of E. Any element of $Ell_{ord>0}^*(E)$ such that the matrix given by its principal symbol has no eigenvalues in some non empty conical neighborhood Λ of a ray in the spectral plane is admissible, since in that case at most a finite number of eigenvalues of the operator are contained in Λ [Sh01]. We have following inclusions

$$Ell_{ord>0}^{*+}(E) \subset Ell_{ord>0}^{*s.a}(E) \subset \mathcal{A}d(E),$$

where the superscript * means that we are restricting to the subset of invertible operators in each one of the considered classes.

Complex powers and logarithms of elliptic operators. Let $A \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ with spectral cut L_{θ} . For $\Re z < 0$, the *complex power* A_{θ}^z of A is the bounded operator on any space $H^s(E)$ of sections of E of Sobolev class H^s , defined by the contour integral

$$A_{\theta}^{z} = \frac{i}{2\pi} \int_{\Gamma_{\theta}} \lambda^{z} (A - \lambda I)^{-1} d\lambda$$

where $\Gamma_{\theta} = \Gamma_{1,\theta} \cup \Gamma_{2,\theta} \cup \Gamma_{3,\theta}$ is the path on the complex plane given by $\Gamma_{1,\theta} = \{\lambda = re^{i\theta}, r \geq R\}, \ \Gamma_{2,\theta} = \{\lambda = Re^{i\phi}, \theta \geq \phi \geq -\theta\}, \ \Gamma_{3,\theta} = \{\lambda = re^{i(\theta-2\pi)}, r \geq R\}, R$ being the radius of a disc around the origin which does not intersect spec(A). Here $\lambda^z = \exp\{z \log \lambda\}$ with $\log \lambda = \log |\lambda| + i\theta$ on $\Gamma_{1,\theta}$, and $\log \lambda = \log |\lambda| + i(\theta - 2\pi)$ on $\Gamma_{3,\theta}$.

The definition of A_{θ}^{z} is independent of the choice of R but depends on the choice of the spectral cut L_{θ} and yields, for any $z \in \mathbb{C}$, an elliptic operator of order $z \cdot \operatorname{ord}(A)$. When z = -k, with $k \in \mathbb{N}$, A^{z} coincides with the usual operator A^{-k} of order $-k \cdot \operatorname{ord}(A)$. The operator A_{θ}^{z} is independent of the choice of θ only if A is essentially self-adjoint, in which case it coincides with the corresponding complex power defined using spectral representations. However, in the following we shall focus on operators in $Ell_{ord>0}^{+}(E)$ and use the principal branch of the logarithm, taking $\theta = \pi$, and dropping the mention of θ .

For arbitrary $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, the map $z \to A^z_{\theta}$ defines a holomorphic function from $\{z \in \mathbb{C}, \Re z < k\}$ to the space of bounded linear maps from $H^s(E)$ to $H^{s-kord(A)}(E)$ for any real s. We set the *logarithm* of $A \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$ to be

$$\log_{\theta} A = \left. \frac{\partial}{\partial z} A_{\theta}^z \right|_{z=0},$$

which defines a non classical pseudo-differential operator of zero order, and hence a bounded operator from $H^s(E)$ to $H^{s-\epsilon}(E)$ for any $\epsilon > 0$ and any $s \in \mathbb{R}$. In local coordinates (x,ξ) on T^*M , the symbol of the operator $\log_{\theta} A$ is the sum of $\operatorname{ord}(A) \cdot \log |\xi| I_d$ with the symbol of a classical pseudodifferential operator of order 0. Hence, although the logarithm of an injective admissible elliptic classical pseudo-differential operator with spectral cut L_{θ} is not itself a classical pseudo-differential operator, for two operators $A, B \in$ $\mathcal{A}d(E)$, admitting spectral cuts L_{θ_1} and L_{θ_2} ,

$$\frac{\log_{\theta_1} A}{\operatorname{ord}(A)} - \frac{\log_{\theta_2} B}{\operatorname{ord}(B)} \in \mathcal{C}l(E).$$

In the same way, for $A, Q \in \mathcal{A}d(E)$, the bracket $[\log Q, A]$ is a classical pseudo-differential operator.

Appendix B

The Partition Function in Quantum Field Theory

The Action in Classical and Quantum Field Theory

A field theory, from a physical point of view, is defined by a (finite-dimensional) space-time manifold M (with a Riemannian or Minkowskian metric structure), a target space F (usually a manifold playing the role of fibre in a given vector fibration E over the space-time manifold), the set of fields $\Phi = \Gamma(E)$ (vector valued functions or more generally sections of the above mentioned fibration), and relating M, E, F and Φ , and defining the dynamics of the theory, a functional on the set of fields, $S : \Phi \to \mathbb{R}$ (or \mathbb{C}), called the *Action*. Additional information cames from the possible symmetries of the theory, that can be incorporated by means of group actions (on the space-time, the target space or the total space of the fibration) or by symmetries in the functional form of the action (see Freed and Deligne Lectures in [Dea99]).

The action is taken in general to be a functional of the form

$$S = \int_M L(\phi, \partial \phi) \, d\mu_M,$$

where $d\mu_M$ denotes the volume element defined by the metric on M and L is the *lagrangian density* of the theory, function of the fields (and its derivatives). Classical dynamics of the fields is determined by the solution to a variational problem, or "least action principle" [BS80] [IZ88]. This means that the *physical fields* ϕ_p are those described by the solutions to the extremal problem $\frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi}\Big|_{\phi_p} = 0$ or, equivalently, the Euler-Lagrange equations of the field.

A quantum field is a generalized function $\hat{\phi}$ taking values in a space of operators acting on a Hilbert space, satisfying some particular axioms (which we shall no discuss here, see Kazhdan's Lectures in [Dea99]). Thus, from an

empty state $|0\rangle$ in the Hilbert space, all the dynamical information of the quantum field theory can be obtained through the quantities $\langle 0| : \hat{\phi}(x_1)\hat{\phi}(x_2)\cdots$ $\hat{\phi}(x_n) : |0\rangle$, called correlation functions, which represent *probability amplitudes*, the : : denoting a decrasing temporal order in $x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n \in M$. From a path integral point of view, quantum dynamics can be also entirely defined by the action, this time through the corresponding *path integrals*. The basic idea in functional or path integral quantization is to consider that the probability amplitudes can be expressed in terms of integrals over the space of *all* the possible dynamical trajectories of the system, i.e.

$$\langle 0|: \hat{\phi}(x_1)\hat{\phi}(x_2)\cdots\hat{\phi}(x_n): |0\rangle = \frac{1}{Z_o}\int_{\Phi} \phi(x_1)\phi(x_2)\cdots\phi(x_n)\exp\left\{-S(\phi)\right\} [\mathcal{D}\phi],$$

where $[\mathcal{D}\phi]$ denotes a *formal* measure on the space of all the fields ϕ and S the classical action of the theory under consideration. We sall then consider *generating functionals*, i.e. formal objects of the form

$$Z(S,F) = \frac{1}{Z_o} \int_{\Phi} F(\phi) \exp\left\{-S(\phi)\right\} [\mathcal{D}\phi], \tag{B.1}$$

where F a functional on the space of fields. Here Z_o denotes the partition function of the theory, given by equation (B.1) when $F(\phi) = 1$, a normalization factor in order to have $\langle 0|0\rangle = 1$. Φ b eing tipically an infinite-dimensional manifold, the formal Lebesgue-type measure on Φ , $[\mathcal{D}\phi]$, is ill-defined in general.

Perturbative Expansion and Stationary Phase Approximation

An action functional generally contains two kinds of terms: kinematical and interaction terms. Hence, it can be wirtten as $S = S_o + S_i$, where S_o denotes a quadratic (kinematical) functional in the fields and S_i , assumed to contain all the information about the interactions of the fields. Thus, the formal integral in equation (B.1), through a formal series expansion of the exponential containing the interaction term, can be written as

$$\int_{\Phi} F(\phi) e^{-iS} \left[\mathcal{D}\phi \right] = \int_{\Phi} F(\phi) e^{-iS_o} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} (-iS_i)^k \right) \left[\mathcal{D}\phi \right], \tag{B.2}$$

giving the whole path integral as a sum of (infinite-dimensional) Gaussian integrals. Even if Z_o , \int_{Φ} and $[\mathcal{D}\phi]$ make no sense as mathematical objects, physicists make manipulations of the whole object imitating the well-known techniques and results about Gaussian integrals in finite dimensions (change of variable formulae, Fourier transforms, ...), obtaining numerical results which are in extraordinary accordence with experimental measures. This indicates that, even if the heuristic object has no mathematical meaning, a well defined mathematical object must be behind it.

Perturbation theory, through Feynman rules, shows how to associate to each term in the formal sum (B.2) of heuristic path integrals a well-defined integral, which sometimes diverges but can be made finite by the use of *renormalization*. A great amount of physical information can be so obtained perturbatively. However, not less relevant (physical and mathematical) information can be obtained from the theoretical study of the formal object (B.1), through the constructive point of view or the so-called non-perturbative methods. Constructive field theory tries to make sense of path integrals as properly defined integrals, i.e. through the study of measure theory on functional spaces, considering each single model and giving a sense to the corresponding measure, partition function and generating functionals. The idea, following the Wiener measure approach in stochastic analysis, is to consider the formal measure thogether with the exponential of the quadratic part of the action as defining a Gaussian measure $d\mu_{\phi}$ on the corresponding functional space, thus taking of the fact that Gaussian measures (contrary to Lebesgue measures) on infinitedimensional spaces do exists. It has been developed by many physicists and mathematicians – E. Nelson, A. Jaffe, S. Albeverio and many others– and has lead to many interesting results in theoretical physics as in stochastic analysis (see e.g. [AlH76][Al97]).

Non-perturbative methods have lead to not only physically relevant results, but also –and most at all– mathematical results, in particular about the geometry and the topology of the underlying components of the field theoretical description (the manifold playing the role of space-time, the fibration,...). In the last twenty years the study of these methods, initiated by the pioniering works of A.Schwarz and E. Witten, and developed by many others after, gave rise to a whole branch of mathematical physics called *Topological Quan*tum Field Theories (for a review, containing abundant reference to the original bibliography see [BBRT91]). Regularized determinants of differential or pseudodifferential operators acting on infinite-dimensional vector spaces are a fundamental component of this point of view, where they model the partition functions.

In the following section we shall consider the main facts about finite-dimensional Gaussian integrals which promped some of the formal manipulations of heuristic path integrals.

Gaussian Measures and Fourier Transforms on Finite-dimensional Vector Spaces

Let V be a n-dimensional oriented vector space, with inner product \langle , \rangle and a basis $\{v_1, v_2, \ldots, v_n\}$ such that

$$v_1 \wedge v_2 \wedge \dots \wedge v_n = vol_{(V)},$$

where $vol_{(V)}$ (also denoted dv) denotes the oriented volume element on V, or "Lebesgue measure", defined by the metric induced on V by its inner product. The Gaussian approach we follow here is based in the finite-dimensional Gaussian integral

$$\int_{V} e^{-\frac{1}{2}Q(v)} dv = (\det T_Q)^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$
(B.3)

where $Q(v) = \langle T_Q v, v \rangle$ is a symmetric and positive quadratic form defined on V.

To each inner product on V there is an associated *Gaussian Measure* given by

$$\mu(X) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_X e^{-\frac{1}{2} \langle v, v \rangle} dv.$$

Let $\mathcal{S}(V)$ denote the Schwartz space of rapidly decreasing smooth functions on V. Then the *Fourier Transform* of a function $f \in \mathcal{S}(V)$ is the function $\widehat{f} \in \mathcal{S}(V^*)$ given by

$$\widehat{f}(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_{V} f(v) e^{-i\langle x, v \rangle} dv.$$

The Fourier inversion formula

$$f(v) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_{V^*} \widehat{f}(x) e^{i\langle x, v \rangle} dx$$

implies that $F^2(f)(v) = f(-v)$, where

$$\begin{array}{rcl} F: \mathcal{S}(V) & \to & \mathcal{S}(V^*) \\ f & \mapsto & \widehat{f}. \end{array}$$

For example, the Fourier transform of the function $f(v) = e^{\frac{i}{2} \langle Av, Av \rangle}$ (where A is a nonsingular and symmetric matrix) is

$$\widehat{f}(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{\frac{n}{2}} \det A} e^{-\frac{i}{2} \langle Ax, Ax \rangle}.$$

The Fourier Transform of a (positive) measure μ in V is the function on V^* (identified with V through the inner product \langle , \rangle) defined by

$$\widehat{\mu}(x) = \int_{V} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\langle x, v \rangle} d\mu(v).$$
(B.4)

The Stationary Phase Method for Finite Dimensional Path Integrals

The stationary phase method studies the asymptotic behavior of integrals of the form

$$I(\hbar) = \int_{V} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S(x)} a(x) dx,$$

when $\hbar \to 0$, where $S : V \to \mathbb{R}$ is a C^{∞} function and $a \in C_o^{\infty}(V, \mathbb{C})$, and V is a *n*-dimensional vector space. The constant \hbar is the analog to the Planck constant in path integrals, and the limit $\hbar \to 0$ physically means taking the classical limit of the theory. The following Proposition shows that the main (asymptotic) contribution to $I(\hbar)$ come from the non-degenerate critical points of S.

Proposition 21 [Hor] Let $\{x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_m\} \in \text{Supp}(a)$ be the only non-degenerate critical points of $S(x) = \langle T^S x, x \rangle$, then for each $N \in \mathbb{Z}^+$

$$I(\hbar) = (2\pi\hbar)^{\frac{n}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left\{ \frac{e^{\frac{i\pi}{4} \operatorname{sign}(S)}}{|\det T^S|^{\frac{1}{2}}} \sum_{k=0}^{N} \frac{1}{k!} \left(D^k a \right) (x_i) \hbar^k \right\} + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^{N+1+\frac{n}{2}}), \quad (B.5)$$

where D is the differential operator given by

$$D = \frac{i}{2} \sum_{i,j} T_{ij}^{S^{-1}} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}.$$

It follows from this that

$$\int_{V} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S(x)} a(x) dx \sim (2\pi\hbar)^{\frac{n}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{e^{\frac{i\pi}{4}\operatorname{sign}(S)}}{|\det T^{S}|^{\frac{1}{2}}} a(x_{i}),$$
(B.6)

which, in the case of a positive definite matrix T^S give us

$$\int_{V} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S(x)} a(x) dx \sim (2\pi\hbar)^{\frac{n}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (\det T^{S})^{-\frac{1}{2}} a(x_{i}).$$

Notice that in classical mechanics the critical values of the action are the classical trajectories (or fields). Here, if there is only one non-degenerate critical value at x_o

$$\int_{V} e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}S(x)} a(x) dx \sim (2\pi\hbar)^{\frac{n}{2}} (\det T^{S})^{-\frac{1}{2}} a(x_{o}),$$

so, in the limit $\hbar \to 0$, the quntum dynamics can be seen as a perturbation of the classical dynamics. Moreover, recall that in our finite-dimensional model, the partition function of the path integral $I(\hbar)$ is $(\det T^S)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$. Applying this to the heuristics of the path integrals, the stationary phase method shows that from the *partition function* of the theory the "semiclassical" information of

the field theory can be obtained through perturbative methods [IZ88]. Thus, the computation of many path integrals in field theory are done from the partition function of the theory, i.e. generalizating the well-known properties of purely Gaussian integrals in finite dimensions (change of variables, Fourier transforms,...), where they can be given a mathematical meaning.

Bibliography

- [AS95] Adams, D. and Sen, S. Phase and Scaling Properties of Determinants Arising in Topological Field Theories. Phys. Lett. B353, pp. 495–500 (1995)
- [Al97] Albeverio, S. Wiener and Feynman Path Integrals and Their Applications. Proc.Symp. in Applied Mathematics 52, pp. 163–194 (1997)
- [AlH76] Albeverio, S. and Høegh-Krohn, R. Mathematical Theory of Feynman Path Integrals. Lecture Notes in Mathematics 523, Springer-Verlag, 1976.
- [AlS92] Albeverio, S. and Schäfer, J. it Rigorous Approach to Abelian Chern-Simons Theory, in *Groups and Related Topics*. Gielerak, R., Lukierski, J. and Popowicz, Z. eds. Kluwer, 1992.
- [AlS95] Albeverio, S. and Schäfer, J. it Abelian Chern-Simons Theory and Linking Numbers via Oscillatory Integrals. J.Math.Phys. 36, pp. 2157– 2162 (1995).
- [A-G2] Alvarez-Gaume, L. An Introduction to Anomalies, Harvard Preprint HUTP-85/A092 (1985)
- [At] Atiyah, M. The Geometry and Physics of Knots, Cambridge University Press, 1990.
- [APS73] Atiyah, M., Patodi, V. and Singer, I.M. Spectral Asymmetry and Riemanian Geometry. Bull. London Math. Soc. 5, pp. 229–234 (1973)
- [APSI] Atiyah, M., Patodi, V. and Singer, I.M. Spectral asymmetry and Riemannian Geometry I, Math.Proc.Camb.Phil.Soc. 77 pp. 43–69 (1975)
- [APSII] Atiyah, M., Patodi, V. and Singer, I.M. Spectral asymmetry and Riemannian Geometry II, Math.Proc.Camb.Phil.Soc. 78 pp. 405–432 (1975)
- [APSIII] Atiyah, M., Patodi, V. and Singer, I.M. Spectral asymmetry and Riemannian Geometry III, Math.Proc.Camb.Phil.Soc. 79 pp. 71–99 (1976)
- [AS] Atiyah, M. F. and Singer, I. M. The index of elliptic operators on compact manifolds, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 69, pp. 422–433 (1963) The index of elliptic operators. I. Ann.of Math. 87(2) pp. 484–530 (1968)

- [AS1] Atiyah, M., Singer, I.M. Dirac operators coupled to vector potentials, Proc.Nath.Acad.Sci.USA, 81 pp. 2597-2600 (1984)
- [BBW] Booss-Bavnbek, B. and Wojciechowski, K. P. Elliptic Boundary Problems for Dirac Operators, Birkhuser, Basel, 1993.
- [Ber] Bertlmann, R. Anomalies in Quantum Field Theory, Oxford University Press, 1996.
- [BBRT91] Birmingham, D., Blau, M., Rakowski, M. and Thompson, G. Topological Field Theory. Phys.Rep. 209, pp. 129–340 (1991)
- [BT91] Blau, M. and Thompson, G. Topological Gauge Theories of Antisymmetric Tensor Fields. Ann.Phys. 205, pp. 130–172 (1991)
- [BF88] Bismut, J.-M. and Freed, D. The analysis of elliptic families I&II Comm. Math. Phys. 106, pp. 159-176; 106, pp. 159-176 (1986)
- [BGS88] Bismut, J.-M., Gillet, H. and Soulé, C. Analytic Torsion and Holomorphic Determinant Bundles I, II & III Comm. Math. Phys. 115, pp. 49-78; 115, pp. 79-126, 115 pp. 301-351 (1988)
- [BGV92] Berline, N., Getzler, E. and Vergne, M. Heat Kernels and Dirac Operators. Grundlehren Math. Wiss., Vol. 298, Springer-Verlag, 1992.
- [B85] Bost, J-B. Fibrés déterminants et espaces de modules de courbes. Séminaire Bourbaki, exposé 676, Astérisque No. 177-178, pp. 199–229 (1989)
- [BS80] Bogoliubov, N. and Shirkov, D. Introduction to the Theory of Quantized Fields. Wyley & Sons, 1980.
- [C01] Cardona, A. "Remarks about Duality, Gaussian Integration and Analytic Torsion in Antisymmetric Field Theories", in *Geometric Methods* for Quantum Field Theory. Ocampo, H., Paycha, S. and Reyes A. eds. World Scientific, pp. 451–466, 2001.
- [CDP] Cardona, A., Ducourtioux, C. and Paycha, S. From tracial anomalies to anomalies in Quantum Field Theory, preprint math-ph/0207029.
- [CDMP] Cardona, A., Ducourtioux, C., Magnot, J-P. and Paycha, S. Weighted traces on algebras of pseudo-differential operators and geometry on loop groups, to appear in Inf. Dim. Anal. Quant. Prob. and Related Topics.
- [CS] Chern, S-S. and Simons, J. Characteristic forms and geometric invariants, Ann. Math. 99, pp. 48–69 (1974)

- [Ch77] Cheeger, J. Analytic Torsion and Reidemeister Torsion. Proc.Natl. Acad.Sci.USA. 74, pp. 2651–2654 (1977)
- [D98] Dijkgraaf, R. Fields, Strings and Duality, in "Quantum Symmetries", Les Houches Session LXIV. Elsevier, 1998.
- [DS58] Dunford, N. and Schwartz J.T. Linear Operators I. Interscience Publ., 1958.
- [Dea99] Deligne, P. et al. Quantum Fields and Strings: A Course for Mathematicians, Vols. 1 & 2. American Mathematical Society, 1999.
- [D] Ducourtioux, C. Weighted traces on pseudo-differential operators and associated determinants. Ph.D. thesis, Mathematics Department, Université Blaise Pascal, 2001.
- [Fed00] Fedosov, B. On G-trace and G-index in deformation quantization. Conference Moshé Flato 1999 (Dijon). Lett.Math.Phys. 52, pp. 29–49 (2000)
- [F88] Freed, D. Determinants, Torsion and Strings. Comm.Math.Phys. 107, pp. 483–513 (1986)
- [F90] Freed, D. On Determinant Line Bundles, in Mathematical aspects of string theory (San Diego, 1986), pp. 189–238, Adv. Ser. Math. Phys., 1, World Sci. Publishing, Singapore, 1987.
- [GV64] Gel'fand, I.M. and Vilenkin, N. Generalized Functions Vol. 4. Academic Press, 1964.
- [G95] Gilkey, P. Invariance Theory, the Heat Equation, and the Atiyah-Singer Index Theorem. Second ed., CRC Press, 1995.
- [Hor] Hörmander, L. The Analysis of Linear Partial Differential Operators, I-IV, Grundlehren Math. Wiss., Vols. 256, 257, 274, 275, Springer-Verlag, Berlin/Heidelberg/New York, 1983-1985.
- [IZ88] Itzykson, C. and Zuber, B. Quantum Field Theory, MacGraw-Hill, 1988.
- [JL00] Johnson, G.W. and Lapidus, M. *The Feynman Integral and Feynman's Operational Calculus*. Oxford University Press, 2000.
- [K89] Kassel, C. Le résidu non commutatif (d'après M. Wodzicki). [The noncommutative residue (after M. Wodzicki)] Séminaire Bourbaki, Vol. 1988/89. Astérisque No. 177-178, Exp. No. 708, pp. 199–229 (1989)
- [KV] Kontsevich, M. and Vishik, S. Determinants of elliptic pseudodifferential operators, Max Planck Institut Preprint, 1994.

- [KV'] Kontsevich, M. and Vishik, S. Determinants of elliptic pseudodifferential operators, in Functional analysis on the eve of the 21st century, Vol. 1, pp. 173–197, Progr. Math., 131, Birkhauser, 1995.
- [LM] Langmann, E. and Mickelsson, J. Elementary derivation of the chiral anomaly, Lett.Math.Phys. 36, pp.45–54 (1996)
- [LaMi] Lawson, H. and Michelsohn, M-L. Spin Geometry, Princeton University Press, 1989.
- [Me] Melrose, R. The Atiyah-Patodi-Singer index theorem, Research Notes in Mathematics Vol 4, A K Peters, Ltd., Wellesley, MA, 1993.
- [MN] Melrose, R. and Nistor, V. Homology of pseudo-differential operators I. Manifolds with boundary, funct-an/9606005, june 1999.
- [MI] Mickelsson, J. Second Quantization, anomalies and group extensions, Lecture notes given at the Colloque sur les méthodes géométriques en physique, C.I.R.M, Luminy, June 1997.
- [MII] Mickelsson, J. Wodzicki residue and anomalies on current algebras in "Integrable models and strings" ed. A.Alekseev and al., Lecture Notes in Physics 436, Springer 1994.
- [M62] Milnor, J. A Duality Theorem for Reidemeister Torsion. Ann.Math. 76, pp. 137–147 (1962)
- [M66] Milnor, J. Whitehead Torsion. Bull.Amer.Math.Soc. 72, pp. 358–426 (1966)
- [M95] Milnor, J. Collected Works, Vol. 2. Publish or Perish Inc., Houston, 1995.
- [MS] McKean, H. P., Jr. and Singer, I. M. Curvature and the eigenvalues of the Laplacian. J. Diff. Geom. 1, pp. 43–69 (1967)
- [N01] Nicolaescu, L.I. A 3-dimensional perspective on the Reidemeister Torsion. In http//www.nd.edu/~lnicolae/ (2002)
- [OI] Okikiolu, K. The multiplicative anomaly for determinants of elliptic operators, Duke. Math. Journ. 79 pp. 723–750 (1995)
- [O95] Olive, D. Exact Electromagnetic Duality, hep-th/9508089.
- [Po1] Popov, A.D., Holomorphic analogs of topological gauge theories, Phys. Lett. B 473, pp. 65–72 (2000). J.Math.Phys. 41, pp. 2604–2615 (2000)
- [Pal] Palais, R. S. (Ed.) Seminar on the Atiyah-Singer Index Theorem, Ann. of Math. Stud., Vol. 57, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, 1965.

- [P] Paycha, S. Renormalized traces as a looking glass into infinitedimensional geometry, Inf. Dim. Anal., Quant. Prob. and Related topics, Vol 4, pp. 221–266 (2001)
- [PR] Paycha, S. and Rosenberg, S. Curvature on determinant bundles and first Chern forms, Journal of Geometry and Physics, to appear.
- [Q98] Quevedo, F. Duality and Global Symmetries. Nucl. Phys. B (Proc. Suppl.) 61A, pp. 23–38 (1998)
- [Q86] Quillen, D. Determinants of Cauchy-Riemann operators over a Riemann Surface. Funct. Anal. Appl. 19, pp. 31–34 (1986)
- [R] Radul, A.O. Lie algebras of differential operators, their central extensions, and W-algebras, Funct.Anal.Appl. 25, pp. 25–39 (1991)
- [RS71] Ray, D.B. and Singer, I.M. *R-Torsion and the Laplacian on Rie*mannian Manifolds. Adv. Math. 7, pp. 145–210 (1971)
- [RoSa] Robbin, J. and Salamon, D. The spectral flow and the Maslov index, Bull. London Math. Soc. 27, pp. 1–33 (1995)
- [R97] Rosenberg, S. The Laplacian on Riemannian Manifolds. Cambridge University Press, 1997.
- [S] Seeley, R. T. Complex powers of an elliptic operator, in Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Vol. 10, pp. 288–307, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, 1967.
- [S79] Schwarz, A. The partition Function of a Degenerate Functional. Comm. Math. Phys. 67, pp. 1–16 (1979)
- [ST84] Schwarz, A. and Tyupkin, Y. Quantization of Antisymmetric Tensors and Ray-Singer Torsion. Nucl. Phys. B242, pp. 436–446 (1984)
- [Sh01] Shubin, M.A. Pseudodifferential Operators and Spectral Theory. Second Edition, Springer-Verlag, 2001.
- [Si79] Simon, B. Functional Integration and Quantum Physics. Academic Press, 1979.
- [Si] Singer, I.M. Families of Dirac operators with applications to physics, Astérisque (hors série), pp. 323–340 (1985)
- [T01] Turaev, V. Introduction to Combinatorial Torsions. Birkhaüser, 2001.
- [We80] Wells, R.O. Differential Analysis on Complex Manifolds. Springer Verlag, 1980.
- [W89] Witten, E. Quantum Field Theory and the Jones Plynomial. Comm. Math. Phys. 121, pp. 351–399 (1989)

- [W99] Witten, E. Dynamics of Quantum Field Theory, in Deligne, P. et al. Quantum Fields and Strings: A Course for Mathematicians, Vol. 2. American Mathematical Society, 1999.
- [Wo] Wodzicki, M. Non commutative residue, in Lecture Notes in Mathematics 1289, Springer Verlag, 1987.
- [Woj] Wojciechowski, K. P. Heat Equation and Spectral Geometry, in Geometric Methods for Quantum Field Theory. Ocampo, H., Paycha, S. and Reyes A. Eds., pp. 238–292, World Scientific, 2001.
- [Y85] Yamasaki, Y. Measures in Infinite Dimensional Spaces. World Scientific, 1985.